# World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 581-656





Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

# Contents

Monthly Volume 14 Number 10 October 16, 2022

# **REVIEW**

581 Endoscopic palliation of malignant biliary obstruction

Canakis A, Kahaleh M

# **ORIGINAL ARTICLE**

#### **Retrospective Study**

597 Gastric intestinal metaplasia development in African American predominant United States population

Ahmad AI, Lee A, Caplan C, Wikholm C, Pothoulakis I, Almothafer Z, Raval N, Marshall S, Mishra A, Hodgins N, Kang IG, Chang RK, Dailey Z, Daneshmand A, Kapadia A, Oh JH, Rodriguez B, Sehgal A, Sweeney M, Swisher CB, Childers DF, O'Connor C, Sequeira LM, Cho W

# SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

Water-jet vs traditional triangular tip knife in peroral endoscopic myotomy for esophageal dysmotility: A 608 systemic review and meta-analysis

Belopolsky Y, Puli SR

616 Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy as preferred enteral access in specific patient populations: A systematic review and case series

Murray-Ramcharan M, Fonseca Mora MC, Gattorno F, Andrade J

# **CASE REPORT**

- 628 Tracheoesophageal fistulas in coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic: A case report Gomez Zuleta MA, Gallego Ospina DM, Ruiz OF
- 636 Hemostasis of massive bleeding from esophageal tumor: A case report

Kashintsev AA, Rusanov DS, Antipova MV, Anisimov SV, Granstrem OK, Kokhanenko NY, Medvedev KV, Kutumov EB, Nadeeva AA, Proutski V

642 Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: First case report from Egypt and North Africa

Alzamzamy AE, Aboubakr A, Okasha HH, Abdellatef A, Elkholy S, Wahba M, Alboraie M, Elsayed H, Othman MO

648 Gastrointestinal histoplasmosis complicating pediatric Crohn disease: A case report and review of literature

Miller CQ, Saeed OAM, Collins K



# Contents

World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Monthly Volume 14 Number 10 October 16, 2022

# **ABOUT COVER**

Editorial Board Member of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, Mahesh Kumar Goenka, MD, DM, Director, Institute of Gastrosciences, Apollo Multispeciality Hospitals, Kolkata, 58 Canal Circular Road, Kolkata 700054, India. mkgkolkata@gmail.com

# **AIMS AND SCOPE**

The primary aim of World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (WJGE, World J Gastrointest Endosc) is to provide scholars and readers from various fields of gastrointestinal endoscopy with a platform to publish high-quality basic and clinical research articles and communicate their research findings online.

*WJGE* mainly publishes articles reporting research results and findings obtained in the field of gastrointestinal endoscopy and covering a wide range of topics including capsule endoscopy, colonoscopy, double-balloon enteroscopy, duodenoscopy, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endosonography, esophagoscopy, gastrointestinal endoscopy, gastroscopy, laparoscopy, natural orifice endoscopic surgery, proctoscopy, and sigmoidoscopy.

# **INDEXING/ABSTRACTING**

The WJGE is now abstracted and indexed in Emerging Sources Citation Index (Web of Science), PubMed, PubMed Central, Reference Citation Analysis, China National Knowledge Infrastructure, China Science and Technology Journal Database, and Superstar Journals Database. The 2022 edition of Journal Citation Reports® cites the 2021 Journal Citation Indicator (JCI) for WJGE as 0.33.

# **RESPONSIBLE EDITORS FOR THIS ISSUE**

Production Editor: Yi-Xuan Cai; Production Department Director: Xu Guo; Editorial Office Director: Jia-Ping Yan.

NAME OF JOURNAL	INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS
World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/204
ISSN	GUIDELINES FOR ETHICS DOCUMENTS
ISSN 1948-5190 (online)	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/287
LAUNCH DATE	GUIDELINES FOR NON-NATIVE SPEAKERS OF ENGLISH
October 15, 2009	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/240
FREQUENCY	PUBLICATION ETHICS
Monthly	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/288
EDITORS-IN-CHIEF	PUBLICATION MISCONDUCT
Anastasios Koulaouzidis, Bing Hu, Sang Chul Lee, Joo Young Cho	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/208
EDITORIAL BOARD MEMBERS	ARTICLE PROCESSING CHARGE
https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/editorialboard.htm	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/gerinfo/242
PUBLICATION DATE	STEPS FOR SUBMITTING MANUSCRIPTS
October 16, 2022	https://www.wjgnet.com/bpg/GerInfo/239
COPYRIGHT	ONLINE SUBMISSION
© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc	https://www.f6publishing.com

© 2022 Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com https://www.wjgnet.com



Π

E WŪ

# World Journal of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 581-596

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.581

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

REVIEW

# Endoscopic palliation of malignant biliary obstruction

# Andrew Canakis, Michel Kahaleh

**Specialty type:** Gastroenterology and hepatology

**Provenance and peer review:** Invited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

# Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): A Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

**P-Reviewer:** Hu B, China; Okamoto T, Japan; Okamoto T, Japan; Zorron Cheng Tao Pu L, Australia

Received: July 3, 2022 Peer-review started: July 3, 2022 First decision: August 1, 2022 Revised: August 20, 2022 Accepted: October 4, 2022 Article in press: October 4, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Andrew Canakis, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Maryland School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD 21201, United States

Michel Kahaleh, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Robert Wood Johnson Medical Center, New Brunswick, NJ 08901, United States

**Corresponding author:** Michel Kahaleh, AGAF, FACG, FASGE, MD, Professor, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Robert Wood Johnson Medical Center, 1 Robert Wood Johnson Place, New Brunswick, NJ 08901, United States. mkahaleh@gmail.com

# Abstract

Malignant biliary obstruction often presents with challenges requiring the endoscopist to assess the location of the lesion, the staging of the disease, the eventual resectability and patient preferences in term of biliary decompression. This review will focus on the different modalities available in order to offer the most appropriate palliation, such as conventional endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, endoscopic ultrasound guided biliary drainage as well as ablative therapies including photodynamic therapy or radiofrequency ablation.

**Key Words:** Biliary obstruction; Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography; Endoscopic ultrasonography; Stenting; Ablation therapy

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

**Core Tip:** Endoscopic palliation of malignant biliary obstruction can often be challenging. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography remains the gold standard for biliary decompression. Its widespread use and high success rate, especially in expert hands, makes it an effective modality for biliary decompression. Yet, recent advances in endoscopic ultrasound guided biliary drainage have emerged from a rescue therapy to a reliable tool with high technical and clinical success rates with moderate adverse event rates. Growing evidence suggest that this can be considered as a first line option in the future. Lastly, photodynamic therapy and radiofrequency ablation of the bile duct can also optimize stent patency, palliate symptoms and prolong survival. While there are limited head to head studies, radiofrequency ablation may be a more cost effective option with lower adverse events.

Raisbideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Citation: Canakis A, Kahaleh M. Endoscopic palliation of malignant biliary obstruction. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 581-596 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/581.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.581

# INTRODUCTION

Palliation of unresectable malignant biliary obstruction is recommended to achieve biliary decompression and allow for symptomatic relief (*i.e.*, jaundice and pruritis). Minimally invasive endoscopic biliary drainage techniques have garnered significant attention as an effective patient friendly treatment option that can improve one's quality of life when comparing it to the more invasive nature of surgery and/or percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage (PTBD) approaches. At the present, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) serves as the cornerstone of biliary decompression. However, in instances of failed or inaccessible cannulation endoscopic ultrasound guided biliary drainage techniques have emerged as second line options with comparable clinical outcomes. Furthermore, localized endobiliary ablative tools via photodynamic therapy and radiofrequency ablation have proven to be supplementary methods to palliate symptoms and optimize stent patency. As such this state-of-the-art review will shed light on palliative endoscopic modalities for the effective management of biliary drainage.

# CONVENTIONAL ERCP

Malignant biliary obstruction can be categorized as a distal or hilar obstruction. This distinction is important as management options and outcomes differ. As such, the following two sections are subdivided to describe the ERCP approach in draining malignant distal biliary obstruction (MDBO) and malignant hilar biliary obstruction.

# **MDBO**

MDBO represents a wide clinicopathologic spectrum of intrinsic and extrinsic bile duct compression arising within the pancreaticobiliary system. The most common etiologies are pancreatic adenocarcinoma and cholangiocarcinoma; in fact, up to 70% of patients with pancreatic cancer present with distal biliary obstruction[1,2]. Since the majority of patients are diagnosed at advance stages, management via palliative endoscopic decompression is increasingly encountered.

ERCP with transpapillary stenting is the gold standard for decompressing unresectable MDBO with a success rate of 90%-95% [3,4]. Palliative endoscopic biliary drainage is indicated as a means to treat cholangitis while providing symptomatic relief with improved quality of life measures [5,6]. As an established therapeutic modality for over 40 years, ERCP has emerged as a more effective and less invasive option compared to surgery and PTBD. While surgical bypass may decrease rates of recurrent jaundice, it is associated with a significant morbidity and mortality [2,7,8]. A meta-analysis of five randomized controlled trials (RCT) (379 patients) found that post-operative complications and 30 d mortality (16.3% vs 9.6%) were higher in surgical cohort[8]. In general many of these patients are poor operative candidates, whereby complications associated with surgical intervention can delay palliative chemotherapy options as well. Similarly, ERCP is often preferred over PTBD due to lower rates of adverse events, fewer re-interventions, decreased costs, shorter duration of hospital stay, and the lack of an external drain needed[4,6,9]. A large national database comparing 7445 ERCPs vs 1690 PTBD procedures at community and tertiary care centers associated lower adverse events with ERCP (8.6% vs 12.3%, P < 0.001) regardless of the centers PTBD volume of expertise[9]. There is also a risk of seeding metastasis with PTBD[10]. That being said, PTBD is typically used as rescue therapy in cases of ERCP failure (which we highlight later on the EUS-BD section).

#### Stent selection

In order to ensure long term stent patency, placing a self-expandable metal stents (SEMS) is a wellestablished and cost-effective approach for patients with a life expectancy greater than 3 mo[4,11,12]. The type of stents available include covered self-expandable metal stents (CSEMS) and uncovered selfexpandable metal stents (USEMS). The optimal stent type remains uncertain due to varying RCTs with mixed results (Table 1)[13-21]. A recent meta-analysis of 11 randomized controlled trials involving 1272 patients (643 CSEMS and 629 USEMS) reported no significant difference in rates of recurrent biliary obstruction or mortality<sup>[22]</sup>. While there was a 32% risk reduction for stent failure and mortality favoring CSEMS, this possibly benefit was offset but higher rates of sludge formation and stent migration[22]. Another meta-analysis of 9 RCTs (1061 patients) found no difference in length of stent patency<sup>[23]</sup>. In terms of adverse events (including pancreatitis and cholecystitis), there appears to be no



#### Table 1 Covered versus uncovered self-expandable metal stents in malignant distal biliary obstruction

Ref.	Study design; country	Total number subjects	Number of SEMS Placed, CSEMS <i>vs</i> USEMS	Recurrent biliary obstruction; CSEMS vsUSEMS, n (%)	Stent patency CSEMS <i>vs</i> USEMS, d	Procedure related adverse events, CSEMS vsUSEMS, % (n = #)
Sakai <i>et al</i> [ <mark>13</mark> ], 2021	Multicenter randomized control trial; Japan	92	44 vs 48	10 (22.7%) <i>vs</i> 21 (43.8%), <i>P</i> = 0.0467	455 vs 301, P = 0.0112	6.8% (2 cholangitis, 1 cholecystitis) $vs$ 8.3% (2 pancreatitis, 2 cholangitis), $P =$ 0.549
Conio <i>et al</i> [14], 2018	Multicenter randomized control trial; Italy	158	78 vs 80	12 (16.7%) <i>vs</i> 10 (13.2%), <i>P</i> = 0.65	240 $vs$ 541, $P =$ 0.031	18% (6 cholangitis, 2 cholecystitis, 5 migrations) vs 7.9% (6 cholangitis), $P =$ 0.061
Yang <i>et al</i> [ <b>15</b> ], 2015	Single center randomized control trial; South Korea	103	51 <i>vs</i> 52	17 (33.3%) vs 15 (28.8%), P = 0.623	395 vs 365, P = 0.467	17.6% (5 cholecystitis, 3 pancreatitis, 1 cholangitis) $vs$ 9.6% (3 cholecystitis, 2 cholangitis), $P = 0.378$
Lee <i>et al</i> [16], 2013	Single center randomized control trial; South Korea	40	20 vs 20	10 (50%) vs 4 (20%), P = 0.047	207 vs 413, P = 0.041	5% (1 cholecystitis) <i>vs</i> 0%, NS
Lee <i>et al</i> [17], 2014	Retrospective, single center; USA	749	171 vs 578	33 (19%) vs 123 (21%), P < 0.001	468 vs 799, P = 0.61	8.2% (10 pancreatitis, 4 cholangitis) $vs$ 6.4% (6 pancreatitis, 3 cholecystitis, 28 cholangitis), $P = 0.20$
Kitano <i>et al</i> [18], 2013	Multicenter randomized control trial; Japan	120	60 vs 60	$\begin{array}{l} 14 \; (23\%) \; vs \; 22 \; (36\%),  P \\ = 0.08 \end{array}$	583 <i>vs</i> 314, <i>P</i> = 0.019	3.3% (1 pancreatitis, 1 cholecystitis) vs 3.3% (2 cholecystitis), NS
Telford <i>et al</i> [19], 2010	Multicenter randomized control trial; Canada	129	68 vs 61	20 (29%) <i>vs</i> 11 (18%), NS	357 <i>vs</i> 711, <i>P</i> = 0.530	4.4% (3 cholecystitis) $vs$ 6.6% (3 cholecystitis, 1 pancreatitis), $P = 0.046$
Kullman et al[20], 2010	Multicenter randomized control trial; Sweden	379	188 vs 191	47 (25%) $vs$ 45 (24%), $P$ > 0.50	154 <i>vs</i> 199, <i>P</i> = 0.326	7.5% (2 cholecystitis,3 pancreatitis, 8 cholangitis, 1 perforation) $vs$ 10.5% (2 cholecystitis,4 pancreatitis, 12 cholangitis, 1 perforation, 1 hemorrhage), $P$ = 0.370
Isayama et al[21], 2004	Single center randomized control trial; Japan	112	57 vs 55	8 (14%) vs 21 (38.2%), P < 0.001	304 vs 161, P < 0.05	12.3% (5 pancreatitis, 2 cholecystitis) <i>vs</i> 5.5% (1 pancreatitis, 2 hemorrhage), NS

NS: Not significant; USA: United States.

major differences based on stent type [23,24].

To combat tumor ingrowth and prolong stent patency, paclitaxel-incorporated drug eluting metal stents have been developed in South Korea. The stent is coated with membrane layers of polytetrafluoroethylene to prevent bile acid degradation and sodium caprate to enhance paclitaxel delivery[25]. A meta-analysis of 5 studies comparing drug eluting stents (197 patients) to SEMS (151 patients) reported a pooled stent patency of 168 d and 149 d, respectively[26]. There were no major differences in rates of cholangitis (17% vs 15%) or cholecystitis (6.5% vs 5.0%). Further studies are needed to determine if these drugs eluting stents can alter the management of MDBO. None of those stents have received FDA clearance so far.

#### Malignant hilar lesions

Malignant hilar obstruction poses its own set of unique challenges, especially since the endoscopic intervention is often technically challenging. In a large study analyzing 59437 ERCPs, successful outcomes and reduced adverse events were associated with high volume endoscopists and centers[27]. This highlights the importance of managing these patients in a high volume multidisciplinary center, as technical failure can significantly shorten the median length of survival compared to successful biliary drainage (8.7 mo vs 1.8 mo, P < 0.001) in type III and IV hilar cholangiocarcinoma[28].

Malignant hilar strictures can be categorized based on their extent of hilar and/or hepatic duct involvement via the Bismuth-Corlette classification system[29]. Since the majority of these strictures are inoperable with varying degrees of anatomical complexity, this classification can help guide the palliative approach for biliary decompression[30]. In general Bismuth grades I/II are amenable to ERCP, however grades III/IV are typically managed by a combination of ERCP and/or PTBD[4]. Choosing between ERCP and PTBD for types III/IV was analyzed in a meta-analysis of 9 studies (n = 546 patients) where there was a higher success rate seen with PTBD over ERCP in types III/IV with comparable rates of adverse events and 30 d mortality, unfortunately the skillset of the endoscopists involved in that study was not provided[31]. Another study of 110 patients with inoperable Bismuth type III/IV, found



that failure of endoscopic stenting was associated with an acute angulation at the common bile duct and intrahepatic duct[32]. While pre-operative imaging may help guide an approach, PTBD can be technically challenging in the setting of liver metastases, ascites, and if intrahepatic bile duct is not fully dilated; thus, ERCP remains the preferred modality for drainage[33].

Choosing between the two modalities is based on multiple factors ranging from local expertise, risk of infection, possible seeding by PTBD, life expectancy, comorbidities and patient preference regarding an external catheter[31]. While there have been studies with mixed results favoring ERCP[34] and PTBD [35,36] the optimal stenting technique should be guided by achieving  $\geq 50\%$  of total liver volume drainage in order to relieve jaundice and reduce the risk of cholangitis[37]. Previously it was thought that draining 25% of liver volume was sufficient; however another study found that at least 50% drainage was a predictor of effective drainage and longer overall survival (199 d vs 59 d), especially in Bismuth type III strictures [38]. Another retrospective study of 78 patients with unresectable type II-IV hilar strictures found that effective liver volume drainage correlated with liver function: in which biliary drainage  $\geq$  33% can be obtained with preserved liver function and  $\geq$  50% with impaired liver function [39]. In addition to liver function, the anatomical difference in liver volume may also effect drainage, as the right lobe accounts for 55%-60% of volume, followed by 30%-35% in left and 10% of the caudate lobes[40,41]. Consequently, utilizing bilateral or multi-sectoral stenting is typically advised in high grade strictures based on varying anatomical involvement of disease[4].

#### Unilateral vs bilateral drainage

Choosing unilateral and/or bilateral stenting is typically based on the patient's presentation, degree of obstruction and local anatomy. Pre-endoscopic imaging is also imperative to understand and calculate the liver volume drainage needed. It is well established that one stent provides sufficient drainage in Bismuth I. However, for Bismuth II-IV there is no clear consensus.

A recent metanalysis of 21 studies with 1292 patients comparing both techniques noted similar rates of clinical efficacy and complications for both unilateral and bilateral drainage though there were higher rate of technical success in the unilateral group (97% vs 89%, P = 0.003)[42]. However, these results were not analyzed based on the bismuth classification or etiology of obstruction. A multitude of studies have compared unilateral vs bilateral drainage with similar rates of success[43-47]. One multicenter RCT of 133 patients with Bismuth grades II-IV reported no major differences in technical success, however the bilateral group had longer duration of stent patency (252 d vs 139 d) and fewer rates of reinterventions (42.5% vs 60.3%, P = 0.049) [43]. Similarly, a retrospective study of 141 patients found that bilateral drainage portended a longer survival advantage (255 d vs 80 d, P < 0.0001)[45]. Such advantages come at the expense of higher rates of complications and risk of death with bilateral drainage, irrespective of Bismuth grade[44].

#### Bilateral stenting techniques

In order to ensure adequate drainage, bilateral stenting techniques using a stent-by-stent (SBS) or stentin-stent (SIS) have been utilized, though there is no clear consensus on what technique is superior due to limited data. Following deployment of the intrahepatic bile duct a second stent can be placed parallel using the SBS method or sequentially through the mesh within in the initial stent using the SIS approach [37]. These are technically challenging procedures that require high levels of experience with technical success rates ranging from 73% to 100% [33]. One retrospective comparing SIS (n = 40) to SBS (n = 24) reported similar rates of technical success (100% vs 96%), clinical success (93% vs 96%) and rates of recurrent biliary (48% vs 43%)[48]. Though there was a higher rate of post-procedural related pancreatitis exclusively seen in the SBS group[48]. At the same time another study found no significant difference in early (31.6% vs 22.7%) or late (36.8% vs 50.0%) complications for SBS vs SIS[49]. This was also demonstrated in a meta-analysis of 158 patients that found no significant difference in technical success, complications or stent occlusion[50]. Many centers prefer the SBS approach since deploying multiple stents is relatively easier and in cases of stent dysfunction reintervention is possible[33,51]. Reintervention with plastic stents placed inside SEMS is also possible after the SIS approach. Recently a newly designed Y-shaped bilateral endoscopic stent has been investigated, though further studies are needed to better define its role in clinical practice[52-54]. At our center we use the SBS approach preferentially.

# ENDOSCOPIC ULTRASOUND GUIDED BILIARY DRAINAGE

Since its introduction in 2001, EUS-guided biliary drainage (EUS-BD) has emerged as an effective and reliable alternative for managing malignant biliary obstruction[55]. While ERCP remains the current gold standard, it is associated with a failure rate of up to 10%-especially in cases of surgically altered anatomy (SAA), tumor infiltration/obstruction, periampullary diverticulum, prior duodenal stenting or stenosis[4,56,57]. However, unsuccessful ERCPs may vary based on institutional experience. Two studies with extensive ERCP expertise reported unsuccessful canulation in 0.60% to 0.68% of patients [58,59]. Of note, one of those studies described 3 out of 524 failed ERCPS in native papillas with limited



instances of SAA (n = 2) or duodenal obstruction (n = 3)[59]. On the other hand a large prospective study of 4561 patients from 66 hospitals (with varying degrees of expertise) found that 17.2% of ERCPs were unsuccessful[60]. The European guidelines recommend repeating ERCP in select patients, ideally two to four days after the first ERCP, with success rates up to 82% [4].

In instances of ERCP failure where salvage therapy is needed, PTBD has conventionally been pursued; however, as mentioned above it is associated with a significant morbidity, decreased quality of life and need for re-interventions. In this context EUS-BD emerged as another less invasive option with fewer procedure related adverse events (8.80% vs 31.22%, P = 0.022) and re-intervention rates (0.34 vs 0.93, P = 0.02) when compared with PTBD in a randomized open label study [61]. A meta-analysis with 483 patients confirmed these findings and found that while there was no difference in technical success, the EUS-BD group was associated with better clinical success, less reinterventions and fewer postprocedure adverse events[62].

EUS-BD is an appealing approach, though at the moment it is a specialized technique limited to a high-volume centers. In this regard understanding the associated learning curve is needed before its widespread applicability. A few studies have looked into this, and there appears to be a clear association with significantly decreased adverse events with increased operator procedural volume over time[10,63-67]. In a single center study with 215 procedures performed by one experienced endoscopist over a 6.6 year period, there was a notable decrease in adverse events as procedural volume increased each year[67]. Other studies have proposed that 33 and 100 cases were required to achieve technical proficiency and mastery, respectively [65,66].

The routes of biliary decompression can be accomplished through a rendezvous (RV), antegrade or transluminal (intra- or extrahepatic) approach[3]. The application of EUS-RV is limited to intact gastroduodenal anatomy, when conventional ERCP cannulation fails, in which a guidewire is accessed across the anastomosis in an antegrade fashion-this salvage approach is limited by a success rates of 74%-80% with a relatively high major adverse event rate of 11%[3]. Antegrade stenting has also fallen out of favor as it can be cumbersome with a limited technical success rate of 77%[3]. The puncture site (transgastric into left intrahepatic duct) allows for guidewire placement across the stricture/papilla without the need for fistula tract formation at the puncture site[68]. In instances of technical failure, antegrade stenting can be converted to transmural or PTBD[68]. Overall, direct transmural drainage is preferred via extrahepatic or intrahepatic approach.

#### Extrahepatic approach

EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy (EUS-CDS) is a transluminal approach that creates a fistula between the duodenum and extrahepatic bile duct using a fully covered SEMS or lumen-apposing metal stents (LAMS)[68]. This biliodigestive anastomosis provides optimal palliation of MDBO; however it cannot be performed in cases of proximal obstruction or instances of gastric outlet obstruction where access to the duodenal bulb may be hindered[69]. A recent multicenter retrospective study compared EUS-CDS (n = 28) to PTBD (n = 58) and found that EUS-CDS was associated with higher clinical success (84.6% vs 62.1%, P = 0.04) with significantly lower rates of reintervention (10.7% vs 77.6%, P < 0.001)[70]. As a clinically effective technique (up to 96.2%), EUS-CDS has emerged as reliable alternative with acceptably low adverse events (10.5%)[71].

Recent studies have increasingly been using LAMS, which may be attributing to lower rates of stent malfunction. A large multicenter cohort in the United Kingdom and Ireland found that the technical success, clinical success, adverse events and reintervention rates using LAMS were 90.8%, 94.8%, 17.5%, and 8.3%, respectively<sup>[72]</sup>. Initially, plastic stents were used when EUS-CDS was first introduced. However, CSEMS quickly replaced plastic stents as a means to reduce bile leaks and stent occlusion[3] with significantly lower rates of adverse events (13.0% vs 42.8%, P = 0.01) and improved stent patency when compared to plastic stents [73-75]. At the moment the use of CSEMS vs LAMS varies from center to center. The large, tubular and rigid shape of CSEMS can theoretically increase the risk of stent migration [3]. In this context, LAMS were designed as a short, dumbbell shaped stents wit bilateral flanged ends which provide anti-migratory properties by anchoring across non-adherent lumens<sup>[3]</sup>. Further improvements were made with the development of an electrocautery-enhanced delivery system that enables a faster single step "free-hand" puncture which has led to high rates of technical success by eliminating the need for accessory changes [76]. However, two recent studies comparing LAMS vs SEMS found no differences in technical and clinical success or postprocedure related adverse events [77,78].

#### Intrahepatic approach

In instances of proximal malignant obstruction EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy (EUS-HGS) creates a fistulized tract between the gastric wall and left intrahepatic duct. Its technical feasibility was first introduced in 2004 and since then it has become a widely used technique [79]. The European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy recommends placement of partially or fully covered SEMS for drainage of malignant obstruction[68]. HGS can be performed where there is dilation of the left intrahepatic duct with segment III being the preferred puncture site[80]. There are a few contraindications to the procedure which include gastric wall tumor infiltration, large volume ascites, and coagulopathy[80,81]. Its role in hilar obstruction is reserved for specific cases as drainage from the left intrahepatic duct does not equate to drainage of a right sided obstruction[69]. A study described access from the proximal



duodenum to right intrahepatic duct (hepaticoduodenostomy) for cases of isolated right sided obstruction (with a technical success 100% and clinical success 83%)[82], but widespread use of this technique has not been adopted due to difficulty with scope positioning and proper identification of the duct[83].

In general, this intrahepatic approach has been favored for distal malignant biliary drainage. The HGS route is associated with a lower risk of bile leakage as the localized liver parenchyma around the fistula site can provide a tamponade effect [73]. A prospective randomized trial comparing HGS (n = 24) and CDS (n = 24) in MDBO following failed ERCP reported a higher clinical success rate in the HGS group (91% vs 77%) at the expense of slightly more adverse event rates (20.0% vs 12.5%)[84]. A multitude of studies have compared CDS and HGS approaches (Table 2)[64,84-95]. A meta-analysis of 10 studies comparing HGS (n = 208) and CDS (n = 226) found no difference in technical success (94.1%) vs 93.7%), clinical success (88.5% vs 84.5%), or rates of adverse events [96].

Recently, a large single center study of 215 patients (130 malignant lesions, 85 benign lesions) undergoing transhepatic biliary drainage by one endoscopist showed that the HGS approach used in up to 90% of cases was technical and clinically effective with few instances of reintervention (17.4%) needed within the malignant cohort that survived > 6 mo[67]. In this study, the endoscopist preferred HGS over CDS to decrease the risk of bleeding, stent misdeployment and potential making pancreatic surgical resection more difficult[67,97]. Of note, a study of 23 patients with concomitant duodenal and biliary obstruction undergoing single session EUS-HGS and gastrojejunostomy found that one patient with pancreatic cancer underwent successful pancreaticoduodenectomy 168 days post-biliary drainage and the fistula remained in situ with no complications[98]. On the other hand, in a large multicenter study comparing HGS (n = 24) to CDS (n = 23), the authors preferred CDS as it takes advantage of the anatomical proximity between the duodenal bulb and extrahepatic duct, by which puncture can be easier with shorter procedure times and less guidewire manipulation [85]. Another large international study of 182 patients (95 HGS, 87 CDS) suggested that CDS was associated with being 4.5 times more likely to achieve longer stent patency at the expense of higher adverse events, which may influence decisions based on patients survival [86]. In light of advancements with oncologic care, the prospect of reduced long reintervention may steer one to use CDS, especially since reintervention is easier due to shorter stent size, cannulation and steering in the duodenum[83].

While both techniques have acceptable outcomes, there is still no clear choice. Yet tailoring the technique based on anatomical features, altered anatomy, duodenal stenosis and dilated bile ducts may help endoscopists choose the right route for each patient [57,99]. A novel individualized algorithm was proposed based on patient anatomy following failed ERCP where the authors suggested using crosssectional imaging to determine if an intrahepatic or extrahepatic approach based on the presence or absence of intra-hepatic biliary tree dilation[99]. The algorithm favored an intrahepatic approach if possible as a means to preserve anatomy. Yet, if intrahepatic dilation was technically unsuccessful, they recommended converting to an extrahepatic approach. In their prospective cohort of 52 patients, there was a technical success rate of 96% (35 intrahepatic, 17 extrahepatic).

# COMPARING ERCP AND EUS-BD FOR MANAGEMENT OF MALIGNANT BILIARY OBSTRUCTION

As detailed above, ERCP remains the first choice when treating malignant biliary obstruction. Its widespread use and high success rate, especially in expert hands, makes it an effective modality for biliary decompression. The application of EUS-BD as a rescue therapy has proven to be a reliable tool with high technical and clinical success rates with moderate adverse event rates. Furthermore, instances of SAA or duodenal invasion may preclude the use of ERCP, and EUS-BD has gained momentum as the preferred therapy (as opposed to PTBD).

There is growing interest in using EUS-BD as a potential first line approach. A multicenter retrospective study comparing ERCP (n = 104) to EUS-BD (n = 104) demonstrated similar rates of technical success (94% vs 93%) and adverse events (8.65% vs 8.65%); though 4.8% of the ERCP cohort experienced post-procedural pancreatitis [100]. EUS-BD does have an added benefit of shorter procedural times with the possibility of longer stent patency by avoiding the diseased bile duct in question[3,101]. Additionally, in cases of an indwelling gastroduodenal stent, EUS-BD has been proven as a technical and clinically superior option when compared to endoscopic transpapillary stenting[102]. A recent meta-analysis of 9 studies with 634 patients found no significant differences between technical and clinical success, though the EUS-BD cohort had fewer rates of reintervention[103].

# ABLATION THERAPY OF THE BILE DUCT

The goals of palliative biliary drainage aim to improve obstructive symptoms and quality of life. Yet endoscopic biliary decompression may only provide temporary relief; hence, the ability to provide



		June generel	gue de la companya de		.,
Ref.	Study design, Country	Number of HGS vs CDS	Technical success CDS <i>vs</i> HGS, %	Clinical success HGS <i>vs</i> CDS, %	Adverse events, HGS <i>vs</i> CDS, %
Tyberg <i>et al</i> [86], 2022	Multicenter,International	95 vs 87	92% <i>vs</i> 92%, NS	86% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	21% vs 26%, P = 0.17
Minaga <i>et al</i> [85], 2019	Multicenter, Japan	24 vs 23	87.5% vs 82.6%, $P = 0.028$	100% vs 94.7%, P = 0.0475	28.6% vs 21%, P = 0.583
Cho et al <mark>[94]</mark> , 2017	Single Center, Korea	21 vs 33	100% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	86% vs 100%, $P = 0.054$	19% <i>vs</i> 15%, NS
Amano <i>et al</i> [93], 2017	Single Center, Japan	9 vs 11	100% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	100% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	11% <i>vs</i> 18%, NS
Ogura <i>et al</i> [92], 2016	Single Center, Japan	26 vs 13	100% vs 100%	92% vs 100%, $P = 0.0497$	8% vs 46%, $P = 0.005$
Guo et al <mark>[91</mark> ], 2016	Single Center, China	7 vs 14	100% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	100% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	14% <i>vs</i> 14%, NS
Khashab <i>et al</i> [90], 2016	Multicenter,International	61 vs 60	92% vs 93%, $P = 0.75$	82% vs 85%, $P = 0.64$	20% vs 13%, $P = 0.37$
Artifon <i>et al</i> [84], 2015	Single Center, Brazil	24 vs 25	96% vs 91%	88% vs 70%	20% vs 13%
Poincloux <i>et al</i> [64], 2015	Single Center, France	66 vs 26	94% <i>vs</i> 96.7%, NS	93.8% <i>vs</i> 93.1%, NS	15% <i>vs</i> 7.6%, NS
Kawakubo et al[88], 2014	Multicenter, Japan	20 vs 44	95% <i>vs</i> 95%, NS	95% <i>vs</i> 93%, NS	4% <i>vs</i> 15%, NS
Park et al[89], 2015	Multicenter, Korea	20 vs 12	100% vs 92%, P > 0.99	90% vs 92%, $P > 0.99$	25% vs 33%, $P = 0.044$
Prachayakul and Aswakul[ <mark>87</mark> ], 2013	Single Center, Thailand	15 vs 6	93% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	93% <i>vs</i> 100%, NS	0% <i>vs</i> 33%, NS
Kim <i>et al</i> [95], 2012	Single Center, Retrospective	13 (9 CDS; 4 HGS)	100% <i>vs</i> 75%, NS	100% <i>vs</i> 50%, NS	22% <i>vs</i> 50%, NS

Table 2 Comparative studies of endoscopic ultrasound guided hepaticogastrostomy and choledochoduodenostomy

NS: Not significant; HGS: Hepaticogastrostomy; CDS: Choledochoduodenostomy

supplemental biliary ablation as means to induce local tumor necrosis, optimize stent patency, palliate symptoms and possibly enhance long term survival have been investigated with photodynamic therapy (PDT) and radiofrequency ablation (RFA)[104].

#### Photodynamic therapy

PDT utilizes a photosensitizing agent (which is activated by laser light) to ablate tumor tissue via apoptosis, necrosis, and an immunomodulatory effect[105]. The porphyrin phototoxic substance is given intravenously 3-4 d prior to the procedure to allow for preferential accumulation in the malignant tissue-during this period patients are advised to stay in a darkened room to avoid an accidental inflammatory reaction in normal tissue if exposed to light[106,107]. Next a guidewire and catheter position the fiberoptic probe in the bile duct where laser light at certain wavelengths (typically 630 nm) trigger the photosensitizing agent for 750 sec to generate free oxygen radicals that destroy the tumor bed and/or stricture[106,108,109]. An added benefit to this local apoptotic and inflammatory cascade is that these light waves can refract to the proximal biliary tree which are often beyond reach of the guidewire[110]. Following PDT, a stent is often placed. This highly specialized technique is limited to a few centers.

PDT has been shown to improve overall survival, stent patency and quality of life in unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. A sentinel PDT study in 2003 prospectively randomized 20 patients to PDT plus biliary stenting and 19 with stenting alone, and found that the PDT significantly increased the median survival (493 d vs 98 d) while also improving quality of life and biliary drainage[111]. Similar findings of improved survival were also confirmed in another randomized trial[112]. Another retrospective comparative study of 48 patients with unresectable cholangiocarcinoma (19 PDT with stent versus 29 with biliary stent only) demonstrated a significant survival advantage (16.2 mo vs 7.4 mo) with only three adverse events related to skin phototoxicity that were treated with topical therapy[113]. The survival benefit of PDT plus stenting has been confirmed in three meta-analyses[114-116]. Of note, while one of these studies reported an improved survival rate favoring the PDT cohort (525 vs 146), the analysis was limited by its inclusion of endoscopically and percutaneous administration of PDT and/or biliary stents[116]. That being said all studies favored PDT's improved survival benefit, with a relatively low adverse event rate of 11% specific to phototoxic reactions (*i.e.*, blisters, erythema, and pruritis)[115]. In order to avoid such a reaction, it is recommended that patients avoid direct sunlight for 4-6 wk after the procedure[104].

In light of these favorable findings, additional studies have been pursued to characterize the potential benefits of stent patency and effect of combination systematic therapy. A retrospective of 33 patients with unresectable disease found that the PDT cohort (n = 18) had noticeable longer periods of stent patency (224 d vs 177 d, P = 0.002) by which the authors felt that PDT may induce tumor "remodeling" to lessen cholestasis and prolong biliary decompression [117]. A synergistic effect between PDT and



systematic chemotherapy has also been prospectively[118] and retrospectively confirmed to enhance overall survival[119,120]. In on such study, 96 patients with unresectable perihilar and distal CCA were stratified by treatment type where median overall survival was 20 mo, 15 mo, and 10 mo in the combination PDT plus chemotherapy (n = 36), PDT alone (n = 34), and chemotherapy alone (n = 26) groups, respectively[120].

These positive findings must also be analyzed in context of the limitations of PDT use. It is a complex and exceedingly expensive procedure that typically is only performed in highly specialized centers[2]. The phototoxic side effects may not acceptable to patients, especially since minimizing direct sunlight one month after the procedure could impair the quality of life in a patient with a potentially short life expectancy[110]. While the last author in this present review has pioneered early PDT studies, we feel that the lack of FDA approval of this therapy, in the biliary tree, has made this therapy very difficult to be offered outside of specialized centers.

#### Radiofrequency ablation therapy

RFA uses electromagnetic energy and high wave frequencies to deliver thermal energy to targeted tissues[121,122]. This localized thermal energy induces direct coagulative necrosis and an indirect localized inflammatory response and T-lymphocyte activation which have anti-tumor properties[110, 122]. Intraductal RFA can be performed during a conventional ERCP where a RFA catheter can pass over the guidewire in order to place the bipolar probes upstream from the stricture site, whereby ablation is applied with 7-10 watts for 1-2 min bursts, along the length of the stricture[104,123]. Afterwards the bile duct is cleared with a balloon sweep to remove residual debris and necrotic tissue followed by placement of plastic or metal stent to maintain adequate drainge[104,123]. Of note, RFA can also be used with balloon enteroscopy-assisted ERCP[124] or an EUS-guided HGS approach[125,126].

The indication for endobiliary RFA is to improve stent patency and survival in cases of inoperable malignant strictures[106,123]. In 2011, a prospective pilot study analyzed the utility of RFA in 21 patients with unresectable malignant biliary obstruction, and found that biliary patency was maintained by 20 and 16 patients at 30 and 90 d, respectively with no adverse events related to RFA[127]. However, a subsequent single center retrospective study of 66 patients demonstrated no added benefit in prolonged stent patency when comparing metal stenting with RFA to stenting alone[128]. Of note, this study did not differentiate their findings based on the stent used. Another study found a significant improvement and durability of stricture diameter using plastic (n = 6) and metal stents (n = 14)[129]. As such, analyzing endobiliary RFA according to the type of stent used may allow for a better interpretation of stent patency; as etiology of recurrent biliary obstruction varies from sludge formation, migration and tumor ingrowth for plastic stents, covered SEMS and uncovered SEMS, respectively[123, 130].

Plastic stents are often used if repeated RFA sessions are planned. Two recent RCTs have examined the stent patency of RFA and plastic stents with conflicting results[131,132]. In one study, of 65 patients (32 RFA plus plastic stent, 33 plastic stent alone), stent patency was significantly longer (6.8 mo *vs* 3.4 mo) with a higher survival time (13.2 mo *vs* 8.3 mo) favoring the RFA and plastic stent arm[133]. While the other RCT also reported a higher survival time (14.3 mo *vs* 9.2 mo) there was no significant difference in stent patency or jaundice control in either group[134]. One possible reason for the discrepancy is that in the first RCT by Yang *et al*[133] patients underwent stent exchange every 3 mo, while the study by Gao *et al*[134] only performed a stent exchange as clinical indicated. In our practice we offer systematic stents revision at three months interval.

The use of SEMS is largely depending on the patient's life expectancy and unresectability. Both uncovered and covered SEMS have been investigated with mixed results[131,132,135]. A retrospective [131] and RCT[132] examining USEMS, found no significant differences in stent patency. Meanwhile, a single center retrospective study using UCSEMS and CSEMS in a cohort of 31 patients favored the use of either stent with RFA with prolonged stent patency (220.0 d *vs* 106.5 d)[135]. One meta-analysis of nine studies with 505 patients demonstrated a favorable mean stent patency of 50.6 d with improved survival in those undergoing RFA with SEMS compared to SEMS alone[136]. However, these findings should be interpreted with caution as four of these studies used a percutaneous route for RFA. In this context, another meta-analysis of 263 patients undergoing endoscopic RFA showed that strictures improved by 3.5 mm when using RFA with a median stent patency of 7.6 mo[137]. Yet, the authors did not stratify their findings based on the type of stent used.

While the findings of stent patency and survival benefit are confounded by study heterogeneity and route of RFA, there is a likely benefit of stent patency and overall survival with RFA in malignant biliary obstruction. In fact a recent RCT found that a combination of oral 5-fluoouracil and RFA improved the median overall survival (16 mo *vs* 11 mo) and period of stent patency (6.6 mo *vs* 5.6 mo)[138]. With more wide spread use, developments of newly automatic temperature controlled RFA systems[139] and endoluminal devices[140] have produced favorable results pertaining to both stent patency and survival. Interestingly, RFA appears to be a relatively safe procedure with few instances of cholecystitis (10%), cholangitis (6.2%), and pancreatitis (2.1%) that did no differ significantly when compared to stenting alone[107,136].

Zaishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Comparing Photodynamic therapy to endobiliary radiofrequency ablation					
Treatment type	Mechanism	Adverse events	Pros	Cons	
Photodynamic therapy	Photosensitizing agent is given intravenously 3-4 d prior to accumulate in tissue; then, a fiberoptic probe is introduced to transmit laser light (approximately 630 nm)-apoptosis, necrosis, and immunomodulatory effect	Phototoxicity, erythema, pruritus, blistering, and diffuse pain	Light waves can refract to the proximal biliary tree, beyond the reach of the guidewire	Expensive; highly specialized equipment needed; decreased quality of life (avoid direct sunlight 4-6 wk after treatment); limited to high specialized centers; lack of FDA approval	
Endobiliary radiofrequency ablation	High frequency electromagnetic energy-cell death <i>via</i> thermal energy, coagulative necrosis, and indirect anti-tumor lymphocyte activation	Pancreatitis, cholecystitis, cholangitis hemobilia, abdominal pain	Widely available	Lack of standardization; potentially need > 1 session; can only be performed under fluoroscopy	

Only a handful of studies have directly compared RFA to PDT (Table 3). One retrospective study found no statistically significant difference in the survival benefit between RFA (n = 16) and PDT (n = 16) 32) in their cohort of unresectable cholangiocarcinoma (9.6 mo vs 7.5 mo)[141]. However, the other retrospective study showed that RFA was associated with better short-term effects (i.e., reduction in bilirubin with fewer unplanned stent replacements) [142]. A recent meta-analysis of 55 studies comparing PDT (n = 1149), RFA (n = 545), and stent-only strategy (n = 452) found that PDT was associated with an improved overall survival rate (11.9 mo vs 8.1 mo vs 6.7 mo, respectively) and decreased 30-d mortality (3.3% vs 7.0% vs 4.9%, respectively)[143]. Though PDT did display higher rates of cholangitis (23.4% vs 9.5%) and liver abscess (4.9% vs 2.6%) when compared to RFA. The authors felt that RFA may be favored in the setting of lower adverse events, decreased costs (Photofrin dose \$37000 vs RFA catheter \$1200) and similar lengths of stent patency (PDT 6.1 mo vs RFA 5.5 mo).

# CONCLUSION

In conclusion, the optimal palliation of malignant obstruction remains a challenging task for endoscopists and requires a dedicated team able to offer a variety of intervention based on patient presentation, symptoms and expected survival.

# FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Canakis A was responsible of drafting and reference editing; Kahaleh M was responsible for concept, final drafting, and final approval of manuscript.

Conflict-of-interest statement: Dr. Kahaleh is a consultant for Boston Scientific, Medtronic and Abvvie, he has received research grant from Boston Scientific, Apollo, Olympus, Cook, Microtech and Fuji; Dr Canakis has no disclose.

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Michel Kahaleh 0000-0003-0836-6114.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: American Gastroenterological Association, No. 276889; and American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy, No. 90809.

S-Editor: Chen YL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Chen YL

# REFERENCES

- Hidalgo M. Pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2010; 362: 1605-1617 [PMID: 20427809 DOI: 10.1056/NEJMra0901557] 1
- Fernandez Y Viesca M, Arvanitakis M. Early Diagnosis And Management Of Malignant Distal Biliary Obstruction: A 2 Review On Current Recommendations And Guidelines. Clin Exp Gastroenterol 2019; 12: 415-432 [PMID: 31807048 DOI: 10.2147/CEG.S195714]
- 3 Canakis A, Baron TH. Relief of biliary obstruction: choosing between endoscopic ultrasound and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. BMJ Open Gastroenterol 2020; 7 [PMID: 32727716 DOI: 10.1136/bmjgast-2020-000428]
- Dumonceau JM, Tringali A, Papanikolaou IS, Blero D, Mangiavillano B, Schmidt A, Vanbiervliet G, Costamagna G, Devière J, García-Cano J, Gyökeres T, Hassan C, Prat F, Siersema PD, van Hooft JE. Endoscopic biliary stenting: indications, choice of stents, and results: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Clinical Guideline -Updated October 2017. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 910-930 [PMID: 30086596 DOI: 10.1055/a-0659-9864]
- 5 Abraham NS, Barkun JS, Barkun AN. Palliation of malignant biliary obstruction: a prospective trial examining impact on quality of life. Gastrointest Endosc 2002; 56: 835-841 [PMID: 12447294 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2002.129868]
- Nakai Y, Isayama H, Wang HP, Rerknimitr R, Khor C, Yasuda I, Kogure H, Moon JH, Lau J, Lakhtakia S, Ratanachu-Ek 6 T, Seo DW, Lee DK, Makmun D, Dy F, Liao WC, Draganov PV, Almadi M, Irisawa A, Katanuma A, Kitano M, Ryozawa S, Fujisawa T, Wallace MB, Itoi T, Devereaux B. International consensus statements for endoscopic management of distal biliary stricture. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2020; 35: 967-979 [PMID: 31802537 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14955]
- 7 Distler M, Kersting S, Rückert F, Dobrowolski F, Miehlke S, Grützmann R, Saeger H-D. Palliative treatment of obstructive jaundice in patients with carcinoma of the pancreatic head or distal biliary tree. Endoscopic stent placement vs. hepaticojejunostomy. JOP J Pancreas 2010; 11: 568-574
- Lima SLA de, Bustamante FAC, Moura EGH de, Marques WB, Artifon EL de A, Chaves DM, Franzini TAP, Junior CKF. Endoscopic palliative treatment vs surgical bypass in malignant low bile duct obstruction: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis IJHPD 2015; 5: 35-45 [DOI: 10.5348/ijhpd-2015-32-CR-7]
- Inamdar S, Slattery E, Bhalla R, Sejpal DV, Trindade AJ. Comparison of Adverse Events for Endoscopic vs 9 Percutaneous Biliary Drainage in the Treatment of Malignant Biliary Tract Obstruction in an Inpatient National Cohort. JAMA Oncol 2016; 2: 112-117 [PMID: 26513013 DOI: 10.1001/jamaoncol.2015.3670]
- 10 Wang L, Lin N, Xin F, Ke Q, Zeng Y, Liu J. A systematic review of the comparison of the incidence of seeding metastasis between endoscopic biliary drainage and percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage for resectable malignant biliary obstruction. World J Surg Oncol 2019; 17: 116 [PMID: 31277666 DOI: 10.1186/s12957-019-1656-y]
- 11 Isayama H, Yasuda I, Ryozawa S, Maguchi H, Igarashi Y, Matsuyama Y, Katanuma A, Hasebe O, Irisawa A, Itoi T, Mukai H, Arisaka Y, Okushima K, Uno K, Kida M, Tamada K. Results of a Japanese multicenter, randomized trial of endoscopic stenting for non-resectable pancreatic head cancer (JM-test): Covered Wallstent versus DoubleLayer stent. Dig Endosc 2011; 23: 310-315 [PMID: 21951091 DOI: 10.1111/j.1443-1661.2011.01124.x]
- 12 Prat F, Chapat O, Ducot B, Ponchon T, Pelletier G, Fritsch J, Choury AD, Buffet C. A randomized trial of endoscopic drainage methods for inoperable malignant strictures of the common bile duct. Gastrointest Endosc 1998; 47: 1-7 [PMID: 9468416 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(98)70291-3]
- Sakai Y, Sugiyama H, Kawaguchi Y, Kawashima Y, Hirata N, Nakaji S, Natsui M, Shioji K, Nakahara K, Tsuyuguchi T, 13 Kato N. Uncovered versus covered metallic stents for the management of unresectable malignant distal biliary obstruction: a randomized multicenter trial. Scand J Gastroenterol 2021; 56: 1229-1235 [PMID: 34375164 DOI: 10.1080/00365521.2021.1938207
- Conio M, Mangiavillano B, Caruso A, Filiberti RA, Baron TH, De Luca L, Signorelli S, Crespi M, Marini M, Ravelli P, 14 Conigliaro R, De Ceglie A. Covered versus uncovered self-expandable metal stent for palliation of primary malignant extrahepatic biliary strictures: a randomized multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 88: 283-291.e3 [PMID: 29653120 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.03.029]
- 15 Yang MJ, Kim JH, Yoo BM, Hwang JC, Yoo JH, Lee KS, Kang JK, Kim SS, Lim SG, Shin SJ, Cheong JY, Lee KM, Lee KJ, Cho SW. Partially covered versus uncovered self-expandable nitinol stents with anti-migration properties for the palliation of malignant distal biliary obstruction: A randomized controlled trial. Scand J Gastroenterol 2015; 50: 1490-1499 [PMID: 26133200 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2015.1057219]
- Lee JH, Krishna SG, Singh A, Ladha HS, Slack RS, Ramireddy S, Raju GS, Davila M, Ross WA. Comparison of the 16 utility of covered metal stents versus uncovered metal stents in the management of malignant biliary strictures in 749 patients. Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 78: 312-324 [PMID: 23591331 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.02.032]
- Lee SJ, Kim MD, Lee MS, Kim IJ, Park SI, Won JY, Lee DY. Comparison of the efficacy of covered versus uncovered 17 metallic stents in treating inoperable malignant common bile duct obstruction: a randomized trial. J Vasc Interv Radiol 2014; 25: 1912-1920 [PMID: 25085230 DOI: 10.1016/j.jvir.2014.05.021]
- 18 Kitano M, Yamashita Y, Tanaka K, Konishi H, Yazumi S, Nakai Y, Nishiyama O, Uehara H, Mitoro A, Sanuki T, Takaoka M, Koshitani T, Arisaka Y, Shiba M, Hoki N, Sato H, Sasaki Y, Sato M, Hasegawa K, Kawabata H, Okabe Y, Mukai H. Covered self-expandable metal stents with an anti-migration system improve patency duration without increased complications compared with uncovered stents for distal biliary obstruction caused by pancreatic carcinoma: a randomized multicenter trial. Am J Gastroenterol 2013; 108: 1713-1722 [PMID: 24042190 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2013.305]
- 19 Telford JJ, Carr-Locke DL, Baron TH, Poneros JM, Bounds BC, Kelsey PB, Schapiro RH, Huang CS, Lichtenstein DR, Jacobson BC, Saltzman JR, Thompson CC, Forcione DG, Gostout CJ, Brugge WR. A randomized trial comparing uncovered and partially covered self-expandable metal stents in the palliation of distal malignant biliary obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 72: 907-914 [PMID: 21034891 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.08.021]
- Kullman E, Frozanpor F, Söderlund C, Linder S, Sandström P, Lindhoff-Larsson A, Toth E, Lindell G, Jonas E, 20 Freedman J, Ljungman M, Rudberg C, Ohlin B, Zacharias R, Leijonmarck CE, Teder K, Ringman A, Persson G, Gözen M, Eriksson O. Covered versus uncovered self-expandable nitinol stents in the palliative treatment of malignant distal biliary obstruction: results from a randomized, multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 72: 915-923 [PMID:



21034892 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.07.036]

- 21 Isayama H, Komatsu Y, Tsujino T, Sasahira N, Hirano K, Toda N, Nakai Y, Yamamoto N, Tada M, Yoshida H, Shiratori Y, Kawabe T, Omata M. A prospective randomised study of "covered" versus "uncovered" diamond stents for the management of distal malignant biliary obstruction. Gut 2004; 53: 729-734 [PMID: 15082593 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2003.018945]
- 22 Tringali A, Hassan C, Rota M, Rossi M, Mutignani M, Aabakken L. Covered vs. uncovered self-expandable metal stents for malignant distal biliary strictures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 631-641 [PMID: 29342491 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-125062]
- 23 Almadi MA, Barkun A, Martel M. Plastic vs. Self-Expandable Metal Stents for Palliation in Malignant Biliary Obstruction: A Series of Meta-Analyses. Am J Gastroenterol 2017; 112: 260-273 [PMID: 27845340 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2016.512
- Li J, Li T, Sun P, Yu Q, Wang K, Chang W, Song Z, Zheng Q. Covered vs Uncovered Self-Expandable Metal Stents for 24 Managing Malignant Distal Biliary Obstruction: A Meta-Analysis. PLOS ONE 2016; 11: e0149066 [DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0149066
- Jang SI, Lee KT, Choi JS, Jeong S, Lee DH, Kim YT, Lee SH, Yu JS, Lee DK. Efficacy of a paclitaxel-eluting biliary 25 metal stent with sodium caprate in malignant biliary obstruction: a prospective randomized comparative study. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 843-851 [PMID: 30414164 DOI: 10.1055/a-0754-5763]
- Mohan BP, Canakis A, Khan SR, Chandan S, Ponnada S, McDonough S, Adler DG. Drug Eluting Versus Covered Metal 26 Stents in Malignant Biliary Strictures-Is There a Clinical Benefit? J Clin Gastroenterol 2021; 55: 271-277 [PMID: 32554989 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.000000000001377]
- 27 Keswani RN, Qumseya BJ, O'Dwyer LC, Wani S. Association Between Endoscopist and Center Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography Volume With Procedure Success and Adverse Outcomes: A Systematic Review and Metaanalysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 15: 1866-1875.e3 [PMID: 28606848 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2017.06.002]
- 28 Paik WH, Park YS, Hwang JH, Lee SH, Yoon CJ, Kang SG, Lee JK, Ryu JK, Kim YT, Yoon YB. Palliative treatment with self-expandable metallic stents in patients with advanced type III or IV hilar cholangiocarcinoma: a percutaneous versus endoscopic approach. Gastrointest Endosc 2009; 69: 55-62 [PMID: 18657806 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2008.04.005]
- Bismuth H, Corlette MB. Intrahepatic cholangioenteric anastomosis in carcinoma of the hilus of the liver. Surg Gynecol 29 Obstet 1975; 140: 170-178 [PMID: 1079096]
- 30 Perez-Miranda M. Combined ERCP and transhepatic endoscopic ultrasound-guided stent placement for biliary drainage in malignant hilar obstruction: not too good to be true. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 63-64 [PMID: 33333568 DOI: 10.1055/a-1296-8207
- Moole H, Dharmapuri S, Duvvuri A, Boddireddy R, Moole V, Yedama P, Bondalapati N, Uppu A, Yerasi C. Endoscopic 31 versus Percutaneous Biliary Drainage in Palliation of Advanced Malignant Hilar Obstruction: A Meta-Analysis and Systematic Review. Can J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 2016: 4726078 [PMID: 27648439 DOI: 10.1155/2016/4726078]
- Jang SI, Hwang JH, Lee KH, Yu JS, Kim HW, Yoon CJ, Lee YS, Paik KH, Lee SH, Lee DK. Percutaneous biliary 32 approach as a successful rescue procedure after failed endoscopic therapy for drainage in advanced hilar tumors. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 32: 932-938 [PMID: 27665310 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.13602]
- 33 Lee TH, Moon JH, Park SH. Biliary stenting for hilar malignant biliary obstruction. Dig Endosc 2020; 32: 275-286 [PMID: 31578770 DOI: 10.1111/den.13549]
- Choi J, Ryu JK, Lee SH, Ahn DW, Hwang JH, Kim YT, Yoon YB, Han JK. Biliary drainage for obstructive jaundice 34 caused by unresectable hepatocellular carcinoma: the endoscopic versus percutaneous approach. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2012; 11: 636-642 [PMID: 23232636 DOI: 10.1016/s1499-3872(12)60237-9]
- Kloek JJ, van der Gaag NA, Aziz Y, Rauws EA, van Delden OM, Lameris JS, Busch OR, Gouma DJ, van Gulik TM. 35 Endoscopic and percutaneous preoperative biliary drainage in patients with suspected hilar cholangiocarcinoma. J Gastrointest Surg 2010; 14: 119-125 [PMID: 19756881 DOI: 10.1007/s11605-009-1009-1]
- 36 Lee SH, Park JK, Yoon WJ, Lee JK, Ryu JK, Yoon YB, Kim YT. Optimal biliary drainage for inoperable Klatskin's tumor based on Bismuth type. World J Gastroenterol 2007; 13: 3948-3955 [PMID: 17663508 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v13.i29.3948]
- Rerknimitr R, Angsuwatcharakon P, Ratanachu-ek T, Khor CJL, Ponnudurai R, Moon JH, Seo DW, Pantongrag-Brown 37 L, Sangchan A, Pisespongsa P, Akaraviputh T, Reddy ND, Maydeo A, Itoi T, Pausawasdi N, Punamiya S, Attasaranya S, Devereaux B, Ramchandani M, Goh K-L. Asia-Pacific consensus recommendations for endoscopic and interventional management of hilar cholangiocarcinoma. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013; 28: 593-607 [DOI: 10.1111/jgh.12128]
- Vienne A, Hobeika E, Gouya H, Lapidus N, Fritsch J, Choury AD, Chryssostalis A, Gaudric M, Pelletier G, Buffet C, 38 Chaussade S, Prat F. Prediction of drainage effectiveness during endoscopic stenting of malignant hilar strictures: the role of liver volume assessment. Gastrointest Endosc 2010; 72: 728-735 [PMID: 20883850 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.06.040]
- Takahashi E, Fukasawa M, Sato T, Takano S, Kadokura M, Shindo H, Yokota Y, Enomoto N. Biliary drainage strategy 39 of unresectable malignant hilar strictures by computed tomography volumetry. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 4946-4953 [PMID: 25945008 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i16.4946]
- 40 Wang CC, Yang TW, Sung WW, Tsai MC. Current Endoscopic Management of Malignant Biliary Stricture. Medicina (Kaunas) 2020; 56 [PMID: 32151099 DOI: 10.3390/medicina56030114]
- 41 Bismuth H. Surgical anatomy and anatomical surgery of the liver. World J Surg 1982; 6: 3-9 [PMID: 7090393 DOI: 10.1007/BF01656368]
- Aghaie Meybodi M, Shakoor D, Nanavati J, Ichkhanian Y, Vosoughi K, Brewer Gutierrez OI, Kalloo AN, Singh V, 42 Kumbhari V, Ngamruengphong S, Khashab MA. Unilateral versus bilateral endoscopic stenting in patients with unresectable malignant hilar obstruction: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endosc Int Open 2020; 8: E281-E290 [PMID: 32118102 DOI: 10.1055/a-1067-4326]
- 43 Lee TH, Kim TH, Moon JH, Lee SH, Choi HJ, Hwangbo Y, Hyun JJ, Choi JH, Jeong S, Kim JH, Park DH, Han JH, Park SH. Bilateral versus unilateral placement of metal stents for inoperable high-grade malignant hilar biliary strictures: a multicenter, prospective, randomized study (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 86: 817-827 [PMID: 28479493 DOI:



#### 10.1016/i.gie.2017.04.037]

- 44 Staub J, Siddiqui A, Murphy M, Lam R, Parikh M, Pleskow D, Papachristou G, Sharaiha R, Iqbal U, Loren D, Kowalski T, Noor A, Mumtaz T, Yasuda I, Thomas S, Hsaeeb A, Herrick J, Greene T, Adler DG. Unilateral versus bilateral hilar stents for the treatment of cholangiocarcinoma: a multicenter international study. Ann Gastroenterol 2020; 33: 202-209 [PMID: 32127742 DOI: 10.20524/aog.2020.0451]
- Chang WH, Kortan P, Haber GB. Outcome in patients with bifurcation tumors who undergo unilateral versus bilateral 45 hepatic duct drainage. Gastrointest Endosc 1998; 47: 354-362 [PMID: 9609426 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(98)70218-4]
- Naitoh I, Ohara H, Nakazawa T, Ando T, Hayashi K, Okumura F, Okayama Y, Sano H, Kitajima Y, Hirai M, Ban T, 46 Miyabe K, Ueno K, Yamashita H, Joh T. Unilateral versus bilateral endoscopic metal stenting for malignant hilar biliary obstruction. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009; 24: 552-557 [PMID: 19220678 DOI: 10.1111/j.1440-1746.2008.05750.x]
- 47 Chang G, Xia FF, Li HF, Niu S, Xu YS. Unilateral versus bilateral stent insertion for malignant hilar biliary obstruction. Abdom Radiol (NY) 2017; 42: 2745-2751 [PMID: 28477177 DOI: 10.1007/s00261-017-1174-8]
- 48 Ishigaki K, Hamada T, Nakai Y, Isayama H, Sato T, Hakuta R, Saito K, Saito T, Takahara N, Mizuno S, Kogure H, Ito Y, Yagioka H, Matsubara S, Akiyama D, Mohri D, Tada M, Koike K. Retrospective Comparative Study of Side-by-Side and Stent-in-Stent Metal Stent Placement for Hilar Malignant Biliary Obstruction. Dig Dis Sci 2020; 65: 3710-3718 [PMID: 32107675 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-020-06155-z]
- Kim KM, Lee KH, Chung YH, Shin JU, Lee JK, Lee KT, Shim SG. A comparison of bilateral stenting methods for 49 malignant hilar biliary obstruction. Hepatogastroenterology 2012; 59: 341-346 [PMID: 22353496 DOI: 10.5754/hge11533]
- Hong W, Chen S, Zhu Q, Chen H, Pan J, Huang Q. Bilateral stenting methods for hilar biliary obstructions. Clinics (Sao 50 Paulo) 2014; 69: 647-652 [PMID: 25318098 DOI: 10.6061/clinics/2014(09)12]
- Boškoski I, Schepis T, Tringali A, Familiari P, Bove V, Attili F, Landi R, Perri V, Costamagna G. Personalized 51 Endoscopy in Complex Malignant Hilar Biliary Strictures. J Pers Med 2021; 11 [PMID: 33572913 DOI: 10.3390/jpm11020078]
- Hwang JC, Kim JH, Lim SG, Kim SS, Yoo BM, Cho SW. Y-shaped endoscopic bilateral metal stent placement for 52 malignant hilar biliary obstruction: prospective long-term study. Scand J Gastroenterol 2011; 46: 326-332 [PMID: 21082874 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2010.536253]
- Kogure H, Isayama H, Nakai Y, Tsujino T, Ito Y, Yamamoto K, Mizuno S, Yagioka H, Kawakubo K, Sasaki T, Hirano 53 K, Sasahira N, Tada M, Omata M, Koike K. Newly designed large cell Niti-S stent for malignant hilar biliary obstruction: a pilot study. Surg Endosc 2011; 25: 463-467 [PMID: 20602139 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-010-1194-8]
- 54 Lee JH, Kang DH, Kim JY, Lee SM, Kim DH, Park CW, Cho HS, Kim GH, Kim TO, Heo J, Song GA, Cho M, Kim S, Kim CW, Lee JW. Endoscopic bilateral metal stent placement for advanced hilar cholangiocarcinoma: a pilot study of a newly designed Y stent. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 66: 364-369 [PMID: 17643714 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2006.12.061]
- 55 Giovannini M, Moutardier V, Pesenti C, Bories E, Lelong B, Delpero JR. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided bilioduodenal anastomosis: a new technique for biliary drainage. Endoscopy 2001; 33: 898-900 [PMID: 11571690 DOI: 10.1055/s-2001-17324]
- Mukai S, Itoi T, Baron TH, Takada T, Strasberg SM, Pitt HA, Ukai T, Shikata S, Teoh AYB, Kim MH, Kiriyama S, Mori 56 Y, Miura F, Chen MF, Lau WY, Wada K, Supe AN, Giménez ME, Yoshida M, Mayumi T, Hirata K, Sumiyama Y, Inui K, Yamamoto M. Indications and techniques of biliary drainage for acute cholangitis in updated Tokyo Guidelines 2018. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2017; 24: 537-549 [PMID: 28834389 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.496]
- 57 Teoh AYB, Dhir V, Kida M, Yasuda I, Jin ZD, Seo DW, Almadi M, Ang TL, Hara K, Hilmi I, Itoi T, Lakhtakia S, Matsuda K, Pausawasdi N, Puri R, Tang RS, Wang HP, Yang AM, Hawes R, Varadarajulu S, Yasuda K, Ho LKY. Consensus guidelines on the optimal management in interventional EUS procedures: results from the Asian EUS group RAND/UCLA expert panel. Gut 2018; 67: 1209-1228 [PMID: 29463614 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2017-314341]
- 58 Ardengh JC, Lopes CV, Kemp R, Dos Santos JS. Different options of endosonography-guided biliary drainage after endoscopic retrograde cholangio-pancreatography failure. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 10: 99-108 [PMID: 29774089 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v10.i5.99]
- Holt BA, Hawes R, Hasan M, Canipe A, Tharian B, Navaneethan U, Varadarajulu S. Biliary drainage: role of EUS 59 guidance. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 83: 160-165 [PMID: 26215648 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2015.06.019]
- 60 Williams EJ, Ogollah R, Thomas P, Logan RF, Martin D, Wilkinson ML, Lombard M. What predicts failed cannulation and therapy at ERCP? Endoscopy 2012; 44: 674-683 [PMID: 22696192 DOI: 10.1055/s-0032-1309345]
- Lee TH, Choi JH, Park do H, Song TJ, Kim DU, Paik WH, Hwangbo Y, Lee SS, Seo DW, Lee SK, Kim MH. Similar 61 Efficacies of Endoscopic Ultrasound-guided Transmural and Percutaneous Drainage for Malignant Distal Biliary Obstruction. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016; 14: 1011-1019.e3 [PMID: 26748220 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2015.12.032]
- Sharaiha RZ, Khan MA, Kamal F, Tyberg A, Tombazzi CR, Ali B, Tombazzi C, Kahaleh M. Efficacy and safety of 62 EUS-guided biliary drainage in comparison with percutaneous biliary drainage when ERCP fails: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 904-914 [PMID: 28063840 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.12.023]
- Attasaranya S, Netinasunton N, Jongboonyanuparp T, Sottisuporn J, Witeerungrot T, Pirathvisuth T, Ovartlarnporn B. 63 The Spectrum of Endoscopic Ultrasound Intervention in Biliary Diseases: A Single Center's Experience in 31 Cases. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2012; 2012: 680753 [PMID: 22654900 DOI: 10.1155/2012/680753]
- Poincloux L, Rouquette O, Buc E, Privat J, Pezet D, Dapoigny M, Bommelaer G, Abergel A. Endoscopic ultrasound-64 guided biliary drainage after failed ERCP: cumulative experience of 101 procedures at a single center. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 794-801 [PMID: 25961443 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1391988]
- Oh D, Park DH, Song TJ, Lee SS, Seo DW, Lee SK, Kim MH. Optimal biliary access point and learning curve for 65 endoscopic ultrasound-guided hepaticogastrostomy with transmural stenting. Therap Adv Gastroenterol 2017; 10: 42-53 [PMID: 28286558 DOI: 10.1177/1756283X16671671]
- Tyberg A, Mishra A, Cheung M, Kedia P, Gaidhane M, Craig C, Tarnasky PR, Ardengh JC, Kahaleh M. Learning curve 66 for EUS-guided biliary drainage: What have we learned? Endosc Ultrasound 2020; 9: 392-396 [PMID: 32687074 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus 42 20]



- Hathorn KE, Canakis A, Baron TH. EUS-guided transhepatic biliary drainage: a large single-center U.S. experience. 67 Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 443-451 [PMID: 34673007 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.10.013]
- 68 van Wanrooij RLJ, Bronswijk M, Kunda R, Everett SM, Lakhtakia S, Rimbas M, Hucl T, Badaoui A, Law R, Arcidiacono PG, Larghi A, Giovannini M, Khashab MA, Binmoeller KF, Barthet M, Pérez-Miranda M, van Hooft JE, van der Merwe SW. Therapeutic endoscopic ultrasound: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Technical Review. Endoscopy 2022; 54: 310-332 [PMID: 35114696 DOI: 10.1055/a-1738-6780]
- 69 Pawa R, Pleasant T, Tom C, Pawa S. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage: Are we there yet? World J Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 13: 302-318 [PMID: 34512878 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v13.i8.302]
- Sawas T, Bailey NJ, Yeung KYKA, James TW, Reddy S, Fleming CJ, Marya NB, Storm AC, Abu Dayyeh BK, Petersen 70 BT, Martin JA, Levy MJ, Baron TH, Bun Teoh AY, Chandrasekhara V. Comparison of EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy and percutaneous drainage for distal biliary obstruction: A multicenter cohort study. Endosc Ultrasound 2022; 11: 223-230 [PMID: 35102902 DOI: 10.4103/EUS-D-21-00031]
- 71 Fugazza A, Fabbri C, Di Mitri R, Petrone MC, Colombo M, Cugia L, Amato A, Forti E, Binda C, Maida M, Sinagra E, Repici A, Tarantino I, Anderloni A; i-EUS Group. EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy for malignant distal biliary obstruction after failed ERCP: a retrospective nationwide analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 896-904.e1 [PMID: 34995640 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.12.032]
- 72 On W, Paranandi B, Smith AM, Venkatachalapathy SV, James MW, Aithal GP, Varbobitis I, Cheriyan D, McDonald C, Leeds JS, Nayar MK, Oppong KW, Geraghty J, Devlin J, Ahmed W, Scott R, Wong T, Huggett MT. EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy with electrocautery-enhanced lumen-apposing metal stents in patients with malignant distal biliary obstruction: multicenter collaboration from the United Kingdom and Ireland. Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 432-442 [PMID: 34637805 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.09.040]
- Guo. A multi-institution consensus on how to perform EUS-guided biliary drainage for malignant biliary obstruction. 73 Available from: https://www.eusjournal.com/article.asp?issn = 2303-9027;year=2018;volume=7;issue=6;spage=356;epage=365;aulast=Guo
- 74 Gupta K, Perez-Miranda M, Kahaleh M, Artifon EL, Itoi T, Freeman ML, de-Serna C, Sauer B, Giovannini M; InEBD STUDY GROUP. Endoscopic ultrasound-assisted bile duct access and drainage: multicenter, long-term analysis of approach, outcomes, and complications of a technique in evolution. J Clin Gastroenterol 2014; 48: 80-87 [PMID: 23632351 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e31828c6822]
- 75 Schmidt A, Riecken B, Rische S, Klinger C, Jakobs R, Bechtler M, Kähler G, Dormann A, Caca K. Wing-shaped plastic stents vs. self-expandable metal stents for palliative drainage of malignant distal biliary obstruction: a randomized multicenter study. Endoscopy 2015; 47: 430-436 [PMID: 25590188 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1391232]
- 76 Jacques J, Privat J, Pinard F, Fumex F, Valats JC, Chaoui A, Cholet F, Godard B, Grandval P, Legros R, Kerever S, Napoleon B. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy with electrocautery-enhanced lumen-apposing stents: a retrospective analysis. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 540-547 [PMID: 30347424 DOI: 10.1055/a-0735-9137]
- 77 Amato A, Sinagra E, Celsa C, Enea M, Buda A, Vieceli F, Scaramella L, Belletrutti P, Fugazza A, Cammà C, Radaelli F, Repici A, Anderloni A. Efficacy of lumen-apposing metal stents or self-expandable metal stents for endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Endoscopy 2021; 53: 1037-1047 [PMID: 33246343 DOI: 10.1055/a-1324-7919]
- de Benito Sanz M, Nájera-Muñoz R, de la Serna-Higuera C, Fuentes-Valenzuela E, Fanjul I, Chavarría C, García-Alonso 78 FJ, Sanchez-Ocana R, Carbajo AY, Bazaga S, Perez-Miranda M. Lumen apposing metal stents versus tubular selfexpandable metal stents for endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy in malignant biliary obstruction. Surg Endosc 2021; 35: 6754-6762 [PMID: 33258038 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-08179-y]
- 79 Burmester E, Niehaus J, Leineweber T, Huetteroth T. EUS-cholangio-drainage of the bile duct: report of 4 cases. Gastrointest Endosc 2003; 57: 246-251 [PMID: 12556796 DOI: 10.1067/mge.2003.85]
- 80 Boulay BR, Lo SK. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Biliary Drainage. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2018; 28: 171-185 [PMID: 29519330 DOI: 10.1016/j.giec.2017.11.005]
- Nunes N, Flor de Lima M, Caldeira A, Leite S, Marques S, Moreira T, Moutinho-Ribeiro P, Bispo M. GRUPUGE 81 PERSPECTIVE: Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Biliary Drainage. GE Port J Gastroenterol 2021; 28: 179-184 [PMID: 34056040 DOI: 10.1159/000510026]
- Park SJ, Choi JH, Park DH, Lee SS, Seo DW, Lee SK, Kim MH. Expanding indication: EUS-guided 82 hepaticoduodenostomy for isolated right intrahepatic duct obstruction (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2013; 78: 374-380 [PMID: 23711555 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2013.04.183]
- 83 Dhar J. Samanta J. Role of therapeutic endoscopic ultrasound in gastrointestinal malignancy- current evidence and future directions. Clin J Gastroenterol 2022; 15: 11-29 [PMID: 35028906 DOI: 10.1007/s12328-021-01559-4]
- 84 Artifon EL, Marson FP, Gaidhane M, Kahaleh M, Otoch JP. Hepaticogastrostomy or choledochoduodenostomy for distal malignant biliary obstruction after failed ERCP: is there any difference? Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 950-959 [PMID: 25500330 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.09.047]
- 85 Minaga K, Ogura T, Shiomi H, Imai H, Hoki N, Takenaka M, Nishikiori H, Yamashita Y, Hisa T, Kato H, Kamada H, Okuda A, Sagami R, Hashimoto H, Higuchi K, Chiba Y, Kudo M, Kitano M. Comparison of the efficacy and safety of endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy and hepaticogastrostomy for malignant distal biliary obstruction: Multicenter, randomized, clinical trial. Dig Endosc 2019; 31: 575-582 [PMID: 30908711 DOI: 10.1111/den.13406]
- Tyberg A, Napoleon B, Robles-Medranda C, Shah JN, Bories E, Kumta NA, Yague AS, Vazquez-Sequeiros E, Lakhtakia 86 S, El Chafic AH, Shah SL, Sameera S, Tawadros A, Ardengh JC, Kedia P, Gaidhane M, Giovannini M, Kahaleh M. Hepaticogastrostomy versus choledochoduodenostomy: An international multicenter study on their long-term patency. Endosc Ultrasound 2022; 11: 38-43 [PMID: 34494590 DOI: 10.4103/EUS-D-21-00006]
- Prachayakul V, Aswakul P. A novel technique for endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage. World J Gastroenterol 87 2013; 19: 4758-4763 [PMID: 23922474 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v19.i29.4758]
- Kawakubo K, Isayama H, Kato H, Itoi T, Kawakami H, Hanada K, Ishiwatari H, Yasuda I, Kawamoto H, Itokawa F,



Kuwatani M, Iiboshi T, Hayashi T, Doi S, Nakai Y. Multicenter retrospective study of endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage for malignant biliary obstruction in Japan. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2014; 21: 328-334 [PMID: 24026963 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.27]

- Park DH, Lee TH, Paik WH, Choi JH, Song TJ, Lee SS, Seo DW, Lee SK, Kim MH. Feasibility and safety of a novel 89 dedicated device for one-step EUS-guided biliary drainage: A randomized trial. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015; 30: 1461-1466 [PMID: 26146796 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.13027]
- 90 Khashab MA, Messallam AA, Penas I, Nakai Y, Modayil RJ, De la Serna C, Hara K, El Zein M, Stavropoulos SN, Perez-Miranda M, Kumbhari V, Ngamruengphong S, Dhir VK, Park DH. International multicenter comparative trial of transluminal EUS-guided biliary drainage via hepatogastrostomy vs. choledochoduodenostomy approaches. Endosc Int Open 2016; 4: E175-E181 [PMID: 26878045 DOI: 10.1055/s-0041-109083]
- 91 Guo J, Sun S, Liu X, Wang S, Ge N, Wang G. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Biliary Drainage Using a Fully Covered Metallic Stent after Failed Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2016; 2016: 9469472 [PMID: 27594881 DOI: 10.1155/2016/9469472]
- Ogura T, Chiba Y, Masuda D, Kitano M, Sano T, Saori O, Yamamoto K, Imaoka H, Imoto A, Takeuchi T, Fukunishi S, 92 Higuchi K. Comparison of the clinical impact of endoscopic ultrasound-guided choledochoduodenostomy and hepaticogastrostomy for bile duct obstruction with duodenal obstruction. Endoscopy 2016; 48: 156-163 [PMID: 26382307 DOI: 10.1055/s-0034-1392859]
- 93 Amano M, Ogura T, Onda S, Takagi W, Sano T, Okuda A, Miyano A, Masuda D, Higuchi K. Prospective clinical study of endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage using novel balloon catheter (with video). J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 32: 716-720 [PMID: 27420770 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.13489]
- Cho DH, Lee SS, Oh D, Song TJ, Park DH, Seo DW, Lee SK, Kim MH. Long-term outcomes of a newly developed 94 hybrid metal stent for EUS-guided biliary drainage (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2017; 85: 1067-1075 [PMID: 27650270 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.09.010]
- Kim TH, Kim SH, Oh HJ, Sohn YW, Lee SO. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided biliary drainage with placement of a fully covered metal stent for malignant biliary obstruction. World J Gastroenterol 2012; 18: 2526-2532 [PMID: 22654450 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i20.2526]
- Uemura RS, Khan MA, Otoch JP, Kahaleh M, Montero EF, Artifon ELA. EUS-guided Choledochoduodenostomy Versus 96 Hepaticogastrostomy: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2018; 52: 123-130 [PMID: 29095426 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000000948]
- 97 Huh G, Park DH. EUS-guided transhepatic biliary drainage for next-generation ERCPists. Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 95: 452-454 [PMID: 35042616 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2021.11.016]
- 98 Canakis A, Hathorn KE, Irani SS, Baron TH. Single session endoscopic ultrasound-guided double bypass (hepaticogastrostomy and gastrojejunostomy) for concomitant duodenal and biliary obstruction: A case series. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2022; 29: 941-949 [PMID: 34619022 DOI: 10.1002/jhbp.1055]
- 99 Tyberg A, Desai AP, Kumta NA, Brown E, Gaidhane M, Sharaiha RZ, Kahaleh M. EUS-guided biliary drainage after failed ERCP: a novel algorithm individualized based on patient anatomy. Gastrointest Endosc 2016; 84: 941-946 [PMID: 27237786 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2016.05.035]
- 100 Dhir V, Itoi T, Khashab MA, Park DH, Yuen Bun Teoh A, Attam R, Messallam A, Varadarajulu S, Maydeo A. Multicenter comparative evaluation of endoscopic placement of expandable metal stents for malignant distal common bile duct obstruction by ERCP or EUS-guided approach. Gastrointest Endosc 2015; 81: 913-923 [PMID: 25484326 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.09.054]
- 101 Nakai Y, Isayama H, Kawakami H, Ishiwatari H, Kitano M, Ito Y, Yasuda I, Kato H, Matsubara S, Irisawa A, Itoi T. Prospective multicenter study of primary EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy using a covered metal stent. Endosc Ultrasound 2019; 8: 111-117 [PMID: 30168480 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus\_17\_18]
- 102 Yamao K, Kitano M, Takenaka M, Minaga K, Sakurai T, Watanabe T, Kayahara T, Yoshikawa T, Yamashita Y, Asada M, Okabe Y, Hanada K, Chiba Y, Kudo M. Outcomes of endoscopic biliary drainage in pancreatic cancer patients with an indwelling gastroduodenal stent: a multicenter cohort study in West Japan. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 88: 66-75.e2 [PMID: 29382465 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2018.01.021]
- 103 Lyu Y, Li T, Cheng Y, Wang B, Cao Y, Wang Y. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided vs ERCP-guided biliary drainage for malignant biliary obstruction: A up-to-date meta-analysis and systematic review. Dig Liver Dis 2021; 53: 1247-1253 [PMID: 33926814 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2021.03.029]
- 104 Patel J, Rizk N, Kahaleh M. Role of photodynamic therapy and intraductal radiofrequency ablation in cholangiocarcinoma. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2015; 29: 309-318 [PMID: 25966430 DOI: 10.1016/j.bpg.2015.02.008
- 105 Sanders DJ, Bomman S, Krishnamoorthi R, Kozarek RA. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography: Current practice and future research. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 13: 260-274 [PMID: 34512875 DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v13.i8.260]
- Weismüller TJ. Role of Intraductal RFA: A Novel Tool in the Palliative Care of Perihilar Cholangiocarcinoma. Visc Med 106 2021; **37**: 39-47 [PMID: 33718482 DOI: 10.1159/000513970]
- 107 Lee DW, Kim EY. Endoscopic Management of Pancreatobiliary Malignancies. Dig Dis Sci 2022; 67: 1635-1648 [PMID: 35171406 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-022-07394-y]
- 108 Talreja JP, Kahaleh M. Photodynamic therapy for cholangiocarcinoma. Gut Liver 2010; 4 Suppl 1: S62-S66 [PMID: 21103297 DOI: 10.5009/gnl.2010.4.S1.S62]
- 109 Talreja JP, Degaetani M, Ellen K, Schmitt T, Gaidhane M, Kahaleh M. Photodynamic therapy in unresectable cholangiocarcinoma: not for the uncommitted. Clin Endosc 2013; 46: 390-394 [PMID: 23964337 DOI: 10.5946/ce.2013.46.4.390]
- 110 John ES, Tarnasky PR, Kedia P. Ablative therapies of the biliary tree. Transl Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 6: 63 [PMID: 34805585 DOI: 10.21037/tgh.2020.02.03]
- 111 Ortner ME, Caca K, Berr F, Liebetruth J, Mansmann U, Huster D, Voderholzer W, Schachschal G, Mössner J, Lochs H.



Successful photodynamic therapy for nonresectable cholangiocarcinoma: a randomized prospective study. Gastroenterology 2003; 125: 1355-1363 [PMID: 14598251 DOI: 10.1016/j.gastro.2003.07.015]

- 112 Zoepf T, Jakobs R, Arnold JC, Apel D, Riemann JF. Palliation of nonresectable bile duct cancer: improved survival after photodynamic therapy. Am J Gastroenterol 2005; 100: 2426-2430 [PMID: 16279895 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.00318.x]
- 113 Kahaleh M, Mishra R, Shami VM, Northup PG, Berg CL, Bashlor P, Jones P, Ellen K, Weiss GR, Brenin CM, Kurth BE, Rich TA, Adams RB, Yeaton P. Unresectable cholangiocarcinoma: comparison of survival in biliary stenting alone versus stenting with photodynamic therapy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008; 6: 290-297 [PMID: 18255347 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2007.12.004]
- 114 Leggett CL, Gorospe EC, Murad MH, Montori VM, Baron TH, Wang KK. Photodynamic therapy for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma: a comparative effectiveness systematic review and meta-analyses. Photodiagnosis Photodyn Ther 2012; 9: 189-195 [PMID: 22959798 DOI: 10.1016/j.pdpdt.2012.03.002]
- 115 Lu Y, Liu L, Wu JC, Bie LK, Gong B. Efficacy and safety of photodynamic therapy for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma: A meta-analysis. Clin Res Hepatol Gastroenterol 2015; 39: 718-724 [PMID: 26070572 DOI: 10.1016/j.clinre.2014.10.015
- Moole H, Tathireddy H, Dharmapuri S, Moole V, Boddireddy R, Yedama P, Uppu A, Bondalapati N, Duvvuri A. Success 116 of photodynamic therapy in palliating patients with nonresectable cholangiocarcinoma: A systematic review and metaanalysis. World J Gastroenterol 2017; 23: 1278-1288 [PMID: 28275308 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v23.i7.1278]
- 117 Lee TY, Cheon YK, Shim CS, Cho YD. Photodynamic therapy prolongs metal stent patency in patients with unresectable hilar cholangiocarcinoma. World J Gastroenterol 2012; 18: 5589-5594 [PMID: 23112552 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i39.5589
- 118 Park DH, Lee SS, Park SE, Lee JL, Choi JH, Choi HJ, Jang JW, Kim HJ, Eum JB, Seo DW, Lee SK, Kim MH, Lee JB. Randomised phase II trial of photodynamic therapy plus oral fluoropyrimidine, S-1, versus photodynamic therapy alone for unresectable hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Eur J Cancer 2014; 50: 1259-1268 [PMID: 24485665 DOI: 10.1016/j.ejca.2014.01.008
- 119 Wentrup R, Winkelmann N, Mitroshkin A, Prager M, Voderholzer W, Schachschal G, Jürgensen C, Büning C. Photodynamic Therapy Plus Chemotherapy Compared with Photodynamic Therapy Alone in Hilar Nonresectable Cholangiocarcinoma. Gut Liver 2016; 10: 470-475 [PMID: 26814610 DOI: 10.5009/gnl15175]
- Gonzalez-Carmona MA, Bolch M, Jansen C, Vogt A, Sampels M, Mohr RU, van Beekum K, Mahn R, Praktiknjo M, 120 Nattermann J, Trebicka J, Branchi V, Matthaei H, Manekeller S, Kalff JC, Strassburg CP, Weismüller TJ. Combined photodynamic therapy with systemic chemotherapy for unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2019; 49: 437-447 [PMID: 30637783 DOI: 10.1111/apt.15050]
- 121 Canakis A, Law R, Baron T. An updated review on ablative treatment of pancreatic cystic lesions. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 520-526 [PMID: 31593694 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.09.037]
- 122 ASGE Technology Committee, Navaneethan U, Thosani N, Goodman A, Manfredi M, Pannala R, Parsi MA, Smith ZL, Sullivan SA, Banerjee S, Maple JT. Radiofrequency ablation devices. VideoGIE 2017; 2: 252-259 [PMID: 29905337 DOI: 10.1016/j.vgie.2017.06.002]
- 123 Inoue T, Yoneda M. Updated evidence on the clinical impact of endoscopic radiofrequency ablation in the treatment of malignant biliary obstruction. Dig Endosc 2022; 34: 345-358 [PMID: 34107114 DOI: 10.1111/den.14059]
- Inoue T, Ito K, Yoneda M. Radiofrequency ablation combined with multiple biliary metal stent placement using short-124 type single-balloon endoscope in patients with surgically altered anatomy. Dig Endosc 2018; 30: 395-396 [PMID: 29334130 DOI: 10.1111/den.13016]
- 125 Inoue T, Ibusuki M, Kitano R, Kobayashi Y, Ohashi T, Sumida Y, Nakade Y, Ito K, Yoneda M. Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Antegrade Radiofrequency Ablation and Metal Stenting With Hepaticoenterostomy for Malignant Biliary Obstruction: A Prospective Preliminary Study. Clin Transl Gastroenterol 2020; 11: e00250 [PMID: 33108126 DOI: 10.14309/ctg.000000000000250]
- 126 Mukai S, Itoi T. EUS-guided antegrade procedures. Endosc Ultrasound 2019; 8: S7-S13 [PMID: 31897373 DOI: 10.4103/eus.eus\_46\_19]
- 127 Steel AW, Postgate AJ, Khorsandi S, Nicholls J, Jiao L, Vlavianos P, Habib N, Westaby D. Endoscopically applied radiofrequency ablation appears to be safe in the treatment of malignant biliary obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc 2011; 73: 149-153 [PMID: 21184881 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2010.09.031]
- Sharaiha RZ, Natov N, Glockenberg KS, Widmer J, Gaidhane M, Kahaleh M. Comparison of metal stenting with 128 radiofrequency ablation versus stenting alone for treating malignant biliary strictures: is there an added benefit? Dig Dis Sci 2014; 59: 3099-3102 [PMID: 25033929 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-014-3264-6]
- Figueroa-Barojas P, Bakhru MR, Habib NA, Ellen K, Millman J, Jamal-Kabani A, Gaidhane M, Kahaleh M. Safety and 129 efficacy of radiofrequency ablation in the management of unresectable bile duct and pancreatic cancer: a novel palliation technique. J Oncol 2013; 2013: 910897 [PMID: 23690775 DOI: 10.1155/2013/910897]
- Isayama H, Hamada T, Yasuda I, Itoi T, Ryozawa S, Nakai Y, Kogure H, Koike K. TOKYO criteria 2014 for 130 transpapillary biliary stenting. Dig Endosc 2015; 27: 259-264 [PMID: 25209944 DOI: 10.1111/den.12379]
- Kallis Y, Phillips N, Steel A, Kaltsidis H, Vlavianos P, Habib N, Westaby D. Analysis of Endoscopic Radiofrequency 131 Ablation of Biliary Malignant Strictures in Pancreatic Cancer Suggests Potential Survival Benefit. Dig Dis Sci 2015; 60: 3449-3455 [PMID: 26038094 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-015-3731-8]
- 132 Kang H, Chung MJ, Cho IR, Jo JH, Lee HS, Park JY, Park SW, Song SY, Bang S. Efficacy and safety of palliative endobiliary radiofrequency ablation using a novel temperature-controlled catheter for malignant biliary stricture: a singlecenter prospective randomized phase II TRIAL. Surg Endosc 2021; 35: 63-73 [PMID: 32488654 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-020-07689-z
- Yang J, Wang J, Zhou H, Zhou Y, Wang Y, Jin H, Lou Q, Zhang X. Efficacy and safety of endoscopic radiofrequency 133 ablation for unresectable extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: a randomized trial. Endoscopy 2018; 50: 751-760 [PMID: 29342492 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-124870]



- 134 Gao DJ, Yang JF, Ma SR, Wu J, Wang TT, Jin HB, Xia MX, Zhang YC, Shen HZ, Ye X, Zhang XF, Hu B. Endoscopic radiofrequency ablation plus plastic stent placement versus stent placement alone for unresectable extrahepatic biliary cancer: a multicenter randomized controlled trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2021; 94: 91-100.e2 [PMID: 33359435 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.12.016]
- 135 Dutta AK, Basavaraju U, Sales L, Leeds JS. Radiofrequency ablation for management of malignant biliary obstruction: a single-center experience and review of the literature. Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 11: 779-784 [PMID: 28362129 DOI: 10.1080/17474124.2017.1314784]
- Sofi AA, Khan MA, Das A, Sachdev M, Khuder S, Nawras A, Lee W. Radiofrequency ablation combined with biliary 136 stent placement versus stent placement alone for malignant biliary strictures: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2018; 87: 944-951.e1 [PMID: 29108980 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2017.10.029]
- 137 Zheng X, Bo ZY, Wan W, Wu YC, Wang TT, Wu J, Gao DJ, Hu B. Endoscopic radiofrequency ablation may be preferable in the management of malignant biliary obstruction: A systematic review and meta-analysis. J Dig Dis 2016; 17: 716-724 [PMID: 27768835 DOI: 10.1111/1751-2980.12429]
- Yang J, Wang J, Zhou H, Wang Y, Huang H, Jin H, Lou Q, Shah RJ, Zhang X. Endoscopic radiofrequency ablation plus 138 a novel oral 5-fluorouracil compound versus radiofrequency ablation alone for unresectable extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 92: 1204-1212.e1 [PMID: 32437711 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2020.04.075]
- Lee YN, Jeong S, Choi HJ, Cho JH, Cheon YK, Park SW, Kim YS, Lee DH, Moon JH. The safety of newly developed 139 automatic temperature-controlled endobiliary radiofrequency ablation system for malignant biliary strictures: A prospective multicenter study. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2019; 34: 1454-1459 [PMID: 30861593 DOI: 10.1111/jgh.14657]
- Laleman W, van der Merwe S, Verbeke L, Vanbeckevoort D, Aerts R, Prenen H, Van Cutsem E, Verslype C. A new 140 intraductal radiofrequency ablation device for inoperable biliopancreatic tumors complicated by obstructive jaundice: the IGNITE-1 study. Endoscopy 2017; 49: 977-982 [PMID: 28732391 DOI: 10.1055/s-0043-113559]
- 141 Strand DS, Cosgrove ND, Patrie JT, Cox DG, Bauer TW, Adams RB, Mann JA, Sauer BG, Shami VM, Wang AY. ERCP-directed radiofrequency ablation and photodynamic therapy are associated with comparable survival in the treatment of unresectable cholangiocarcinoma. Gastrointest Endosc 2014; 80: 794-804 [PMID: 24836747 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2014.02.1030
- 142 Schmidt A, Bloechinger M, Weber A, Siveke J, von Delius S, Prinz C, Schmitt W, Schmid RM, Neu B. Short-term effects and adverse events of endoscopically applied radiofrequency ablation appear to be comparable with photodynamic therapy in hilar cholangiocarcinoma. United European Gastroenterol J 2016; 4: 570-579 [PMID: 27536367 DOI: 10.1177/2050640615621235
- Mohan BP, Chandan S, Khan SR, Kassab LL, Ponnada S, Artifon ELA, Otoch JP, McDonough S, Adler DG. 143 Photodynamic Therapy (PDT), Radiofrequency Ablation (RFA) With Biliary Stents in Palliative Treatment of Unresectable Extrahepatic Cholangiocarcinoma: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2022; 56: e153-e160 [PMID: 33780214 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.00000000001524]



E WŰ

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 597-607

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.597

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

ORIGINAL ARTICLE

# **Retrospective Study** Gastric intestinal metaplasia development in African American predominant United States population

Akram I Ahmad, Arielle Lee, Claire Caplan, Colin Wikholm, Ioannis Pothoulakis, Zaynab Almothafer, Nishtha Raval, Samantha Marshall, Ankit Mishra, Nicole Hodgins, In Guk Kang, Raymond K Chang, Zachary Dailey, Arvin Daneshmand, Anjani Kapadia, Jae Hak Oh, Brittney Rodriguez, Abhinav Sehgal, Matthew Sweeney, Christopher B Swisher, Daniel F Childers, Corinne O'Connor, Lynette M Sequeira, Won Cho

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

#### Provenance and peer review:

Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

# Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): D Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Gingold-Belfer R, Israel; Li XB, China

# Received: July 17, 2022

Peer-review started: July 17, 2022 First decision: August 19, 2022 Revised: September 1, 2022 Accepted: September 21, 2022 Article in press: September 21, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Akram I Ahmad, loannis Pothoulakis, Department of Internal Medicine, MedStar Washington Hospital Center, Washington, DC 20010, United States

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* 

Endoscopy

Arielle Lee, Claire Caplan, Colin Wikholm, Zaynab Almothafer, Nishtha Raval, Samantha Marshall, Ankit Mishra, Nicole Hodgins, In Guk Kang, Raymond K Chang, Zachary Dailey, Arvin Daneshmand, Anjani Kapadia, Jae Hak Oh, Brittney Rodriguez, Abhinav Sehgal, Matthew Sweeney, Christopher B Swisher, Daniel F Childers, Corinne O'Connor, Lynette M Sequeira, Won Cho, Department of Internal Medicine, Georgetown University School of Medicine, Washington, DC 20007, United States

Won Cho, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, INOVA Medical System, Leesburg, VA 20176, United States

Corresponding author: Akram I Ahmad, MBBS, Doctor, Department of Internal Medicine, MedStar Washington Hospital Center, 110 Irving St NW, Washington, DC 20010, United States. akram.i.ahmad@medstar.net

# Abstract

# BACKGROUND

Gastric cancer significantly contributes to cancer mortality globally. Gastric intestinal metaplasia (GIM) is a stage in the Correa cascade and a premalignant lesion of gastric cancer. The natural history of GIM formation and progression over time is not fully understood. Currently, there are no clear guidelines on GIM surveillance or management in the United States.

# AIM

To investigate factors associated with GIM development over time in African American-predominant study population.

# **METHODS**

This is a retrospective longitudinal study in a single tertiary hospital in Washington DC. We retrieved upper esophagogastroduodenoscopies (EGDs) with gastric biopsies from the pathology department database from January 2015 to December 2020. Patients included in the study had undergone two or more EGDs



with gastric biopsy. Patients with no GIM at baseline were followed up until they developed GIM or until the last available EGD. Exclusion criteria consisted of patients age < 18, pregnancy, previous diagnosis of gastric cancer, and missing data including pathology results or endoscopy reports. The study population was divided into two groups based on GIM status. Univariate and multivariate Cox regression was used to estimate the hazard induced by patient demographics, EGD findings, and *Helicobacter pylori* (*H. pylori*) status on the GIM status.

#### RESULTS

Of 2375 patients who had at least 1 EGD with gastric biopsy, 579 patients were included in the study. 138 patients developed GIM during the study follow-up period of 1087 d on average, compared to 857 d in patients without GIM (P = 0.247). The average age of GIM group was 64 years compared to 56 years in the non-GIM group (P < 0.001). In the GIM group, adding one year to the age increases the risk for GIM formation by 4% (P < 0.001). Over time, African Americans, Hispanic, and other ethnicities/races had an increased risk of GIM compared to Caucasians with a hazard ratio (HR) of 2.12 (1.16, 3.87), 2.79 (1.09, 7.13), and 3.19 (1.5, 6.76) respectively. No gender difference was observed between the study populations. Gastritis was associated with an increased risk for GIM development with an HR of 1.62 (1.07, 2.44). On the other hand, H. pylori infection did not increase the risk for GIM.

#### **CONCLUSION**

An increase in age and non-Caucasian race/ethnicity are associated with an increased risk of GIM formation. The effect of *H. pylori* on GIM is limited in low prevalence areas.

Key Words: Gastric intestinal metaplasia; Gastric cancer; *Helicobacter pylori*; Retrospective longitudinal study; Esophagogastroduodenoscopy; African American population

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

**Core Tip:** Gastric intestinal metaplasia (GIM) is a precancerous lesion, and previous literature showed a higher rate in the United States minorities. Our study highlighted the natural history of GIM over time. It was observed in the study that irrespective of being minorities, Non-Caucasian races/ethnicities have a higher risk for GIM. Gastritis and older age contribute to GIM formation. The effect of Helicobacter pylori infection was not significant in our population.

Citation: Ahmad AI, Lee A, Caplan C, Wikholm C, Pothoulakis I, Almothafer Z, Raval N, Marshall S, Mishra A, Hodgins N, Kang IG, Chang RK, Dailey Z, Daneshmand A, Kapadia A, Oh JH, Rodriguez B, Sehgal A, Sweeney M, Swisher CB, Childers DF, O'Connor C, Sequeira LM, Cho W. Gastric intestinal metaplasia development in African American predominant United States population. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 597-607 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/597.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.597

# INTRODUCTION

Gastric cancer is the fifth most common cancer and the third leading cause of cancer mortality worldwide[1,2]. Non-cardiac intestinal-type gastric adenocarcinoma represents the majority of cases in the United States[2]. In 2018, over 26000 new cases of gastric cancer were reported with 10600 deaths in the United States[3]; in 2020, more than 700000 deaths were reported globally[4]. The high mortality rate of gastric cancer is mostly attributed to the late presentation of the disease. In areas with a high incidence of gastric cancer, the mortality-incidence ratio is decreased by screening programs[1], while in areas with low incidence, surveillance programs for gastric premalignant lesions in high-risk individuals are likely an optimal screening strategy based on risk stratification.

The Correa cascade proposed that intestinal-type gastric adenocarcinoma is formed from normal gastric mucosa that progresses through a series of transition stages: Chronic gastritis, atrophic gastritis, gastric intestinal metaplasia (GIM), and dysplasia, which can progress to gastric adenocarcinoma[5,6]. The latter three histopathological findings are considered as gastric premalignant lesions. GIM is defined as the replacement of normal gastric epithelium with intestinal epithelium consisting of Paneth, goblet, and absorptive cells[7]. The replacement happens under chronic stressors like inflammation. The prevalence of GIM in the general United States population is estimated to be 5%-8% [7] with an 0.13%-0.25% [6,7] estimated annual risk of progression into gastric cancer and a median time to



#### progression of around 6 years[6].

Currently, GIM is more recognized as the best pre-malignant stage for surveillance because identifying and treating these lesions can potentially prevent further progression to gastric cancer [2,5]. Multiple international guidelines recommend surveillance for gastric pre-malignant lesions including GIM[8,9]; on the contrary, the American Gastroenterology Association (AGA) recommends against such screening guidelines for GIM with some exceptions[2]. Multiple risk factors have been identified to help guide surveillance including smoking, alcohol use, ethnicity, family history of gastric cancer, and genetic factors[10]. However, long-term effect of surveillance is not well understood in countries with a low incidence of gastric cancer due to the limitation of the available studies. Furthermore, the lack of clear guidelines for GIM medical management after diagnosis has added to the challenge<sup>[2]</sup>. Thus, we designed this retrospective longitudinal study to investigate potential risk factors involved in GIM formation from normal mucosa in an African American predominant United States population.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Study design

This is a retrospective longitudinal study conducted at Medstar Washington Hospital Center. The study was reviewed and approved by the Medstar Health Research Institute and Georgetown University Hospital Institutional Review Board.

# Study population

Patients with GIM were identified from the Pathology Department's database at Medstar Washington Hospital Center. Patients included in the study had undergone two or more esophagogastroduodenoscopies (EGDs) with gastric biopsy, with at least one EGD performed between January 2015 to December 2020. Exclusion criteria consisted of patients age < 18, pregnancy, previous diagnosis of gastric cancer, and missing data including pathology results or endoscopy reports. Patients with a baseline of no GIM were followed up longitudinally. The follow-up period ended at the event occurrence (GIM formation) or the last follow-up EGD. Based on the GIM status from the gastric biopsy at the end of the follow-up period, the study population was divided into two groups-GIM group and non-GIM group. Patients were excluded from the study if they were younger than 18 years old.

#### Data collection

Electronic medical records were reviewed to collect and analyze the following patient information: Demographics, medication use, EGDs findings, Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) status, gastric biopsy reports, and laboratory findings. Patients' H. pylori statuses were exclusively based on biopsy testing.

#### Data analysis

To present the data, we used frequency with percentage for categorical variables and median with first and third quartile (IQR) for non-normal continuous variables. The D'Agostino-Pearson test was used to test normality. Chi-square test with Yate's correction or Kruskal-Wallis rank-sum test was performed to compare the difference between the groups. Kaplan-Meier estimators were calculated, and the curves were plotted to show the probability of GIM at a respective time interval after the baseline. To detect the differences in survival, we used Peto-Peto's weighted Log-rank test. Univariate and multivariate Cox proportional hazards regression model was performed to investigate how the predictors were associated with the risk of GIM over time. All unadjusted and adjusted hazard ratios with 95 percent confidence intervals were presented, along with the unadjusted *P* values. Statistical significance was set at a *P* value less than 0.05 and all statistical analyses were conducted with R software. The statistical methods of this study were reviewed by Jiling Chou from MedStar Health Research institute.

# RESULTS

#### Overall data summary

Of 2375 patients who had at least 1 EGD with gastric biopsy during 2015 to 2020, 579 patients met our inclusion criteria. A total of 138 (23.8%) patients developed GIM during the follow-up period of 1087 days on average, compared to 857 d in patients without GIM (P = 0.247). The GIM group was older with an average age of 64 years compared to 56 years in the non-GIM group (P < 0.001). Female patients represented 60.7% (351 patients) of the total study population and there was not a significant difference between study groups (P = 0.208). Ethnicity was significantly different between the study groups (P = 0.208). 0.032): African American, Caucasian, Hispanic and other ethnicities/races represented 72.9% (94 patients), 9.3% (12 patients), 5.4% (7 patients), and 12.4% (16 patients) of the GIM group respectively, compared to 71% (287 patients), 18.1% (73 patients), 2.7% (11 patients), and 8.2% (33 patients) in the non-GIM group respectively (Table 1).



# Table 1 Data summary and comparison between patients with and without gastric intestinal metaplasia

		Baseline no GIM			
Level		Overall	No GIM	GIM	P value
		579	441	138	
Follow-up days [median (IQR)]		885.0 (257.5, 1901.5)	857.0 (259.0, 1834.0)	1087.0 (260.5, 2307.3)	0.247
Age baseline [median (IQR)]		58.0 (49.0, 67.8)	56.0 (46.8, 65.0)	64.00 (54.0, 72.0)	< 0.001
Sex (%)	Male	227 (39.3)	166 (37.7)	61 (44.2)	0.208
	Female	351 (60.7)	274 (62.3)	77 (55.8)	
Ethnicity/Race (%)	Caucasian	85 (15.9)	73 (18.1)	12 ( 9.3)	0.032
	AA	381 (71.5)	287 (71.0)	94 (72.9)	
	Hispanic	18 ( 3.4)	11 ( 2.7)	7 ( 5.4)	
	Other	49 ( 9.2)	33 ( 8.2)	16 (12.4)	
Obesity (%)	BMI < 30	261 (56.7)	191 (53.5)	70 (68.0)	0.013
	BMI > 30	199 (43.3)	166 (46.5)	33 (32.0)	
Smoking status (%)	Never	269 (54.8)	207 (55.3)	62 (53.0)	0.198
	Previous	119 (24.2)	84 (22.5)	35 (29.9)	
	Current	103 (21.0)	83 (22.2)	20 (17.1)	
Biopsy site (%)	≤2	227 (39.2)	190 (43.1)	37 (26.8)	0.001
	> 3	352 (60.8)	251 (56.9)	101 (73.2)	
H. pylori at Baseline (%)	No	499 (86.2)	382 (86.6)	117 (84.8)	0.686
	Yes	80 (13.8)	59 (13.4)	21 (15.2)	
H. pylori at follow-up (%)	No	536 (92.6)	413 (93.7)	123 (89.1)	0.114
	Yes	43 (7.4)	28 ( 6.3)	15 (10.9)	
n		80	59	21	
H. pylori at follow up with positive Baseline (%)	No	65 (81.2)	48 (81.4)	17 (81.0)	1
	Yes	15 (18.8)	11 (18.6)	4 (19.0)	
Gastritis (%)	No	209 (36.1)	180 (40.8)	29 (21.0)	< 0.001
	Yes	370 (63.9)	261 (59.2)	109 (79.0)	
Ulcer (%)	No	534 (92.2)	408 (92.5)	126 (91.3)	0.778
	Yes	45 ( 7.8)	33 ( 7.5)	12 ( 8.7)	
81 mg Aspirin Use at Baseline (%)	No	450 (77.7)	347 (78.7)	103 (74.6)	0.379
	Yes	129 (22.3)	94 (21.3)	35 (25.4)	
81 mg Aspirin use at follow up (%)	No	453 (78.2)	359 (81.4)	94 (68.1)	0.001
	Yes	126 (21.8)	82 (18.6)	44 (31.9)	
PPI usage at baseline (%)	No	392 (67.7)	285 (64.6)	107 (77.5)	0.006
	Yes	187 (32.3)	156 (35.4)	31 (22.5)	
PPI usage at follow up (%)	No	318 (54.9)	233 (52.8)	85 (61.6)	0.088
	Yes	261 (45.1)	208 (47.2)	53 (38.4)	
Blood type (%)	А	72 (31.2)	47 (28.7)	25 (37.3)	0.317
	В	42 (18.2)	28 (17.1)	14 (20.9)	
	0	109 (47.2)	82 (50.0)	27 (40.3)	
	AB	8 ( 3.5)	7 ( 4.3)	1 (1.5)	
Hemoglobin [median (IQR)]		11.2 (9.2, 12.8)	11.5 (9.5, 13.0)	10.5 (9.0, 12.2)	0.075



Hemoglobin Baseline [median (IQR)]	10.8 (9.2, 12.8)	11.8 (9.7, 13.1)	9.60 (8.40, 11.00)	< 0.001

GIM: Gastric intestinal metaplasia; IQR: Interquartile range; AA: African Americans; BMI: Body mass index; PPI: Proton pump inhibitors.

Regarding medication use, a higher percentage of the GIM group [44 patients (31.9%)] was using 81 mg of aspirin on follow-up, compared to 82 patients (18.6%) in the non-GIM group (P = 0.001). A lower percentage of the GIM group [31 patients (22.5 %)] was using proton pump inhibitors (PPI) at baseline compared to 156 patients (35.4%) in the non-GIM group (P = 0.006). However, aspirin use at baseline and PPI use on follow up was not significantly different between study groups.

On follow-up EGDs, gastritis was observed more in the GIM group [109 patients (79.0 %)] compared to 261 patients (59.2%) with gastritis in the non-GIM group (P < 0.001) (Table 1).

H. pylori was positive in the baseline biopsies of 80 patients (13.2%), compared to those of 43 patients (7.4 %) on follow-up. Of this *H. pylori* positive group, 15 patients had positive *H. pylori* at both the baseline and follow-up, but this persistent *H. pylori* infection was not different between the two study groups. A detailed summary of the data is presented in Table 1.

#### Risk of GIM over time

In a group of patients with no GIM at baseline, adding one year in age increases the risk of GIM by 4% over time with a P value < 0.001. In comparison to the age group of 45 years or younger, patients have a hazard ratio (HR) of 2.13 (P = 0.028), 2.09 (P = 0.029), and 4.03 (P < 0.001) for age groups 46-55, 56-64, and  $\geq$  65 years respectively. Over time, African Americans, Hispanics, and other ethnicities/races had an increased risk of GIM compared to Caucasians with an HR of 2.12 (1.16, 3.87), 2.79 (1.09, 7.13), and 3.19 (1.5, 6.76) respectively. Gastritis on follow-up biopsy was associated with a higher risk of GIM with an HR of 1.62 (1.07, 2.44) (P = 0.022), while 81 mg aspirin use increased the risk of GIM by 49% (P =(0.031). Obesity at baseline had a 42% less risk of GIM (P = 0.010). Using the *H. pylori*-negative group at baseline and follow-up as a reference group, H. pylori infection at baseline or follow-up, as well as the persistence of *H. pylori* infection did not have significant effects on GIM risk over time. Subgroup analysis of patients with H. pylori present at baseline shows no major difference from the main study analysis (Table 2).

On multivariate Cox regression analysis, the age  $\geq$  65 group was continuously associated with a higher risk of GIM with an HR of 3.01 (P = 0.014). African Americans and other ethnicities have a higher risk of GIM with an HR of 3.4 (P = 0.026) and 7.46 (P = 0.001) when compared to Caucasians respectively. Hispanic, other age groups, gastritis, H. pylori status, and smoking status did not reach the level of statistical significance on multivariate analysis (Table 3).

We calculated the Kaplan-Meier survival estimate for GIM development over 12 years. The population at risk is limited by the available follow-up EGD and censored observations. At the 12 years follow-up, 26 patients were at GIM risk (Figure 1A). Close to 50% of the population at risk developed GIM during 12 years of follow-up. A 12 years survival Curve was done to present the survival probability of developing GIM based on ethnicity, age group, and gastritis status (Figure 1B-D). We observed a significant difference in the GIM development over 12 years based on gastritis status (P =0.023), age group (*P* < 0.0001), and ethnicity (*P* = 0.023).

#### DISCUSSION

GIM is a recognized gastric pre-malignant lesion with an increased risk for developing gastric cancer. The risk factors for GIM formation and evolution are significant clinical interest and thus currently under active investigation since these factors will likely help design optimal surveillance programs and management of GIM after diagnosis. Our study showed that the GIM group was older compared to the non-GIM group (Table 1). In multiple studies including ours, more advanced age was associated with an increased risk of GIM formation, progression, and gastric cancer development, which could be attributable to prolonged exposure of gastric mucosa to mutagenic factors and inflammation [1,4,11]. The average age at GIM diagnosis in low gastric cancer incident countries was 60 to 67 years, comparable to the average age of 64 in our GIM group (Table 1)[1,11,12]. A one-year increase in age was associated with a 4% increase in GIM risk in our population. Age groups of 45-54, 55-64, and > 65 were associated with an increased risk for GIM development compared to the < 45 age group (Table 2). The age group > 65 had the highest HR, and it was the only age group associated with an increased risk of GIM formation on multivariate analysis (Table 3). However, a study in China found that age > 45 is associated with GIM progression [13]. After five years of follow-up, around 50% of patients in group > 65 develop GIM, compared to 10% in < 45 age group (Figure 1C). These results suggest that an age close to 65 may be a good threshold for screening for GIM.

Although gastric cancer is known to be more common in males[14], GIM has equally affected both genders in our study and others [1,4]. In contrast, a cohort study in Puerto Rico showed a greater



#### Table 2 Univariate Cox proportional hazards regression model results for gastric intestinal metaplasia formation over time

Durdistor	GIM			
Predictor	HR (95%CI)	<i>P</i> value		
Age	1.04 (1.02, 1.05)	< 0.001		
Age (ref: ≤ 45)				
46-55	2.13 (1.08, 4.19)	0.028		
56-65	2.09 (1.08, 4.03)	0.029		
> 65	4.03 (2.17, 7.48)	< 0.001		
Female	0.81 (0.58, 1.14)	0.229		
Race/Ethnicity (ref: Caucasians)				
African American	2.12 (1.16, 3.87)	0.015		
Hispanic	2.79 (1.09, 7.13)	0.032		
Other	3.19 (1.50, 6.76)	0.003		
Obesity (BMI > 30)	0.58 (0.38, 0.88)	0.010		
Gastritis	1.62 (1.07, 2.44)	0.022		
H. pylori (ref: Baseline: Neg, follow-up: Neg)				
Baseline: Neg, follow-up: Pos	0.88 (0.45, 1.7)	0.695		
Baseline: Pos, follow-up: Neg	1.16 (0.7, 1.94)	0.563		
Baseline: Pos, follow-up: Pos	1.02 (0.37, 2.8)	0.966		
PPI Usage at follow-up	0.81 (0.57, 1.14)	0.225		
PPI Usage Baseline	0.80 (0.54, 1.20)	0.280		
Aspirin Use at follow-up (81 mg)	1.49 (1.04, 2.14)	0.031		
Aspirin Use Baseline (81 mg)	1.45 (0.98, 2.13)	0.063		
Smoking status (ref: Never)				
Previous smoker	1.35 (0.89, 2.04)	0.161		
Current smoker	1.01 (0.61, 1.68)	0.972		
Blood group (ref: Group A)				
Blood group B	1.07 (0.56, 2.07)	0.835		
Blood group O	0.66 (0.38, 1.14)	0.135		
Blood group AB	0.24 (0.03, 1.77)	0.161		
Haemoglobin level at follow-up	1.00 (0.92, 1.09)	0.962		
Haemoglobin level at baseline	0.83 (0.74, 0.93)	0.001		

GIM: Gastric intestinal metaplasia; HR: Hazard ratio; BMI: Body mass index; PPI: Proton pump inhibitors; Neg: Negative; Pos: Positive.

percentage of females affected by GIM compared to males[12], and in a Thai population, the male sex was a risk factor for GIM development<sup>[11]</sup>. The influence of gender on GIM development might be significant, but our study might have failed to detect it due to the small sample size. Alternatively, gender might have an isolated effect on GIM progression to gastric cancer rather than GIM development.

Non-cardia gastric cancer has a higher incidence rate in certain United States race/ethnicity minorities including, African Americans, Hispanics, and Asians[15]. Previous studies on the United States population have shown that ethnicity is a risk factor for GIM formation, independent of age or H. pylori status[16-18]. Non-Hispanic whites have the lowest risk of GIM in comparison to other races/ ethnicities. Hispanics, followed by African Americans, carry the highest risk for GIM compared to non-Hispanic whites, which is consistent with other studies[16-18]. Our study also showed African Americans, Hispanics, and other ethnicities/races had an increased risk of GIM compared to Caucasians (Table 2). However, the Hispanic population did not reach the statistical significance level on mult-

Bishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 3 Multivariate Cox proportional hazards regression model results for gastric intestinal metaplasia formation over time			
	HR (95%CI)	<i>P</i> value	
Age at baseline (ref: ≤ 45)			
46-55	1.75 (0.67, 4.58)	0.255	
56-65	1.44 (0.56, 3.68)	0.445	
> 65	3.01 (1.25, 7.26)	0.014	
Female	0.8 (0.48, 1.33)	0.384	
Race/Ethnicity (ref: Caucasians)			
African American	3.4 (1.16, 9.95)	0.026	
Hispanic	1.64 (0.28, 9.47)	0.582	
Other	7.46 (2.26, 24.67)	0.001	
Obesity (BMI > 30)	0.71 (0.42, 1.2)	0.201	
Gastritis	1.65 (0.97, 2.81)	0.065	
H. pylori (ref: Baseline: Neg, follow-up: Neg)			
Baseline: Neg, follow-up: Pos	1.26 (0.53, 2.98)	0.602	
Baseline: Pos, follow-up: Neg	0.6 (0.26, 1.37)	0.223	
Baseline: Pos, follow-up: Pos	1.13 (0.34, 3.76)	0.847	
Smoking (ref: Never)			
Previous	0.96 (0.56, 1.65)	0.876	
Current	0.74 (0.38, 1.47)	0.398	

HR: Hazard ratio; BMI: Body mass index; Neg: Negative; Pos: Positive.

ivariant analysis, likely due to the small size of Hispanic population in our study (Table 3). The Asian population is also thought to have a higher risk of GIM, but this population is generally less investigated in United States literature due to the small number of Asians in the United States. Asian and different groups of ethnic and racial minorities were combined as the other ethnic/racial group in our study, this group carried the highest HR when compared to Caucasians. After 5 years of follow-up, close to 25% and 50% of Caucasians and other ethnic/racial groups developed GIM (Figure 1B). Our study is notable that African Americans represent the majority of our study population and carry a higher risk for GIM.

Currently, the AGA recommends surveillance for ethnic/racial minorities only on a conditional basis [2]. Place of birth, rather than ethnicity, was shown to be a risk factor for GIM in one study, where only Hispanics born outside the United States carry a higher risk for GIM compared to Hispanics born in the United States regardless of *H. pylori* status[19]. The effect of place of birth and race on GIM needs further investigation, as it might be a potential factor that affects surveillance.

The impact of H. pylori infection on GIM formation and progression was extensively investigated, but the results in the literature were often conflicting thus suggesting the complex role of *H. pylori* in GIM and gastric cancer. H. pylori infection is thought to affect the development and progression of GIM[20], but few studies have shown either formation or progression but not both[17]. Ethnicity, genetic makeup, and *H. pylori* virulence factors are additional factors that can further influence the effect of *H. pylori* on GIM[10,18,21]. However, in the present study, no clear effect of *H. pylori* on GIM development was found as shown in other studies[4,19,22]. In our study population, only 13.8% of patients had H. pylori infection, which is lower than the reported average H. pylori infection in the United States and patients with positive H. pylori infection at baseline biopsy, follow-up biopsy, or both seem to have the same risk of developing GIM, not different from those who tested negative for H. pylori. However, given the known strong association between H. pylori and gastric cancer, we agree with the AGA recommendation for testing and treating *H. pylori* and confirming its eradication, especially if positive in GIM, even though our results did not show a direct effect of *H. pylori* on GIM formation.

Chronic gastritis is part of the Correa cascade, and it precedes GIM development. The long-term effect of *H. pylori*-negative chronic gastritis and its role in the development of GIM have been poorly studied. A prospective study in Thailand investigated 400 patients with chronic gastritis and showed that chronic gastritis is associated with an increased risk for progression regardless of *H. pylori* status[4]. Our study showed that gastritis is associated with GIM formation over time. The gastric inflammation,



Figure 1 Survival estimate curve along with population at risk table. A: Estimated probability of not developing gastric intestinal metaplasia at a

WJGE https://www.wjgnet.com

Saishideng®

respective time interval after baseline without gastric intestinal metaplasia (GIM); B: The estimated probability of not developing gastric intestinal metaplasia in different ethnicities/races at a respective time interval after baseline without GIM; C: The estimated probability of not developing gastric intestinal metaplasia in different age groups at a respective time interval after baseline without GIM; D: The estimated probability of not developing gastric intestinal metaplasia in gastritis compared to no gastritis at a respective time interval after baseline without GIM. GIM: Gastric intestinal metaplasia.

> rather than the *H. pylori* infection itself, might be driving GIM formation. On the 12 years survival curve, a significant difference in GIM formation is shown between the group with and without gastritis, noticeable as early as 1 year (Figure 1D). Thus, early recognition and treatment of gastritis can impact GIM formation and possibly prevent GIM thus reducing gastric cancer risk.

> The study is limited by its retrospective nature. All the patients in the study are from a single tertiary center in Washington, DC. The standard evaluation of GIM in our pathology lab does not involve further grading or classification, which added to the study's limitation. In spite of the retrospective nature of the study, the strength of our study is its unique study design and distinct study population to assess the longitudinal data over time between upper endoscopies in a single academic center with a predominantly African American population, which has not been adequately investigated in other studies. It is also notable that this study population has a low prevalence of *H. pylori*, thus allowing us to examine other risk factors involved in the development of GIM aside from H. pylori infection. Our limitations also include the low number of Asians in our study population who were included as the other ethnic/racial category in our study, thus limiting comparisons with other published studies from Asia.

# CONCLUSION

In conclusion, our study demonstrates that race is an important risk factor for GIM and ethnic/racial minorities in the United States carry a higher risk of GIM compared to Caucasians. Older age, especially age group > 65, was associated with higher GIM risk. Gastritis rather than *H. pylori* infection is also associated with GIM formation in our low *H. pylori* prevalent patient population. These risk factors identified in our study will serve as important components in developing risk stratification models for optimal surveillance programs for GIM and gastric cancer.

# ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

#### Research background

Gastric intestinal metaplasia (GIM) is a form of gastric pre-malignant lesions. It falls on the spectrum of the Correa cascade. The cascade includes chronic gastritis, atrophic gastritis, GIM, and dysplasia.

#### Research motivation

We designed this study to investigate factors leading to GIM formation. There is a lack of literature about this topic in the United States, especially among ethnic minorities, which are considered high-risk populations.

#### Research objectives

We aimed to identify factors that increase GIM formation in high-risk populations. These factors would help guide the future surveillance of selected patients and possibly suggest treatment modalities.

#### Research methods

This is a retrospective longitudinal study in a tertiary hospital in Washington, DC. The study includes patients with at least two upper endoscopies with gastric biopsies to assess the evolution of GIM over time. A Cox regression model was built to investigate the significant factors over the study time.

#### Research results

Our study confirms that Ethnicity-Race minorities have a higher rate of GIM formation. We found that gastritis increases GIM formation over time. Helicobacter pylori in low-prevalence areas might not be a strong risk factor. Our results emphasize on future surveillance of minorities and management of gastritis as a way to reduce the burden of gastric cancer.

#### Research conclusions

In conclusion, our study suggests that older age, having gastritis, or being from ethnic-race minorities is associated with an increased risk of GIM.



#### Research perspectives

Further studies are needed to clarify factors associated with GIM progression and regression. This would help form a complete picture of the development and progression of gastric pre-malignant lesions.

# FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Ahmad AI and Cho W contributed to the study designing and wrote the manuscript; Ahmad AI, Cho W, Lee A and Pothoulakis I contributed to the manuscript edit; Lee A, Caplan C, Wikholm C performed the project coordinator; Lee A, Caplan C, Almothafer Z, Raval N, Marshall S, Hodgins N, Kang IG, Chang RK, Dailey Z, Daneshmand A, Kapadia A, Oh JH, Rodriguez B, Sehgal A, Sweeney M, Swisher CB, Childers DF, Mishra A, O'Connor C and Sequeira LM contributed to the data collection.

Institutional review board statement: The study was reviewed and approved by the Medstar Health Research Institute and Georgetown University Hospital Institutional Review Board.

Informed consent statement: The study was exempt from informed consent based on the MedStar Health Research Institute IRB committee.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

Data sharing statement: Technical appendix, statistical code, and dataset available from the corresponding author at Akram.i.ahmad@medstar.net.

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Akram I Ahmad 0000-0001-5168-8050; Arielle Lee 0000-0003-3421-953X; Claire Caplan 0000-0002-5259-4117; Ioannis Pothoulakis 0000-0002-3084-8577; Zaynab Almothafer 0000-0002-8286-7921; Nishtha Raval 0000-0002-8613-4872; Samantha Marshall 0000-0002-1663-6949; Ankit Mishra 0000-0002-7277-4027; Nicole Hodgins 0000-0002-4606-7724; Raymond K Chang 0000-0002-1250-6725; Zachary Dailey 0000-0001-8243-1848; Arvin Daneshmand 0000-0003-3926-7311; Anjani Kapadia 0000-0003-4072-2019; Jae Hak Oh 0000-0003-3401-6345; Brittney Rodriguez 0000-0002-3512-4973; Abhinav Sehgal 0000-0001-7410-8768; Christopher B Swisher 0000-0002-6570-0564; Daniel F Childers 0000-0003-3878-0965; Corinne O'Connor 0000-0001-7496-6340; Lynette M Sequeira 0000-0002-5246-2317.

S-Editor: Fan IR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Fan JR

# REFERENCES

- 1 Lee JWJ, Zhu F, Srivastava S, Tsao SK, Khor C, Ho KY, Fock KM, Lim WC, Ang TL, Chow WC, So JBY, Koh CJ, Chua SJ, Wong ASY, Rao J, Lim LG, Ling KL, Chia CK, Ooi CJ, Rajnakova A, Yap WM, Salto-Tellez M, Ho B, Soong R, Chia KS, Teo YY, Teh M, Yeoh KG. Severity of gastric intestinal metaplasia predicts the risk of gastric cancer: a prospective multicentre cohort study (GCEP). Gut 2022; 71: 854-863 [PMID: 33975867 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2021-324057]
- 2 Gupta S. Li D. El Serag HB, Davitkov P, Altavar O, Sultan S, Falck-Ytter Y, Mustafa RA, AGA Clinical Practice Guidelines on Management of Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia. Gastroenterology 2020; 158: 693-702 [PMID: 31816298 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2019.12.003]
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2018. CA Cancer J Clin 2018; 68: 7-30 [PMID: 29313949 DOI: 3 10.3322/caac.21442
- Aumpan N, Vilaichone RK, Pornthisarn B, Chonprasertsuk S, Siramolpiwat S, Bhanthumkomol P, Nunanan P, Issariyakulkarn N, Ratana-Amornpin S, Miftahussurur M, Mahachai V, Yamaoka Y. Predictors for regression and progression of intestinal metaplasia (IM): A large population-based study from low prevalence area of gastric cancer (IMpredictor trial). PLoS One 2021; 16: e0255601 [PMID: 34379655 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0255601]
- Correa P. Gastric cancer: overview. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2013; 42: 211-217 [PMID: 23639637 DOI: 10.1016/j.gtc.2013.01.002]
- Huang KK, Ramnarayanan K, Zhu F, Srivastava S, Xu C, Tan ALK, Lee M, Tay S, Das K, Xing M, Fatehullah A, Alkaff SMF, Lim TKH, Lee J, Ho KY, Rozen SG, Teh BT, Barker N, Chia CK, Khor C, Ooi CJ, Fock KM, So J, Lim WC, Ling KL, Ang TL, Wong A, Rao J, Rajnakova A, Lim LG, Yap WM, Teh M, Yeoh KG, Tan P. Genomic and Epigenomic Profiling of High-Risk Intestinal Metaplasia Reveals Molecular Determinants of Progression to Gastric Cancer. Cancer Cell



2018; 33: 137-150.e5 [PMID: 29290541 DOI: 10.1016/j.ccell.2017.11.018]

- 7 Huang RJ, Choi AY, Truong CD, Yeh MM, Hwang JH. Diagnosis and Management of Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia: Current Status and Future Directions. Gut Liver 2019; 13: 596-603 [PMID: 31394893 DOI: 10.5009/gnl19181]
- Banks M, Graham D, Jansen M, Gotoda T, Coda S, di Pietro M, Uedo N, Bhandari P, Pritchard DM, Kuipers EJ, 8 Rodriguez-Justo M, Novelli MR, Ragunath K, Shepherd N, Dinis-Ribeiro M. British Society of Gastroenterology guidelines on the diagnosis and management of patients at risk of gastric adenocarcinoma. Gut 2019; 68: 1545-1575 [PMID: 31278206 DOI: 10.1136/gutjnl-2018-318126]
- 9 Pimentel-Nunes P, Libânio D, Marcos-Pinto R, Areia M, Leja M, Esposito G, Garrido M, Kikuste I, Megraud F, Matysiak-Budnik T, Annibale B, Dumonceau JM, Barros R, Fléjou JF, Carneiro F, van Hooft JE, Kuipers EJ, Dinis-Ribeiro M. Management of epithelial precancerous conditions and lesions in the stomach (MAPS II): European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE), European Helicobacter and Microbiota Study Group (EHMSG), European Society of Pathology (ESP), and Sociedade Portuguesa de Endoscopia Digestiva (SPED) guideline update 2019. Endoscopy 2019; 51: 365-388 [PMID: 30841008 DOI: 10.1055/a-0859-1883]
- 10 Nieuwenburg SAV, Mommersteeg MC, Eikenboom EL, Yu B, den Hollander WJ, Holster IL, den Hoed CM, Capelle LG, Tang TJ, Anten MP, Prytz-Berset I, Witteman EM, Ter Borg F, Burger JPW, Bruno MJ, Fuhler GM, Peppelenbosch MP, Doukas M, Kuipers EJ, Spaander MCW. Factors associated with the progression of gastric intestinal metaplasia: a multicenter, prospective cohort study. Endosc Int Open 2021; 9: E297-E305 [PMID: 33655025 DOI: 10.1055/a-1314-6626]
- 11 Aumpan N, Vilaichone RK, Nunanan P, Chonprasertsuk S, Siramolpiwat S, Bhanthumkomol P, Pornthisarn B, Uchida T, Vilaichone V, Wongcha-Um A, Yamaoka Y, Mahachai V. Predictors for development of complete and incomplete intestinal metaplasia (IM) associated with H. pylori infection: A large-scale study from low prevalence area of gastric cancer (IM-HP trial). PLoS One 2020; 15: e0239434 [PMID: 33002050 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0239434]
- Cruz-Cruz JJ, González-Pons M, Cora-Morges A, Soto-Salgado M, Colón G, Alicea K, Rosado K, Morgan DR, Cruz-12 Correa M. Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia: Demographic and Epidemiological Characterization in Puerto Rican Hispanics (2012-2014). Gastroenterol Res Pract 2021; 2021: 9806156 [PMID: 33688342 DOI: 10.1155/2021/9806156]
- 13 Leung WK, Lin SR, Ching JY, To KF, Ng EK, Chan FK, Lau JY, Sung JJ. Factors predicting progression of gastric intestinal metaplasia: results of a randomised trial on Helicobacter pylori eradication. Gut 2004; 53: 1244-1249 [PMID: 15306578 DOI: 10.1136/gut.2003.034629]
- 14 Lou L, Wang L, Zhang Y, Chen G, Lin L, Jin X, Huang Y, Chen J. Sex difference in incidence of gastric cancer: an international comparative study based on the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. BMJ Open 2020; 10: e033323 [PMID: 31988231 DOI: 10.1136/bmjopen-2019-033323]
- 15 Gupta S, Tao L, Murphy JD, Camargo MC, Oren E, Valasek MA, Gomez SL, Martinez ME. Race/Ethnicity-, Socioeconomic Status-, and Anatomic Subsite-Specific Risks for Gastric Cancer. Gastroenterology 2019; 156: 59-62.e4 [PMID: 30267713 DOI: 10.1053/j.gastro.2018.09.045]
- Nguyen TH, Tan MC, Liu Y, Rugge M, Thrift AP, El-Serag HB. Prevalence of Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia in a 16 Multiethnic US Veterans Population. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2021; 19: 269-276.e3 [PMID: 32184184 DOI: 10.1016/j.cgh.2020.03.015]
- Huang RJ, Ende AR, Singla A, Higa JT, Choi AY, Lee AB, Whang SG, Gravelle K, D'Andrea S, Bang SJ, Schmidt RA, 17 Yeh MM, Hwang JH. Prevalence, risk factors, and surveillance patterns for gastric intestinal metaplasia among patients undergoing upper endoscopy with biopsy. Gastrointest Endosc 2020; 91: 70-77.e1 [PMID: 31425693 DOI: 10.1016/j.gie.2019.07.038]
- 18 Fennerty MB, Emerson JC, Sampliner RE, McGee DL, Hixson LJ, Garewal HS. Gastric intestinal metaplasia in ethnic groups in the southwestern United States. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 1992; 1: 293-296 [PMID: 1303129]
- Tan MC, Jamali T, Nguyen TH, Galvan A, Sealock RJ, Khan A, Zarrin-Khameh N, Holloman A, Kampagianni O, Ticas 19 DH, Liu Y, El-Serag HB, Thrift AP. Race/Ethnicity and Birthplace as Risk Factors for Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia in a Multiethnic United States Population. Am J Gastroenterol 2022; 117: 280-287 [PMID: 34908535 DOI: 10.14309/ajg.000000000001576]
- 20 Zhou L, Sung JJ, Lin S, Jin Z, Ding S, Huang X, Xia Z, Guo H, Liu J, Chao W. A five-year follow-up study on the pathological changes of gastric mucosa after H. pylori eradication. Chin Med J (Engl) 2003; 116: 11-14 [PMID: 12667379]
- Pilotto A, Rassu M, Bozzola L, Leandro G, Franceschi M, Furlan F, Meli S, Scagnelli M, Di Mario F, Valerio G. 21 Cytotoxin-associated gene A-positive Helicobacter pylori infection in the elderly. Association with gastric atrophy and intestinal metaplasia. J Clin Gastroenterol 1998; 26: 18-22 [PMID: 9492857 DOI: 10.1097/00004836-199801000-00006]
- 22 Almouradi T, Hiatt T, Attar B. Gastric Intestinal Metaplasia in an Underserved Population in the USA: Prevalence, Epidemiologic and Clinical Features. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2013; 2013: 856256 [PMID: 24235966 DOI: 10.1155/2013/856256]



F  $W \hat{U}$ 

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 608-615

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.608

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

# Water-jet vs traditional triangular tip knife in peroral endoscopic myotomy for esophageal dysmotility: A systemic review and metaanalysis

# Yuliya Belopolsky, Srinivas R Puli

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

# Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Okasha H, Egypt; Toyoshima O, Japan

Received: April 6, 2022 Peer-review started: April 6, 2022 First decision: May 31, 2022 Revised: July 3, 2022 Accepted: September 6, 2022 Article in press: September 6, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Yuliya Belopolsky, Srinivas R Puli, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Illinois College of Medicine at Peoria, Peoria, IL 61605, United States

Corresponding author: Yuliya Belopolsky, MD, Academic Fellow, Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of Illinois College of Medicine at Peoria, One Illini Drive, Peoria, IL 61605, United States. yuliya.belopolsky@yahoo.com

# Abstract

# BACKGROUND

Peroral endoscopic myotomy is an increasingly used less invasive modality to treat esophageal dysmotility. Recently, triangular tip knife with integrated water jet function has been introduced to mitigate multiple instrument exchanges.

# AIM

To compare traditional triangular tip knife and water jet knife in terms of procedural success, duration, instrument exchanges, coagulation forceps use, and adverse events.

# **METHODS**

We conducted a systemic review and meta-analysis with two authors independently in electronic databases (PubMed, Embase, and Cochrane Library) from inception through May 2021. In addition, we conducted a relevant search by Reference Citation Analysis (RCA) (https://www.referencecitationanalysis.com). A fixed-effects model was used to calculate weighted mean, odds ratio (OR), and confidence intervals (CI).

# RESULTS

We included 7 studies involving 558 patients. Triangular knife and water jet knife were similar in odds of procedural success with ratio of 4.78 (95%CI = 0.22-102.47) and odds of clinical success with ratio of 0.93 (95%CI = 0.29-2.97), respectively. Water jet knife had fewer instrument exchanges compared to triangular knife (2.21, 95%CI = 1.98-2.45 vs 11.9, 95%CI = 11.15-12.70) and usage of coagulation forceps (1.75, 95% CI = 1.52-1.97 vs 2.63, 95% CI = 2.37-2.89). Adverse events were higher in triangular knife group (OR: 2.30, 95% CI = 1.35-3.95).

# CONCLUSION

Peroral endoscopic myotomy using water jet knife is comparable in terms of pro-



cedural success to triangular tip knife. Water jet knife also required shorter procedural duration, less instrument exchanges, coagulation devices, and overall adverse events.

Key Words: Gastroenterology; Endoscopy gastrointestinal; Esophageal motility disorders; Water jet knife; Dysmotility

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Peroral endoscopic myotomy (POEM) has gained traction due to its novel technique of preserving the mucosal layer while working in the submucosa and minimizing risk of leakage of contents into the mediastinum. It hails comparable efficacy and safety data to the standard surgical therapy of laparoscopic Heller myotomy in short term follow up studies. The major steps of POEM are similar among centers, including small mucosal incision, submucosal tunneling, myotomy, and mucosal closure. Within these individual steps, many tools and variations exist to achieve the result. Recently, an innovative water-jet integrated triangular tip knife (WJ) has been devised in order to improve procedural time with less instrument changes, as well as minimize adverse events. There have been several studies comparing the conventional triangular tip knife and WJ and suggesting that WJ can achieve similar clinical and procedural success rate, but with lower adverse effects, instrument changes, and intra-procedural coagulation devices. This is the first meta-analysis to compare the two instruments.

Citation: Belopolsky Y, Puli SR. Water-jet vs traditional triangular tip knife in peroral endoscopic myotomy for esophageal dysmotility: A systemic review and meta-analysis. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 608-615 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/608.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.608

# INTRODUCTION

Idiopathic achalasia is classified as an esophageal motility disorder thought to be related to loss of inhibitory ganglion cells in the esophageal myenteric plexus. This leads to failure of the lower esophageal sphincter (LES) to relax and aperistalsis of the esophageal body[1]. It has an annual incidence of 1 in 100000 and a prevalence of about 10 in 100000[2]. At present-day, there are no curative treatments to reverse loss of neurons, and thus palliative therapies to weaken the LES and allow passive emptying of the esophagus have been implemented. These have ranged from endoscopic pneumatic dilation to invasive measures such as surgical myotomy.

More recently, peroral endoscopic myotomy (POEM) has gained traction due to its novel technique of preserving the mucosal layer while working in the submucosa and minimizing risk of leakage of contents into the mediastinum. It hails comparable efficacy and safety data to the standard surgical therapy of laparoscopic Heller myotomy in short term follow up studies[3,4]. The first endoscopic myotomy was described in 1980 by three Venezuelan gastroenterologists, and later the technique refined with a submucosal tunnel based on two USA publications in 2007 performed on pigs[5-7]. POEM as we know it today, was initially performed on 17 achalasia patients by Inoue et al[8] in a groundbreaking study in 2010.

The major steps of POEM are similar among centers, including small mucosal incision, submucosal tunneling, myotomy, and mucosal closure. Within these individual steps, many tools and variations exist to achieve the result. Traditionally, the knife that has been used is a conventional triangular tip knife (TT), which is an electrosurgical knife that has a conductive triangle tip for cutting mucosa. Cutting mucosa can be performed in any direction without rotating the knife, making it suitable for marking, incision, and dissection. Recently, an innovative water-jet integrated triangular tip knife (WJ) has been devised in order to improve procedural time with less instrument changes, as well as minimize adverse events. It comprises a thinner and more compact tip as well as jet function to allow saline injection after cutting without the need to switch devices (Figures 1 and 2). There have been several studies comparing the conventional triangular TT and WJ and suggesting that WJ can achieve similar clinical and procedural success rate, but with lower adverse effects, instrument changes, and intraprocedural coagulation devices[9].

Current literature lacks high-quality evidence to compare clinical outcomes of WJ and TT knives in POEM used for esophageal dysmotility disorders. The purpose of our systemic review and metaanalysis is to compare WJ and TT in terms of procedural and clinical success, and determine whether fewer adverse events and instrument changes could be achieved with the decreased procedural duration.



#### Belopolsky Y et al. Meta-analysis and systemic review of POEM instruments



Figure 1 Flow diagram with search results and selection criteria.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.608 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 It comprises a thinner and more compact tip as well as jet function to allow saline injection after cutting without the need to switch devices. A: Conventional triangular tip knife; B: Water-jet integrated triangular tip knife.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### Study selection criteria

Studies using triangular tip knife with integrated water jet as the instrument for peroral endoscopic myotomy were selected. Inclusion criteria included both adults and children with an indication of esophageal motility disorders for POEM treatment. Each study used POEM for achalasia, while 1 study did include other indications of diffuse esophageal spasm, nutcracker esophagus, and non-relaxing lower esophageal sphincter. Studies included patients that had been treated with prior therapies before POEM, of which majority were pneumatic balloon dilation.

#### Data collection, extraction, and quality assessment

Studies were systemically searched independently by two investigators (Belopolsky Y and Puli SR) in



Pubmed, Cochrane, and EMBASE. The search was performed from inception to May 2021. The search terms used were "peroral endoscopic myotomy" and "knife". Each abstract and title were screened for eligibility. All references at the end of each selected article were explored manually to retrieve additional studies. Any differences among investigators were resolved by mutual agreement. The interobserver variability was 1. The quality of evidence was evaluated using the Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation methodology<sup>[10]</sup>. The agreement between reviewers for the collected data gave a Cohen κ value of 1.0.

#### Statistical analysis

This meta-analysis was performed by calculating weighted pooled effect *i.e.*, weighted pooled effect of patients with procedural success. First the individual study weighted pooled effect of procedural success was transformed into a quantity using Freeman-Tukey variant of the arcsine square root transformed proportion. The pooled proportion is calculated as the back-transform of the weighted mean of the transformed proportions, using inverse arcsine variance weights for the Mantel-Haenszel Method (fixed effects model) and DerSimonian-Laird Method (random effects model)[11,12]. Random effect model was used for meta-analysis in case of heterogeneity being statistically significant otherwise fixed effect models were applied. Forest plots were drawn to show the point estimates in each study in relation to the summary pooled estimate. The width of the point estimates in the Forest plots indicates the assigned weight to that study. In addition, odds ratio was used to represent dichotomous outcomes with a 95% confidence interval (CI), where a p value of <0.05 was considered statistically significant. The heterogeneity among studies was tested using I<sup>2</sup> and Cochran's Q test based upon inverse variance weights[13]. I<sup>2</sup> of 0% to 39% was considered as non-significant heterogeneity, 40% to 75% as moderate heterogeneity, and 76% to 100% as considerable heterogeneity. If P value is > 0.10, it rejects the null hypothesis that the studies are heterogeneous. The effect of publication and selection bias on the summary estimates was tested by both Harbord-Egger bias indicator and Begg-Mazumdar bias indicator[14]. Also, funnel plots were constructed to evaluate potential publication bias using the standard error and diagnostic odds ratio[15,16].

#### RESULTS

#### Characteristics of studies

A total of 61 studies were retrieved by our search strategy. We reviewed these and excluded 52 studies based on titles and abstracts and reviewed full texts of remaining 9 studies. Finally, 7 studies met our inclusion and exclusion criteria[9,17-21]. This consisted of 2 randomised controlled trial (RCT) and 5 retrospective single center cohorts published between 2012 and 2021. Five studies were published full text articles while two studies were available as abstract poster presentations. Figure 1 shows the PRISMA flow chart to illustrate how final studies were selected. All pooled estimates were calculated using fixed and random effects models. The pooled effects estimated by both models were similar. All the pooled estimates given below are from the fixed effect model. Heterogeneity was assessed with Isquared, and publication bias with Egger's test.

A total of 558 patients were included in this meta-analysis. The mean age of patients' was 42.82 years (SD = 7.86) in the TT group and 37.03 years (SD = 12.29) in the WJ group, of which 59.57% were male in TT vs 52.51% in WJ group.

This review analyzed the various outcomes including procedural success, clinical successes defined as < 3 Eckardt score post-POEM, procedure duration, number of instrument exchanges, and usage of coagulation forceps. Most, but not all studies, included information on every variable that was analyzed. The studies that included information on the specific variable were included in the final analysis of that variable.

#### Clinical and technical success

Analysis showed weighted odds of technical success for POEM in TT group compared to WJ group to be 4.78 (95%CI = 0.22-102.47). In terms of clinical success, the standard accepted definition is a score of three or below in Eckardt score. The TT group had weighted odds of clinical success compared to WJ of 0.93 (95%CI = 0.29-2.97) (Figure 3). Publication bias calculated using Begg-Mazumdar gave Kendall's tau b value of -0.33 (P = 0.33). Heterogeneity calculated using  $I^2$  was 0 indicating no significant heterogeneity among studies.

#### Procedural duration, number of instrument changes, and usage of coagulation forceps

Analysis of procedural duration for WJ had a weighted mean duration of 31.63 min (95%CI = 29.44-33.82) as compared to TT with weighted mean duration of 50.45 min (95%CI = 47.35-53.55). Regarding instrument changes, analysis showed a weighted number of instrument changes for TT of 11.92 times (95%CI = 11.15-12.70) vs WJ with weighted number of instrument changes of 2.21 times (95%CI = 1.98-2.45). The usage of coagulation forceps analysis showed for WJ the weighted usage of coagulation







forceps to be 2.63 times, (95%CI = 2.37-2.89) *vs* TT with weighted usage of coagulation forceps to be of 1.75 times (95%CI = 1.52-1.97).

#### Adverse events

The overall adverse events of TT compared to WJ had a pooled OR of 2.34 (95%CI = 1.34-4.23) (Figure 4). When evaluating the adverse event of subcutaneous emphysema, TT had a pooled OR of 1.46 (95%CI = 0.83-2.59) compared to WJ.

# DISCUSSION

We performed a systemic review and meta-analysis of studies that compared conventionally used triangular tip knife and a knife using new integrated water-jet technology, in terms of several peri- and post-procedural outcomes. There was comparable procedural as well as clinical success, defined as post-operative Eckardt score of 3 or lower.

By pooling data across studies, our meta-analysis showed that WJ had statistically decreased procedural time of 32 min as compared to the TT of 50 min. For the endoscopist, that could theoretically increase procedural productivity. In addition, our analysis showed that both instrument exchanges and usage of coagulation forceps were decreased in the WJ group when compared to the TT group. Likely this can partially explain the shorter procedural duration, as well as indicate less intra-procedural bleeding with the less use of coagulation instruments.

The frequently reported adverse events of POEM include pneumomediastinum, mucosal perforations, pneumothorax, mucosal perforations, and subcutaneous emphysema[22]. In our meta-analysis, statistically adverse events were less likely to happen in the WJ group compared to the TT group. However, when examining one adverse event commented on in each study of subcutaneous emphysema, this was comparable among both groups as the confidence interval crossed one. Thus while overall adverse events were lower, it is difficult to discern which, if any, WJ could have lower risk of provoking.

Our study is the first in the literature to assess TT and WJ knives in POEM procedures for esophageal dysmotility disorders and analyze their effectiveness for the procedure. There are several strengths to our review. First, we included studies of WJ compared to standard TT technique, including 2 RCT. This allowed a more valuable comparison of procedural outcomes. Second, we conducted a systemic literature review with well-defined inclusion criteria, as well as careful exclusion of redundant studies with detailed extraction of data. Third, we separated studies that did not evaluate esophageal dysmotility disorders specifically, due to variable intra-procedural techniques that could have skewed the data.

While this study has included the most recent randomized controlled trials, these are few in our current available literature. Second, our conclusions apply to achalasia primarily, and did not include other indications for POEM other than those related to esophageal motility disorders. Finally, blinding of endoscopists was not possible and thus performance bias could have played a factor as well as inability to assess each performing endoscopist's skill level.





Figure 4 Forest Plot for assessing the odds ratio of adverse effects between usage of water-jet integrated triangular tip knife and triangular tip knife.

# CONCLUSION

Water jet triangular tip knife has decreased procedural duration, number of instruments used, and usage of coagulation forceps over the conventional triangular tip knife. As such, this modality represents an attractive option for POEM. Our review represents the first review of the literature regarding water jet triangular tip knife in the management of esophageal dysmotility disorders using POEM. Collectively, the data supports using water jet triangular tip knife as a primary modality in terms of safety for the patient with less adverse events, with comparable technical and clinical success to the conventional triangular tip knife.

# **ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS**

#### Research background

This study is the first metanalysis to discover the differences between two main modalities for performing peroral endoscopic myotomy.

#### Research motivation

This study allows us to continue progressing in terms of instruments as it leads to continued success, but quicker and less adverse outcomes.

#### Research objectives

To compare two knives, conventional triangular tip as well as water jet integrated triangular tip knives.

#### Research methods

Clinical trials were examined and put together into metaanalysis.

#### **Research results**

This shows that water jet knife is comparable in terms of success to conventional traditional triangular knife with fewer adverse events and faster time.

#### Research conclusions

This study proposes new availability in instruments to the field of endoscopic myotomy.

#### Research perspectives

This allows future research to examine additional instruments and how to continue to further clinical success with better outcomes as well as ease for the endoscopist.


# FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Belopolsky Y and Puli SR contributed equally and substantially to the conception and design of the work, analysis, acquisition, interpretation of data for the work, and drafting the work and revising for important intellectual content; Belopolsky Y and Puli SR agree to be accountable for all aspects of work in ensuring questions related to accuracy and integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved; all authors wrote, read and approved the final manuscript.

**Conflict-of-interest statement:** There is no conflict of interest from any of all authors.

PRISMA 2009 Checklist statement: All authors have read the PRISMA 2009 Checklist, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the PRISMA 2009 Checklist.

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: United States

**ORCID number:** Yuliya Belopolsky 0000-0002-1867-763X; Srinivas R Puli 0000-0001-7650-6938.

S-Editor: Wang LL L-Editor: A P-Editor: Cai YX

# REFERENCES

- 1 Park W, Vaezi MF. Etiology and pathogenesis of achalasia: the current understanding. Am J Gastroenterol 2005; 100: 1404-1414 [PMID: 15929777 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.41775.x]
- Pandolfino JE, Gawron AJ. Achalasia: a systematic review. JAMA 2015; 313: 1841-1852 [PMID: 25965233 DOI: 2 10.1001/jama.2015.2996]
- 3 von Renteln D, Inoue H, Minami H, Werner YB, Pace A, Kersten JF, Much CC, Schachschal G, Mann O, Keller J, Fuchs KH, Rösch T. Peroral endoscopic myotomy for the treatment of achalasia: a prospective single center study. Am J Gastroenterol 2012; 107: 411-417 [PMID: 22068665 DOI: 10.1038/ajg.2011.388]
- Swanström LL, Rieder E, Dunst CM. A stepwise approach and early clinical experience in peroral endoscopic myotomy for the treatment of achalasia and esophageal motility disorders. J Am Coll Surg 2011; 213: 751-756 [PMID: 21996484 DOI: 10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2011.09.001]
- Ortega JA, Madureri V, Perez L. Endoscopic myotomy in the treatment of achalasia. Gastrointest Endosc 1980; 26: 8-10 [PMID: 7358270 DOI: 10.1016/s0016-5107(80)73249-2]
- Pasricha PJ, Hawari R, Ahmed I, Chen J, Cotton PB, Hawes RH, Kalloo AN, Kantsevoy SV, Gostout CJ. Submucosal endoscopic esophageal myotomy: a novel experimental approach for the treatment of achalasia. Endoscopy 2007; 39: 761-764 [PMID: 17703382 DOI: 10.1055/s-2007-966764]
- Sumiyama K, Gostout CJ, Rajan E, Bakken TA, Knipschield MA. Transesophageal mediastinoscopy by submucosal endoscopy with mucosal flap safety valve technique. Gastrointest Endosc 2007; 65: 679-683 [PMID: 17383463 DOI: 10.1016/i.gie.2006.10.017
- 8 Inoue H, Minami H, Kobayashi Y, Sato Y, Kaga M, Suzuki M, Satodate H, Odaka N, Itoh H, Kudo S. Peroral endoscopic myotomy (POEM) for esophageal achalasia. Endoscopy 2010; 42: 265-271 [PMID: 20354937 DOI: 10.1055/s-0029-1244080]
- 9 Nabi Z, Ramchandani M, Chavan R, Tandan M, Kalapala R, Darisetty S, Reddy DN. Peroral Endoscopic Myotomy in Children: First Experience With a New Triangular Knife. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2018; 66: 43-47 [PMID: 28574971 DOI: 10.1097/MPG.000000000001636]
- Brozek JL, Akl EA, Alonso-Coello P, Lang D, Jaeschke R, Williams JW, Phillips B, Lelgemann M, Lethaby A, Bousquet 10 J, Guyatt GH, Schünemann HJ; GRADE Working Group. Grading quality of evidence and strength of recommendations in clinical practice guidelines. Part 1 of 3. An overview of the GRADE approach and grading quality of evidence about interventions. Allergy 2009; 64: 669-677 [PMID: 19210357 DOI: 10.1111/j.1398-9995.2009.01973.x]
- 11 Deeks JJ. Systematic reviews in health care: Systematic reviews of evaluations of diagnostic and screening tests. BMJ 2001; **323**: 157-162 [PMID: 11463691 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.323.7305.157]
- 12 DerSimonian R, Laird N. Meta-analysis in clinical trials. Control Clin Trials 1986; 7: 177-188 [PMID: 3802833 DOI: 10.1016/0197-2456(86)90046-2
- Harbord RM, Egger M, Sterne JA. A modified test for small-study effects in meta-analyses of controlled trials with binary 13 endpoints. Stat Med 2006; 25: 3443-3457 [PMID: 16345038 DOI: 10.1002/sim.2380]
- Sterne JA, Egger M, Smith GD. Systematic reviews in health care: Investigating and dealing with publication and other 14 biases in meta-analysis. BMJ 2001; 323: 101-105 [PMID: 11451790 DOI: 10.1136/bmj.323.7304.101]
- Sterne JA, Egger M. Funnel plots for detecting bias in meta-analysis: guidelines on choice of axis. J Clin Epidemiol 2001; 54: 1046-1055 [PMID: 11576817 DOI: 10.1016/s0895-4356(01)00377-8]



- 16 Tran QN, Urayama S, Meyers FJ. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac plexus neurolysis for pancreatic cancer pain: a single-institution experience and review of the literature. J Support Oncol 2006; 4: 460-462 [PMID: 17080734]
- 17 Motomura D, Hew S, Bechara R. Novel triangle tip-jet knife increases efficiency in peroral endoscopic myotomy for achalasia. JGH Open 2021; 5: 1142-1147 [PMID: 34621999 DOI: 10.1002/jgh3.12638]
- Nabi Z, Ramchandani M, Chavan R, Kalapala R, Darisetty S, Reddy DN. Outcome of peroral endoscopic myotomy in 18 achalasia cardia: Experience with a new triangular knife. Saudi J Gastroenterol 2018; 24: 18-24 [PMID: 29451180 DOI: 10.4103/sjg.SJG\_361\_17]
- 19 Cai MY, Zhou PH, Yao LQ, Xu MD, Zhong YS, Li QL, Chen WF, Hu JW, Cui Z, Zhu BQ. Peroral endoscopic myotomy for idiopathic achalasia: randomized comparison of water-jet assisted vs conventional dissection technique. Surg Endosc 2014; 28: 1158-1165 [PMID: 24232052 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-013-3300-1]
- 20 Tang X, Gong W, Deng Z, Zhou J, Ren Y, Zhang Q, Chen Z, Jiang B. Comparison of conventional vs Hybrid knife peroral endoscopic myotomy methods for esophageal achalasia: a case-control study. Scand J Gastroenterol 2016; 51: 494-500 [PMID: 26212517 DOI: 10.3109/00365521.2015.1059878]
- 21 Martinek J, Svecova H, Vackova Z, Dolezel R, Ngo O, Krajciova J, Kieslichova E, Janousek R, Pazdro A, Harustiak T, Zdrhova L, Loudova P, Stirand P, Spicak J. Per-oral endoscopic myotomy (POEM): mid-term efficacy and safety. Surg Endosc 2018; 32: 1293-1302 [PMID: 28799005 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-017-5807-3]
- Cappell MS, Stavropoulos SN, Friedel D. Updated Systematic Review of Achalasia, with a Focus on POEM Therapy. Dig 22 Dis Sci 2020; 65: 38-65 [PMID: 31451984 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-019-05784-3]



E WU

Endoscopy

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 616-627

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.616

SYSTEMATIC REVIEWS

# Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy as preferred enteral access in specific patient populations: A systematic review and case series

Max Murray-Ramcharan, Maria Camilla Fonseca Mora, Federico Gattorno, Javier Andrade

Specialty type: Surgery

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

#### Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B, B Grade C (Good): 0 Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Anandan H, India; Shalaby MN, Egypt

Received: June 6, 2022 Peer-review started: June 6, 2022 First decision: August 1, 2022 Revised: August 5, 2022 Accepted: October 4, 2022 Article in press: October 4, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Max Murray-Ramcharan, Department of General Surgery, Harlem Hospital Center, Harlem, NY 10037, United States

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* 

Maria Camilla Fonseca Mora, Department of Medicine, NYU Langone Medical Center-Woodhull Medical Center, Brooklyn, NY 11206, United States

Federico Gattorno, Javier Andrade, Department of Surgery, NYU Langone Medical Center-Woodhull Medical Center, Brooklyn, NY 11206, United States

Corresponding author: Max Murray-Ramcharan, MD, Doctor, Department of General Surgery, Harlem Hospital Center, 506 Lenox Avenue, Harlem, NY 10037, United States. maxmr999@gmail.com

# Abstract

# BACKGROUND

Nutrition is one of the fundamental needs of both patient and non-patient populations. General trends promote enteral feeding as a superior route, with the most common enteral access being the percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) as the first-line procedure, with surgical access including Witzel gastrostomy, Stamm Gastrostomy, Janeway gastrostomy (JG) as secondary means.

#### AIM

To describe cases and technique of laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy (LJG) and perform a systematic review of the data.

# **METHODS**

We successfully performed two LJG procedures, after which we conducted a literature review of all documented cases of LJG from 1991 to 2022. We surveyed these cases to show the efficacy of LJG and provide comparisons to other existing procedures with primary outcomes of operative time, complications, duration of gastrostomy use, and application settings. The data were then extracted and assessed on the basis of the Reference Citation Analysis (https://www.referencecitationanalysis.com/).

#### RESULTS

We presented two cases of LJG, detailing the simplicity and benefits of this technique. We subsequently identified 26 articles and 56 cases of LJG and extrapolated the data relating to our outcome measures. We could show the potential of LJG as a viable and preferred option in certain patient populations requiring



enteral access, drawing reference to its favorable outcome profile and low complication rate.

#### **CONCLUSION**

The LJG is a simple, reproducible procedure with a favorable complication profile. By its technical ease and benefits relating to the gastric tube formed, we propose this procedure as a viable, favorable enteral access in patients with the need for permanent or palliative gastrostomy, those with neurologic disease, agitation or at high risk of gastrostomy dislodgement, or where PEG may be infeasible.

Key Words: Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy; Janeway; Nutrition; Feeding tube; Enteral access; Reproducible

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

**Core Tip:** This systematic review identifies that the laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy may be advantageous as a first line option for enteral access in specific patient populations, when compared to percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy, or other surgical gastrostomy options, by virtue of the gastric tube created and its resistance to dislodgment and ensuing complications. Patients with high risk for tube dislodgment, including those with neurocognitive disorders, seizures, dementia, or patients requiring permanent enteral feeding access, may benefit the most from this intervention as a first-line option.

Citation: Murray-Ramcharan M, Fonseca Mora MC, Gattorno F, Andrade J. Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy as preferred enteral access in specific patient populations: A systematic review and case series. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 616-627

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/616.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.616

# INTRODUCTION

Nutrition is one of the fundamental needs of the hospitalized patient, with feeding access providing many unique challenges within different patient subgroups. From stable patients to those requiring intensive care unit treatment, all have specific metabolic demands and requirements necessary for progression towards optimization. Within a hospital setting, there have been extensive studies examining differences in outcomes between enteral feeds and parenteral routes, and many recent metaanalyses advocate for the use of enteric feeds either alone or supplemented by parenteral nutrition. Benefits identified include decreased incidence of respiratory infections, length of stay in the hospital [1], decreased morbidity and mortality, preservation of bowel function[2], and others. Nasogastric or nasoenteric tubes are typically the first-line forms of access in patients who require enteral feeds and are poorly suited for long term use due to discomfort from the tube, the unwillingness of conscious patients to endure placement, and other mechanical adverse features including frequent dislodgement or removal of tube and epistaxis from trauma during placement<sup>[3]</sup>, and similar rates of aspiration events with both nasogastric and nasojejunal tubes[4]. Abnormal esophageal, pharyngeal or gastric anatomy may contribute to failure or difficulty of placement. Nasogastric or nasoenteric feeds are used for more short-term scenarios (less than 4 wk), whereas those requiring feeding for typically more than 6 wk may benefit from a gastrostomy<sup>[5]</sup>.

For long-term feeding accesses, the percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG) or percutaneous radiographic endoscopy (PRG)[6,7] remain the first line and preferred procedure. First described in the literature in 1980, the PEG has become widely popularized due to simplicity of performance, ability to perform as a bedside procedure, cost-effectiveness, and low complications profile by non-surgical approach[8]. What historically was the only viable option for feeding access, now the second line in the event of failure or infeasibility of PEG, exists the surgical gastrostomies (and jejunostomies). The Stamm gastrostomy, introduced in 1894<sup>[9]</sup>; is achieved *via* an incision made in the anterior stomach wall with a purse-string suture securing a tube brought out through the anterior abdominal wall. Performed open or laparoscopically, this technique is simple to perform with low morbidity and revision rates [10]. The Witzel gastrostomy, initially described in 1891, is performed with a tube or catheter (exiting the anterior abdominal wall) introduced into a gastrostomy on the anterior stomach, with parallel folds fashioned into a tunnel around the tube. This procedure had limited response as a gastrostomy, and multiple variations have led it to be performed instead as a jejunostomy creation technique. As a result, this is a rarely performed gastrostomy procedure with minimal literature documenting its utility as such[9]. The Janeway gastrostomy, the focus of this paper, was introduced into practice in 1913, with the unique



creation of a gastric tube from the anterior stomach wall exteriorized as a stoma boasts the advantage of permanence and resilience in the setting of tube dislodgement in comparison with other techniques[9]. Initially used for feeding in cases of advanced head and neck tumors[11], following several modifications, this technique is commonly performed laparoscopically for a variety of indications. This literature review explores the versatility of the laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy (LJG) for patients requiring long-term or permanent enteral feeding access with the aid of two presented cases.

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

We retrieved the records of the patients who underwent LJG creation on (n = 2) in Woodhull Hospital Center of New York Health and Hospitals (Brooklyn, New York) from 2021 to 2022. Two patients were identified and their respective clinical courses relevant to their procedure were documented, making note of technical details, ensuing postoperative courses and complications.

#### Search strategy for systematic review

A comprehensive search of the literature was conducted through MEDLINE/PubMed, Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials, and Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews to identify relevant articles. Before initiation of the search authors determined titles, keywords, and text words of importance to apply in the search. The database search included a combination of the following keywords: Janeway and gastrostomy. Cross-referencing was then performed to identify additional relevant articles. A data collection form was used to extract pertinent information including inte-rvention, treatment, and various outcome measures.

#### Study selection and characterization of articles

Relevant studies were identified and selected by individual reviewers separately based on title and abstract content. Supporting evidence included randomized and non-randomized controlled trials, systematic reviews, prospective and retrospective studies, case series, reviews, and letters to editors. Analysis and evaluation of Spanish articles were performed independently by native Spanish-speaking physicians.

#### Inclusion and exclusion criteria

The articles included in this selection were English or Spanish articles published between 1984 and 2022. We included patients of all ages and articles of all types. Exclusion criteria consisted only of articles written in other languages such as French or German, to prevent inaccurate translation. This search was performed and reviewed for inclusion in the review by authors MMR and MCF independently on 22nd February 2022.

#### Quality assessment

The methodological quality of the studies was assessed using the 2010 American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists Protocol for Production of Clinical Practices Guidelines: Evidence Rating (Table 1). Data quality and recommendations for clinical application were categorized based on the evidence level.

## RESULTS

#### Systematic review

An initial assessment of articles' abstracts and titles was performed with a total preliminary outcome of 26 articles. After this initial screening, the 26 articles were evaluated in more detail with proper screening against inclusion and exclusion criteria. 15 articles were excluded; of those three had content in German and two in the French language, the remaining twelve referred to content that was not pertinent to the outcomes being evaluated in this review, by either discussing animal trials or JG for additional procedures (trans-gastric endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in complicated anatomy) rather than enteral access. An addition of five references was found and of those, three were included after cross-referencing articles. After a thorough selection of articles using the PRISMA criteria (Figure 1) a total of 11 articles resulted in the following breakdown: Five case series, one case report, two short communications articles with associated case reports, one technical innovation article with associated case series, one comprehensive review article, and one original article.

#### Results from a systematic review

From the analyzed studies on LJG (Table 2), of the total 56 patients with LJG 43 patients had documented their operative times, of which the total average was 37.66 min (40 min by Ritz et al[12], 35 min



Table 1 2010 American association of clinical endocrinologists protocol for production of clinical practices guidelines - evidence rating								
Numerical descriptor (evidence level)	Semantic descriptor (reference methodology)							
1	Meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials							
1	Randomized controlled trial							
2	Meta-analysis of nonrandomized prospective or case-controlled trials							
2	Nonrandomized controlled trial							
2	Prospective cohort study							
2	Retrospective case-control study/Retrospective cohort study							
3	Cross-sectional study							
3	Surveillance study (registries, surveys, epidemiologic study)							
3	Consecutive case series							
3	Single case reports							
4	No evidence (theory, opinion, consensus, or review)							

1 = strong evidence; 2 = intermediate evidence; 3 = weak evidence; 4 = no evidence. CCS: Consecutive case series; CSS: Cross-sectional study; MRCT: Metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials; MNRCT: Meta-analysis of nonrandomized prospective or case-controlled trials; NRCT: Nonrandomized controlled trial; NE: No evidence; PCS: Prospective cohort study; RCCS: Retrospective case-control study; RCS: Retrospective cohort study; RCT: Randomized controlled trial; SS: Surveillance study; SCR: Single case reports.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.616 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.



by Serrano *et al*[13], and 38 min by Raakow *et al*[14]). Mean usage times (MUTs) were documented in 36 patients and 3 articles. We noted 13 total complications and 0 mortalities related to the procedure. For the 102 patients that underwent open Janeway gastrostomies (OJG) (Table 3); twelve patients had documented MUTs, however none of them had anticipated future removal at the time of documented follow-up. Of this the average follow-up was 7.5 mo (9 mo reported by Koivusalo *et al*[15], and six months by Abdel-Lah *et al*[16] The remaining authors did not consider this as an endpoint.

#### Table 2 Literature reported cases of laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomies

Ref.	Evidence rating	Case	Outcomes	Complications
Haggie <i>et</i> al[ <mark>18]</mark> , 1992	3	n = 1 pt; Age= 65 yr (M); Esophageal occlusion of pharyngeal SCC s/p CTX and RTX	ORT: N/M; MUTs: 3 wk (death 2/2 primary disease)	Leakage of gastric contents easily managed; D: 1; R: 1; TC: 2
Serrano <i>et</i> al[13], 1994	3	n = 7 pt; Age = 48-83 yr; Esophageal cancer stage IV: 85% ( $n = 6$ ); Traumatic peri-esophageal hematoma: 14.2% ( $n = 1$ )	ORT: 30-40 min. Average 35 min. MUTs: N/M	TC: 0; D: 0; R: 0; Mortality: 0
Ritz <i>et al</i> [ <mark>12</mark> ], 1998	3	n = 15 pt; Age average: 61 yr; Esophageal or paraesophageal tumors	ORT: 20-55 min. MUTs: 3.5 mo (death)	Stoma necrosis to Witzel gastrostoma: 6.6% ( $n = 1$ ); Self- limiting skin irritation: 20% ( $n = 3$ ); D: 0; R: 0; TC: 2
Molloy M et al[ <mark>17</mark> ], 1997	3	<i>n</i> = 2 pt (M); Age= 63 yr and 77 yr; Organic neurologic disorders + pulled out PEG (placed 48 h prior); Perforation along greater curvature (minimal contamination)	ORT: N/M. MUTS: N/M	C: N/M; D: N/M; R: N/M
Raakow <i>et al</i> [14], 2001	2	n = 21 pt (19 M; 2 F); Age = 53-78 yr; Extensive tumors of: Hypopharynx 57.1% (n = 12) Esophagus 42.8% (n = 9); Prior UGI surgery 19% (n = 4) to (2 OCh, 1 PCJ, 1 repair DP)	ORT: 24-50 min. Average 38 mins. MUT: 3.4 mo 2/2 death due to primary	C: Self-limiting skin irritation (method dependent): 9.6% ( <i>n</i> = 2); D: N/M; R: N/M; Mortality from advanced cancer; MUTs: 26 d to 6.5 mo (average 3.4 mo)
Tous Romero <i>et</i> <i>al</i> [19], 2012	2	<i>n</i> = 57 pt; Age = 51 yr; 10 LJG, 47 OJG; Esophageal cancer: 38.6% ( <i>n</i> = 22); Head & neck: 26.3% ( <i>n</i> = 15); Neuro deficit 26.3% ( <i>n</i> = 15)	ORT: N/M. MUTS: N/M	TC: 5 (some patients had multiple complications); D: N/M; R: N/M; Gastric content leakage: 30% ( $n = 3$ ); Abd wall irritation: 30% ( $n = 3$ ); No C: 50% ( $n = 5$ ); Exudate: 10% ( $n =$ 1); Exudate with + culture: 20% ( $n = 2$ ); Granuloma: 10% ( $n =$ 1); Balloon rupture: 10% ( $n = 1$ ); Loss of peristomal content: 0

C: Complications; CXT: Chemotherapy; D: Dislodgement; DPr: Duodenal perforation; F: Female; M: Male; GT: Gastric tube; LJG: Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy; JT: Jejunostomy tubes; LE: Life expectancy; MUTs: Mean usage times; n: Number of patients; N/M: Not mentioned; OCh: Open cholecystectomy; ORT: Operating time; Pt: Patients; PCJ: Pancreatic cyst jejunostomy; R: Replacement; RXT: Radiotherapy; SG: Stamm gastrostomy; SCC: Squamous cell carcinoma; UGI: Upper gastrointestinal.

#### Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy technique

There exist several modifications of the original JG, with further modifications introduced with the inception of laparoscopy into commonplace surgical practice[14]. We describe the laparoscopic technique used in the ensuing case presentations. The patient was placed supine with a slight reverse Trendelenburg to better visualize the stomach. Port sites were placed as follows, a 12 mm supraumbilical port, a 5 mm port to the right of the umbilicus and a 12 mm in the left upper quadrant. The anterior surface of the stomach along the greater curvature was retracted towards the anterior abdominal wall (Figure 2A), and an EndoGIA stapler 45 mm purple cartridge was used via the right 12 mm port to create a gastric tube approximately 5 cm - 6 cm in length, 1cm wide, by described Janeway technique (Figure 2B). The gastric tube was brought out of the abdomen via the leftmost port. A Carter-Thomason trans-fascial port closure device was used to place 3 sutures circumferentially around the base of the gastric tube, anchoring it to the anterior abdominal wall (Figure 2C). Pneumoperitoneum was discontinued to evaluate the resting anatomic position of gastrostomy. The now externalized tip of the gastric tube was then opened and matured to the skin in standard fashion. The matured gastrostomy was then cannulated with a 24 Fr Gastrostomy tube. Pneumoperitoneum was reestablished under low pressure and gastrostomy and staple line inspected, demonstrated gastrostomy tube in a good position with the intragastric balloon inflated, and no evidence of immediate complications. The operation was completed with discontinuation of pneumoperitoneum and removal of trocars with appropriate port site closure.

#### Cases series

Patient A: This is a 77-year-old woman with a past medical history of dementia, hypertension, and depression who was being managed in the hospital for altered mental status and mental decline following infection with coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) a few months prior (Table 4). During the hospital stay, the patient experienced a further decline from baseline, with worsening dementia and refusal of oral intake and malnutrition. The primary team requested enteral feeding access, and with the agreement of the patient's healthcare proxy, we advocated for LJG tube placement. We suggested this procedure due to the patient's dementia, need for permanent/long-term feeding, and a high risk of the patient pulling out tubes. The procedure was performed by the technique described above, and the patient was followed postoperatively. There were no noted complications, and the gastrostomy tube



#### Table 3 Literature reported cases of open gastrostomies

Ref.	Evidence rating	Case	Outcomes	Complications
McGovern <i>et al</i> [21], 1984	3	n = 14 children (> 7lb); Severe cerebral palsy without pharyngeal musculature coordination and risk of aspiration	ORT: N/M, MUTs: N/M	C: GT stenosis treated with dilation: 7.14% ( <i>n</i> = 1); Stomal granulations treated with cautery: 7.14% ( <i>n</i> = 1); Mortality: 0; D: N/M; R: N/M
Laughlin <i>et al</i> [ <mark>20]</mark> , 1989	3	n = 5 pt. Advanced esophageal cancer; Age/gender: N/M	ORT/MUTs: N/M	C: Stomal tip necrosis with stomal stenosis: 20% ( <i>n</i> = 1); Mortality: 0; D: N/M; R: N/M
Vassilopoulos <i>et al</i> [11], 1998	3	<i>n</i> = 24 pt (21M; 3F); Age average: 67.19 yr; Advanced head/neck cancer; Advanced UGI malignancy: 1.2% ( <i>n</i> = 5); Prior UGI surgery: 0.48% ( <i>n</i> = 2)	ORT: < 40 min; MUTs: N/M	C: Midline wound SSI treated with antibiotics: 16.6% ( $n = 4$ ); Mortality: 0; D: N/M; R: N/M
Koivusalo <i>et al</i> [ <b>15</b> ], 2006	33	n = 4 pt; Age = 0-6 yr; Recurrent gastrostomy prolapses and peristomal infection undergoing modified OJG revision; 3: OSG to 2 closure + PEG; 1: Initial PEG; Prior abdominal surgeries (OGT/PEG)	MUTs: 9 mo	C: 0;D: N/M; R: N/M content
Abdel-Lah <i>et al</i> [ <b>16</b> ], 2006	3	Total procedure 287: JT: 46% ( $n = 167$ ); SG: 18% ( $n = 40$ ); OJG: 4% ( $n = 8$ ); SNY double lumen: 32% ( $n = 72$ ); Head & neck cancer; Total permanent gastrostomies $n = 27$ : Balloon catheter/Fontan (LE < 37 d): $n = 19$ ; OJG (LE > 6 mo): $n = 8$	MUTs; JG = 164 d	Morbidity 12.5% ( $n = 5$ ): D (Migration)/peristomal abrasion- no fixation to parietal peritoneum; Mortality (open jejunostomy) 4.2% ( $n = 12$ ); Esophageal 3% ( $n = 9$ ); Esophagojejunal: 1.2% ( $n = 3$ ); R: N/M
Tous Romero <i>et al</i> [19], 2012	2	<i>n</i> = 57 pt; Age average: 57, 51 yr 10 LJG, 47 OJG; Esophageal cancer: 38.6% ( <i>n</i> = 22); Head & neck: 26.3% <i>n</i> = 15); Neuro deficit: 26.3% ( <i>n</i> = 15)	ORT/MUTs: N/M	Gastric content leakage: 89.4% ( $n = 42$ ); Abd wall irritation: 83% ( $n = 39$ ); No C: 2.1% ( $n = 1$ ); Exudate: 23.4% ( $n = 11$ ); Granuloma: 4.3% ( $n = 4$ ); Balloon rupture: 21.3% ( $n = 10$ ); Loss of peristomal content: 17% ( $n = 8$ )

C: Complications; CXT: Chemotherapy; D: Dislodgement; DPr: Duodenal perforation; F: Female; M=Male; GT: Gastric tube; GC: Great curvature; LJG: Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy; JT: Jejunostomy tubes; LE: Life expectancy; MUTs: Mean usage times; n: Number of patients; N/M: Not mentioned; OCh: Open cholecystectomy; OJG: Open Janeway gastrostomy; ORT: Operating time; Pt: Patients; OSG: Open stamm gastrostomy; PCJ: Pancreatic cyst jejunostomy; R: Replacement; RXT: Radiotherapy; SG: Stamm gastrostomy; SCC: Squamous cell carcinoma; SSI: Surgical site infection; UGI: Upper gastrointestinal.

Table 4 Our case series of post coronavirus disease 2019 era												
Case	Selection of LJG vs others	Indications	Outcomes	Complications								
Patient A: 77 yr female	Instead of PEG; Patient is high risk of pulling out tubes	Worsening dementia and AMS. Need for long term/permanent feeding	ORT: 87 min. MUTs: 3 mo	D: 0; R: 0; TC: 0								
Patient B: 58 yr male; s/p tracheostomy and recent PEG tube placement	Instead of PEG. C: Dislodgement of PEG and septic shock	Cerebral palsy, seizure disorder self- removed PEG. Prior PEG removal + replacement	ORT: 76 min. MUTs: 3 mo	D: 0; R: 0; TC: 0								

LJG: Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy; PEG: Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy; D: Dislodgement; R: Replacement; C: Complications; N/M: Not mentioned; MUTs: Mean usage times; ORT: Operating time.

> was used for feeding immediately postoperatively without any complications noted and was discharged safely the following day. The gastrostomy tube remained intact with no complications until the patient passed away as a result of complications of primary disease while in hospice care 3 mo later.

> Patient B: This is a 58-year-old man who resides in a nursing home, with a past medical history of cerebral palsy, seizure disorder, diabetes, hypertension, and a past surgical history of tracheostomy and recent PEG tube placement after distant COVID-19 pneumonia (Table 4). After the PEG was placed, the patient was discharged back to his nursing home once his pneumonia resolved, during which time he removed his PEG tube in instances of agitation multiple times, each with subsequent replacement. Several months after initial placement, the patient was brought to the emergency department in septic shock with a tender and distended abdomen. Due to his neurologic conditions, he was unable to provide any history, and he underwent a computed tomography scan which revealed that the balloon of his gastrostomy feeding tube was embedded in the anterior abdominal wall, and there was significant subcutaneous air and fluid along the rectus sheath adjacent to the gastrostomy tube along with a fragment of the apparatus within the stomach. (Figure 3A and B). He underwent an emergent surgery where tube feeds and purulent fluid were found within the soft tissue above the fascia and the



Murray-Ramcharan M et al. Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy first-line enteral access



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.616 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 The anterior abdominal wall of laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy technique. A: Positioning of stapler for gastric tube creation along greater curvature; B: Gastric tube demonstration; C: Gastric tube being externalized and placement of anchoring sutures.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.616 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Computer tomography images related to case B. A: The sagittal view; B: The Axial view.

abdominal cavity. He underwent debridement and washout of this fluid, fascia closed and the wound was left to heal by secondary intention. After he recovered from septic shock in the intensive care unit, a skin graft was performed due to poor healing from this procedure (Figure 4A and B). Due to his hostile anatomy after these procedures, his high risk of removal or dislodgement of the tube, and the continued need for permanent feeding access due to his cerebral palsy, we elected to perform LJG. The procedure was by the technique described above, and the patient was followed postoperatively. There were no noted complications, and the gastrostomy tube was used for feeding immediately postoperatively. The gastrostomy tube was removed by the patient twice within the first 3 wk postoperatively (postoperative days 11 and 18), and two more times within the first 2 mo post-procedure (postoperative days 48 and 61) with subsequent replacement without issue. The patient was discharged approximately 2 mo after the procedure after the management of his primary disease, during which time no further complications were noted. A month later, the patient passed away as a result of complications of primary disease while in hospice care.

## DISCUSSION

When comparing the standard of care (PEG) to LJG, we can see advantages concerning the fistula tract. In a PEG, there is rapid obliteration of the fistula if the tube becomes dislodged, which allows for only a small window in which replacement of the tube may be possible. In these settings, repeat instrumentation or another procedure for enteral access may be required [17], in addition to possible complications of the gastric leak[18]. The LJG does not share this complication, due to the mucous layer surrounding the gastrostomy tube, as well as the maturation of the gastric tube to the skin. A feeding tube can be safely replaced without concern, or in certain circumstances may be removed and replaced





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.616 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022

Figure 4 Patient B's skin graft. A: Anterior abdominal wall view before skin grafting; B: Anterior abdominal wall view after skin grafting and appropriate healing. to illustrate abdominal wall anatomy.

> freely and intermittently when feeding is needed. Additionally, this type of gastrostomy is performed via an objectively easy and reproducible procedure with few steps. We draw reference to the described cases above, both performed almost entirely by surgical residents and in an identical fashion. Even in the case of patient A, with prior intra-abdominal surgery as well as abdominal wall surgery, the procedure was performed with no significant adjustments. Several modifications to the original technique exist; in our cases we utilized trans-fascial anchoring sutures to the base of the gastric tube. This serves to relieve any tension on the gastric tube, increasing the surface area of anterior abdominal wall adherence. Another modification is the use of a port site as the site of the gastrostomy, limiting additional incisions. In earlier techniques of LJG, the gastric tube was created with the base of the gastric tube near the lesser curvature, in contrast to the modification used in the presented case where the base was at the greater curvature (Figure 3). This simple but strategic modification described in our cases allows for preservation of the blood supply of the gastric tube by the gastro-epiploic vessels, as well as allows for more desirable positioning of the gastrostomy lateral to the midline with an exit through the rectus muscles. The fixation of the exteriorized gastrostomy to the skin, akin to the maturation of an ostomy, is not performed in surgical gastrostomies. This creates a definitive track that leads to the permanence and longevity of the LJG. The gastrostomy creation not only spares the need for a constant indwelling catheter but also provides continence as it exits through the rectus abdominis[12], with a sphincteric mechanism via the rectus muscles preventing reflux or incontinence[14]. This configuration may be advantageous in the population of patients with disorders such as seizures or cerebral palsy. Compared to PEG which lacks an anti-reflux mechanism, the sphincter created during the LJG may be more preventative against complications of convulsive patterns including reflux, leakage from the stoma, and stomal prolapse[15].

> This systematic review was performed with a focus on technical ease and reproducibility of procedure, resistance to complications such as tube dislodgement, and evaluating the use of the LJG as a permanent or long-term feeding access option as it compares to the alternatives. In terms of operative times, most of the studies published share a very similar range and mean duration; with an average time of 35.3 min for all the 43 patients with their times documented. We propose three main reasons for the difference between these studies and the 2 case reports of our own (with an average operating time of 81 min). One is likely due to the procedures in our studies being performed almost entirely by residents, with a large focus on education and laparoscopic skill development. The other proposed reason is that in "Patient B", the procedure was initially delayed by a transient intolerance to pneumoperitoneum, after which, following optimization by anesthesia, we were able to proceed. This delay was factoring into the total operative time which is a series of only 2 patients may lead to a greatly extended average operating time. The third proposed reason for time discrepancies relates to the technique used; in our two described cases, we employed the use of intracorporeal anchoring sutures to affix the base of the gastric tube to the anterior abdominal wall - an optional modification to the LJG to provide additional support, not performed in other reports. With regards to use as a long-term option for feeding access, there exists an objective theoretical advantage for LJG. By the creation of a gastric tube and maturation to the skin, a technique unique to the JG/LJG, there cannot be spontaneous closure of the fistula, making this ideal for long-term, palliative, or permanent enteral access. This systematic review looked at the documented MUTs of LJG (Table 2) to establish its role in longevity. This proved difficult, since the LJG by these benefits, was used quite extensively in populations consisting of terminal patients, or patients residing in nursing homes with expectedly poor follow-up.

We acknowledge that the goals of this paper are to demonstrate characteristics of the laparoscopic Janeway specifically, but we believe that with regards to MUT post-procedure, we may be able to utilize data from the subset of OJG analyzed (Table 3), as the result of these procedures is the same regarding gastrostomy use. The average MUT between the LJG and OJG groups is approximately 4 mo, however these results obtained do not reflect the true permanence of this procedure. In the above studies we had no documented cases of reversal of the gastrostomy, and due to the essential nature of the indications for this procedure, we can extrapolate that the LJG likely lasted the intended length of time: the rest of the respective patients' lives. Of the 56 patients who underwent LJG in the analyzed articles, we note 13 total complications and 0 mortalities related to the procedure; reported mortalities were related to the medical condition itself as seen in our case series. We attempted to stratify these into major and minor complications. The only identified major complication occurred in 1 patient in this series, in the case of Ritz et al[12], which documents a case of stomal necrosis, attributed by the authors to the creation of a gastric tube that was too small. This case necessitated surgical revision and conversion to a Witzel gastrostomy, with the remainder of the post-operative course unremarkable. With regards to the minor complications, we note 8 total cases of skin irritation[12,14,19] all of which were self-limiting. Tous Romero et al[19] documented one case in which a stoma granuloma formed, and this did not affect the functioning of the gastrostomy nor the quality of patient life, demonstrating the preferable complication profile for the LJG.

A significant complication of most gastrostomy procedures is tube dislodgement. This highlights possibly the most desirable feature of the LJG, that tube dislodgement at any time post-operatively does not cause any complication and poses no significant risks to the patient. This benefit is not only theoretical; we see it in clinical practice. In Raakow *et al*[14], the authors had the gastrostomy tubes removed from the gastrostomy intermittently, beginning on postoperative days 10-14 without any complications related to removal or reinsertion. We saw this in our case of "Patient B" in the presented clinical case, where the patient himself removed the gastrostomy tube on postoperative days 11, 18, 48, and 61, with no concerning sequelae following bedside replacement. There may have been a need for reoperation, especially with the first two removals, had the procedure been any other gastrostomy than an LJG. Comparing the complication profile of the LJG to that of a PEG, Ritz et al[12] demonstrate that PEG has a complication rate up to 30% (minor) and 9% (major) with a 1%-2% mortality. This is further corroborated by Rahnemai-Azar et al[6] in a comprehensive literature review, which identifies 8 minor and 6 major complications associated with PEG. The dislodgement of the PEG tube is seen to occur in approximately 12.8% of patients, with management strategies including replacement or new PEG or surgical gastrostomy creation. Other major complications of PEG described that may be mitigated by the use of LJG include buried bumper syndrome, not using the classic PEG tube, and hollow viscus inadvertent injury, as direct visualization is possible[6].

Comparing LJG to other surgical gastrostomies, data from the existing literature advocates a more benign complication profile as compared to the other surgical alternatives. Ritz et al[12] compared complications of open Witzel, Stamm, Kader, and Janeway gastrostomy. The OJG had a complication rate of 0%-25%, with a mortality rate of 0%-11%, favorable to that of the other open surgical alternatives with a collective complication rate of 13%-42% and a mortality rate of 10%-23%. These rates in OJG were then compared to those of LJG, with LJG having a 0%-6% complication rate and 0% mortality[20,21]. For completion, laparoscopic Kader gastrostomy was also compared to the rates for LJG, with complication rates of 6%-9% and mortality rate of 0%-5%, illustrating the preferable results of the LJG. Raakow et al [14] further supplemented these results by noting that when the Janeway technique is applied, the risks of developing postoperative leakage are notably decreased (approximate 0%-1%) when compared to approximately 9% as seen in the other surgical gastrostomies[14]. Abdel-Lah et al[16] in a more recent study, compared the LJG directly to the OJG. However, no statistical differences were noted given the variety of the population and the lack of specific primary outcomes. This highlights the need for more studies to investigate these differences.

#### LIMITATIONS

We identify several limitations in this literature review. Firstly, the majority of the studies analyzed had a relatively low sample size, with a total of 158 patients analyzed (56 patients with LJG and 102 with OJG). Another limitation is that there are no randomized controlled trials available in the literature that compares LJG to other gastrostomy creation techniques. This is the gold standard for inferring causation from correlation, and without this type of study we acknowledge less strength of the presented literature. In addition, there is limited research on the use of LJG, as evidenced by the small number of articles retrieved with broad search terms. Another limitation of this review is that many of the indications for LJG described in the literature are for palliative purposes with a large cohort of patients having advanced-stage cancers. This confounds the investigated MUT of the gastrostomy tube, which may have been longer had the patients not had poor prognoses. This limits the ability of this study for long-term analysis. Lastly, we noted that scarce recent data has been published on JGs, as evidenced by including articles published over 20 - 40 years ago. A proposed reason for this chronology is that



surgical gastrostomies have been seldom performed in recent years due to the popularity of the PEG and indicates strong potential for future studies where recent data is lacking.

# CONCLUSION

The LJG is a viable technique for the creation of permanent or long-term enteral access, by its simple, reproducible technique and desirable complication profile, especially with for tube removal or dislodgement. As seen in many of the cases reviewed, this can be performed by advanced laparoscopists, surgical residents, and general surgeons without formal laparoscopic fellowship training. We acknowledge the data supporting PEG as a first-line feeding option, and advocate that the LJG should be strongly considered as a first-line option in specific patient populations, those who require permanent enteral access who may be at risk of tube dislodgement or removal due to agitation or neurologic disease. Another role for LJG as a first-line option may be in the setting where PEG is infeasible, for example, in cases of advanced head and neck cancer, severe abdominal wall scarring, and inability to get transillumination, as seen in the cases reviewed. LJG also has a beneficial potential role as a second-line option should a PEG be unable to be performed or unsuccessful, for any sign of longterm feeding access. This literature review, besides describing the many advantages of this procedure, has made us aware of the need for further study and randomized controlled trials of this promising technique.

# ARTICLE HIGHLIGHTS

#### Research background

LJG, when initially described, was used as one of the first-line enteral access options, and has since been replaced by the advent and popularity of PEG. The significance of this study is that it demonstrates that the laparoscopic modification may be an acceptable first-line procedure for specific indications due to its longevity and ease of completion.

#### Research motivation

The main topics of this paper are that LJG may have more clinical relevance than previously considered. The problems this paper addresses is the complication rate including those caused due to dislodgement and tube removal with the PEG procedure. This procedure ameliorates these complications and may have a role in first-line access for specific indications.

#### Research objectives

The main objectives of this project was to describe cases of LJG as well as perform a systematic review of the available data as it relates to LJG for enteral access. We realized from this review, that LJG may serve as a viable alternative to PEG as a first-line option for enteral access in specific populations. The significance of this realization can result in lower morbidity and mortality as it relates to the complications of PEG dislodgements in specific patient populations.

#### Research methods

A systematic review was performed of all available data of LJG relating to use for enteral access. This data was analyzed by the reviewers to realize the objectives. To our knowledge, no large systematic reviews of LJG have been recently performed for this purpose.

#### Research results

Our findings describe relatively low rate of complications from LJG, largely as a result of the permanent gastrostomy tube formed in the procedure. We also note significant technical ease in completion of the procedure.

#### Research conclusions

This study proposes that LJG may be a viable alternative to PEG as a first-line procedure in specific patient populations.

This study describes the laparoscopic modification of Janeway gastrostomy and notes the technical ease and reproducibility.

#### Research perspectives

The direction for future research in this topic may include prospective studies and randomized controlled trials to determine true comparative data between LJG and PEG and other gastrostomy alternatives, and also to provide objective data to guide optimal patient selection.



# FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Murray-Ramcharan M conceptualized research study and both Murray-Ramcharan M and Fonseca Mora M designed the research study; Murray-Ramcharan M and Fonseca Mora M performed the research; Gattorno F and Andrade J contributed analytic tools and editing; Murray-Ramcharan M and Fonseca Mora M analyzed the data and wrote the manuscript; all authors have read and approve the final manuscript.

**Conflict-of-interest statement:** All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

PRISMA 2009 Checklist statement: The authors have read the PRISMA 2009 Checklist, and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the PRISMA 2009 Checklist.

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: Max Murray-Ramcharan 0000-0001-7954-0621; Maria Camilla Fonseca Mora 0000-0002-2560-9643; Federico Gattorno 0000-0003-1646-3934; Javier Andrade 0000-0001-8164-3283.

S-Editor: Xing YX L-Editor: A P-Editor: Xing YX

# REFERENCES

- Shi J, Wei L, Huang R, Liao L. Effect of combined parenteral and enteral nutrition versus enteral nutrition alone for 1 critically ill patients: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Medicine (Baltimore) 2018; 97: e11874 [PMID: 30313021 DOI: 10.1097/MD.0000000000118741
- 2 Al-Dorzi HM, Arabi YM. Nutrition support for critically ill patients. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 2021; 45: 47-59 [PMID: 34897737 DOI: 10.1002/jpen.2228]
- Pancorbo-Hidalgo PL, García-Fernandez FP, Ramírez-Pérez C. Complications associated with enteral nutrition by 3 nasogastric tube in an internal medicine unit. J Clin Nurs 2001; 10: 482-490 [PMID: 11822496 DOI: 10.1046/j.1365-2702.2001.00498.x]
- Strong RM, Condon SC, Solinger MR, Namihas BN, Ito-Wong LA, Leuty JE. Equal aspiration rates from postpylorus and intragastric-placed small-bore nasoenteric feeding tubes: a randomized, prospective study. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 1992; 16: 59-63 [PMID: 1738222 DOI: 10.1177/014860719201600159]
- Pars H, Çavuşoğlu H. A Literature Review of Percutaneous Endoscopic Gastrostomy: Dealing With Complications. Gastroenterol Nurs 2019; 42: 351-359 [PMID: 29219857 DOI: 10.1097/SGA.00000000000320]
- Rahnemai-Azar AA, Rahnemaiazar AA, Naghshizadian R, Kurtz A, Farkas DT. Percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy: indications, technique, complications and management. World J Gastroenterol 2014; 20: 7739-7751 [PMID: 24976711 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v20.i24.7739]
- Strijbos D, Keszthelyi D, Gilissen LPL, Lacko M, Hoeijmakers JGJ, van der Leij C, de Ridder RJJ, de Haan MW, Masclee 7 AAM. Percutaneous endoscopic versus radiologic gastrostomy for enteral feeding: a retrospective analysis on outcomes and complications. Endosc Int Open 2019; 7: E1487-E1495 [PMID: 31673622 DOI: 10.1055/a-0953-1524]
- Gauderer MW, Ponsky JL, Izant RJ Jr. Gastrostomy without laparotomy: a percutaneous endoscopic technique. J Pediatr Surg 1980; 15: 872-875 [PMID: 6780678 DOI: 10.1016/S0022-3468(80)80296-X]
- Minard G. The history of surgically placed feeding tubes. Nutr Clin Pract 2006; 21: 626-633 [PMID: 17119170 DOI: 10.1177/0115426506021006626
- Mizrahi I, Garg M, Divino CM, Nguyen S. Comparison of laparoscopic versus open approach to gastrostomy tubes. JSLS 10 2014; 18: 28-33 [PMID: 24680139 DOI: 10.4293/108680813X13693422520927]
- Vassilopoulos PP, Filopoulos E, Kelessis N, Gontikakis M, Plataniotis G. Competent gastrostomy for patients with head 11 and neck cancer. Support Care Cancer 1998; 6: 479-481 [PMID: 9773467 DOI: 10.1007/s005200050198]
- Ritz JP, Germer CT, Buhr HJ. Laparoscopic gastrostomy according to Janeway. Surg Endosc. 1998;12(6):894-897 [PMID: 12 9602016 DOI: 10. 1007/s004649900739
- 13 Serrano L, García I, Dominguez J, Sánchez JM, Charlo T. [Laparoscopic gastrostomy]. Rev Esp Enferm Dig 1994; 86: 577-580 [PMID: 7946601]
- Raakow R, Hintze R, Schmidt S, Adler A, Neuhaus P. The laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy. An alternative technique 14 when percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy is impractical. Endoscopy 2001; 33: 610-613 [PMID: 11473334 DOI: 10.1055/s-2001-15309
- 15 Koivusalo A, Pakarinen MP, Pyörälä S, Salminen P, Rintala RJ. Revision of prolapsed feeding gastrostomy with a modified Janeway 'gastric tube'. Pediatr Surg Int 2006; 22: 202-204 [PMID: 16341534 DOI: 10.1007/s00383-005-1610-7]
- 16 Abdel-Lah Mohamed A, Abdel-Lah Fernández O, Sánchez Fernández J, Pina Arroyo J, Gómez Alonso A. [Surgical



access routes in enteral nutrition]. Cir Esp 2006; 79: 331-341 [PMID: 16768996 DOI: 10.1016/S0009-739X(06)70887-9]

- 17 Molloy M, Ose KJ, Bower RH. Laparoscopic Janeway gastrostomy: an alternative to celiotomy for the management of a dislodged percutaneous gastrostomy. J Am Coll Surg 1997; 185: 187-189 [PMID: 9249088 DOI: 10.1016/S1072-7515(97)00034-3]
- 18 Haggie JA. Laparoscopic tube gastrostomy. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 1992; 74: 258-259 [PMID: 1416678]
- Tous Romero MC, Alarcón del Agua I, Parejo Campos J, Oliva Rodríguez R, Serrano Aguayo P, Hisnard Cadet Dussort 19 JM, Pereira Cunill JL, Morales-Conde S, García-Luna PP. [Comparison of two types of surgical gastrostomies, open and laparoscopic in home enteral nutrition]. Nutr Hosp 2012; 27: 1304-1308 [PMID: 23165578 DOI: 10.3305/nh.2012.27.4.5860]
- 20 Laughlin EH. Palliating late-stage esophageal cancer. Ala Med 1989; 59: 11-12 [PMID: 2483032]
- 21 McGovern B. Janeway gastrostomy in children with cerebral palsy. J Pediatr Surg 1984; 19: 800-802 [PMID: 6440972 DOI: 10.1016/S0022-3468(84)80372-3]



E WÛ

World Journal of **Gastrointestinal** Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 628-635

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.628

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

# Tracheoesophageal fistulas in coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic: A case report

Martin Alonso Gomez Zuleta, Daniel Mauricio Gallego Ospina, Oscar Fernando Ruiz

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

#### Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Lui RN, China; Singh I, United States

Received: March 10, 2022 Peer-review started: March 10, 2022 First decision: June 16, 2022 Revised: July 13, 2022 Accepted: September 13, 2022 Article in press: September 13, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Martin Alonso Gomez Zuleta, Daniel Mauricio Gallego Ospina, Oscar Fernando Ruiz, Department of Internal Medicine, Gastroenterology unit, Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Bogota 11321, Colombia

Corresponding author: Martin Gomez, MD, Adjunct Associate Professor, Department of internal medicine, Gastroenterology unit, Universidad Nacional de Colombia, Carrera 45 No. 26-85 Bogota 11321, Colombia. martinalonsogomezz@gmail.com

# Abstract

#### BACKGROUND

Tracheoesophageal fistulas (TEFs) can be described as a pathological communication between the trachea and the esophagus. According to their origin, they may be classified as benign or malignant. Benign TEFs occur mostly as a consequence of prolonged mechanical ventilation, particularly among patients exposed to endotracheal cuff overinflation. During the severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 virus pandemic, the amount of patients requiring prolonged ventilation rose, which in turn increased the incidence of TEFs.

#### CASE SUMMARY

We report the cases of 14 patients with different comorbidities such as being overweight, or having been diagnosed with diabetes mellitus or systemic hypertension. The most common symptoms on arrival were dyspnea and cough. In all cases, the diagnosis of TEFs was made through upper endoscopy. Depending on the location and size of each fistula, either endoscopic or surgical treatment was provided. Eight patients were treated endoscopically. Successful closure of the defect was achieved through over the scope clips in two patients, while three of them required endoscopic metal stenting. A hemoclip was used to successfully treat one patient, and it was used temporarily for another patient pended surgery. Surgical treatment was performed in patients with failed endoscopic management, leading to successful defect correction. Two patients died before receiving corrective treatment and four died later on in their clinical course due to infectious complications.

#### **CONCLUSION**

The incidence of TEFs increased during the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic (from 0.5% to 1.5%). We believe that endoscopic treatment should be considered as an option for this group of patients, since evidence reported in the literature is still a growing area. Therefore, we propose an algorithm to lead intervention in



patients presenting with TEFs due to prolonged intubation.

Key Words: Tracheoesophageal fistula; COVID-19; Endoscopy therapy; Gastroenterology therapy; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

**Core Tip:** Due to the significant increase of tracheoesophageal fistulas in the context of severe coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pneumonia, and the high frequency of risk factors in patients with COVID-19, we recommend early identification and correction of these factors, such as frequent measurement of the cuff pressure and, if possible, periodic evaluation of the tracheal mucosa with bronchoscopy to identify early precursor lesions of tracheoesophageal fistula. Regarding treatment, provide initial endoscopic management until optimal conditions for surgical management are reached. Endoscopic management should be selected according to the size and location of the fistula.

Citation: Gomez Zuleta MA, Gallego Ospina DM, Ruiz OF. Tracheoesophageal fistulas in coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic: A case report. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 628-635 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/628.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.628

## INTRODUCTION

Tracheoesophageal fistulas (TEFs) are defined as abnormal communications between the esophagus and the trachea or bronchi, leading to the passage of oral and gastric secretions into the respiratory tract[1]. TEFs can be classified into two main categories: Congenital or acquired. The congenital form is frequently associated with type C esophageal atresia (85%), presenting in an isolated manner in 4% of cases. Characteristically, clinical manifestations of this condition develop early in life[2-4]. On the other hand, acquired TEFs mainly affect adults and are most frequently found in the cervicothoracic junction. TEFs can be malignant or benign. Each type constitutes approximately half of the acquired cases[4].

Malignant TEFs are a catastrophic complication of invasive neoplasms of the esophagus (squamous cell carcinoma), trachea, lung, or mediastinum[4-6]. On the other hand, benign fistulas mainly develop due to prolonged mechanical ventilation (through an endotracheal tube or tracheostomy); blunt trauma to the neck and chest; traumatic or surgical injury of the esophagus; granulomatous mediastinal infections; previous esophageal stents, or ingestion of foreign bodies/corrosives[5]. In patients undergoing invasive mechanical ventilation, some of the risk factors for TEFs include prolonged intubation, endotracheal cuff overinflation, excessive movement of the endotracheal tube (prone positioning), hypotension, diabetes mellitus, previous respiratory tract infections, use of steroids, and requiring nasogastric tube feeding, among others[7,8].

The most common clinical presentation of TEFs includes respiratory distress, dysphagia, cough after swallowing (ONO sign), malnutrition, and recurrent pulmonary infections. The severity of symptoms largely depends on their size and location[8,9]. A diagnosis should be made by combining characteristic findings on thoracic imaging (esophagogram and chest tomography with 3D reconstruction) and those on endoscopic studies such as bronchoscopy and upper endoscopy. These studies are also essential when planning the best treatment option for each patient[1,8,10,11].

The mean survival reported for patients with TEFs is less than 3 mo from the time of diagnosis. As such, adequate treatment should include an immediate multidisciplinary approach, including specialists in critical care, interventional pulmonology, gastroenterology, and thoracic surgery. Currently, there are few case reports regarding TEFs due to prolonged intubation in patients with coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19)[12-16]. We herein present a case series on patients with COVID-19 who develop TEFs and discuss diagnostic and therapeutic approaches.

# CASE PRESENTATION

#### Chief complaints

Before creating this case series, we obtained informed consent from each patient or their legal guardians. We included patients who were admitted to a university hospital in the city of Bogotá, Colombia in the period between November 2020 and December 2021. We identified 14 adult patients with severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) pneumonia who developed TEFs as a complication



of prolonged mechanical ventilation.

We present the sociodemographic variables of the patients and relevant information on their past medical histories in Table 1. The average age was 53.5 years (range 38-72 years). Half of the sample was composed by men. Comorbidities were found in 85.7% of the patients, with the most frequent being obesity/overweight, diabetes mellitus, and systemic hypertension.

#### History of present illness

The clinical characteristics of the patients are shown in Table 2. The most common symptoms, which lead all patients to attend the emergency room, were cough and dyspnea. All of the subjects were diagnosed with severe pneumonia due to COVID-19. At least 64.2% presented with septic shock, requiring vasoactive support. All patients required invasive mechanical ventilation for more than 14 d. Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) was documented in 13 patients, and this variable was no available for assessment in one patient. All patients were treated with a steroid (dexamethasone: 6 mg s.c., q.d. for 10 d), and the steroid was prematurely stopped in one patient due to diabetic ketoacidosis during treatment. All patients received enteral nutrition through nasoenteral tubes.

The pressure of the endotracheal cuff was measured in only two patients (14.2%), being greater than 35 cmH<sub>2</sub>O in both cases. TEFs were documented by endoscopic study of the upper digestive tract (100%) and in some cases with three-dimensional reconstruction of neck computed tomography (71.4%). All TEFs were found in the proximal esophagus, with an average distance of 16.7 cm from the dental arch, and the average diameter was 18.2 mm (range 3 mm-40 mm) (Figure 1).

All of the patients had bacterial infectious complications, including tracheitis (21.4%), pneumonia (64.2%), and bacteremia (21.4%). Therefore, they required treatment with broad-spectrum antibiotics leading to *Clostridioides difficile* infection in 14.2% of the sample. Six patients developed terminal acute kidney injury requiring renal replacement therapy. For the closure of TEFs, eight patients were taken to temporary or definitive endoscopic treatment: Four needed over the scope (OTS) clips, achieving successful endoscopic closure in two. Clip placement failed in one of the patients due to tissue fibrosis; a recurring defect was documented in another patient. Three patients received temporary management with a fully coated metallic stent (SEMS), managing to completely cover the defect. Hemoclips (TTS endoclips) were used in two patients. In one patient, with a 3 mm TEF, adequate closure of the defect was achieved; while in another patient, temporary reduction in diameter was achieved, allowing further management with an OTS clip (Figure 1). In six patients, a surgical approach was indicated given the location and size of the fistula. Surgical management was also provided to the patient with failure to therapy with the OTS clip, achieving successful correction of the defect. On follow-up, recurrence of TEFs was observed in only one patient treated with an OTS clip, and an increase in the size of the fistula was detected, for which surgical therapy was considered, successfully closing the defect. Despite the efforts made, 42.8% (6/14) died due to infectious complications, with two patients dying before receiving surgical management.

#### History of past illness

Comorbidities were found in 85.7% of the patients, with the most frequent being obesity/overweight (71.4%), diabetes mellitus (42.8%), and systemic hypertension (42.8%).

#### Physical examination

Half of the sample was composed by women with an average weight of 72.4 kg (body mass index [BMI] 27.4). The men had an average weight of 82 kg (BMI 26.6). The pressure of the endotracheal cuff was measured in only two patients (14.2%), being greater than 35 cmH<sub>2</sub>O in both cases.

#### Imaging examinations

Three dimensional reconstruction of neck computed tomography was performed in 13 patients (92.8%), identifying the presence of a fistula in 71.4%. At the time of diagnosis, all patients were on invasive mechanical ventilation, so esophagogram was not performed in any of them.

#### FINAL DIAGNOSIS

TEFs were documented by endoscopic study of the upper digestive tract (100%) and in some cases with three-dimensional reconstruction of neck computed tomography (71.4%). All TEFs were found in the proximal esophagus, with an average distance of 16.7 cm from the dental arch, and the average diameter was 18.2 mm (range 3-40 mm) (Figure 1).

#### TREATMENT

For the closure of TEFs, eight patients were taken to temporary or definitive endoscopic treatment: Four



Table 1 Characteristics of patients with tracheoesofageal fistulas in 2020-2021															
Case	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	Total, <i>n</i> (%)
Age (years)	60	58	72	52	46	63	56	46	41	61	49	39	69	38	
Sex	М	F	М	F	F	F	F	F	М	М	М	М	М	F	
BMI	25.1	34.3	23.9	28.6	32	19.1	28	27	26	29.5	23	32	27.1	23.4	
Past medical history															
Diabetes mellitus	-	Х	-	-	Х	-	Х	х	-	-	-	Х	Х	-	6 (42.8)
Systemic hypertension	-	-	х	-	-	Х	Х	х	-	-	-	Х	х	-	6 (42.8)
Obesity/Overweight	Х	Х	-	Х	Х	-	Х	х	Х	Х	-	Х	Х	-	10 (71.4)
Other	-	-	PC	-	-	Н	-	-	Н	AF	-	-	-	-	

BMI: Body mass index; M: Male F: Female BMI: Body mass index PC: Prostate cancer; H: Hypothyroidism AF: Atrial fibrillation.



 $\textbf{DOI: } 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.628 \textbf{ Copyright } {\small \textcircled{C}The Author(s) } 2022.$ 

Figure 1 Tracheoesophageal fistulas: Diagnosis and management. A: 20 mm tracheoesophageal fistula (TEF); B: 30 mm TEF; C: 3 mm TEF; D: Over the scope (OTS) clip closure (video 1); E: Closure with a partially coated self-expanding metal stent; F: Closure with a through-the-scope clip (TTS) endoclip; G: Esophagogram without leakage after OTS clip therapy; H: Axial computerized tomography showing closure of TEF with a fully covered SEMS; I: Esophagogram displaying TEF closure through TTS endoclips, with aspiration due to deglutition disorder. (Further pictures and video may be found as Supplementary material).

needed OTS clips, achieving successful endoscopic closure in two (video 1). Clip placement failed in one of the patients due to tissue fibrosis; a recurring defect was documented in another patient. Three patients received temporary management with a fully coated metallic stent (SEMS), managing to completely cover the defect. Hemoclips (TTS endoclips) were used in two patients. In one patient, with a

Baishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Characteristics of patients with tracheoesophageal fistula in 2020-2021															
Case	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	Total, <i>n</i> (%)
Reason for consultation															
Fever	х	-	х	х	х	х	-	Х	х	-	х	х	Х	-	10 (71.4)
Cough	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
Dyspnea	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
Clinical findings															
Viral pneumonia SARS CoV2	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
SOFA	2	6	ND	4	8	ND	ND	10	ND	ND	ND	ND	6	ND	
Clinical course															
Invasive mechanical ventilation	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
ARDS	х	х	ND	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	
Vasoactive	х	х	ND	х	х	х	ND	Х	х	х	ND	ND	Х	ND	
Shock	х	х	ND	х	х	х	ND	Х	х	х	ND	ND	Х	ND	
Steroids	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
Dispositivo vía esofagica	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	Х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
Cuff pressure measurement	-	-	-	х	-	-	-	-	х	-	-	-	-	-	2 (14.2)
Tracheostomy	х	х	-	х	-	-	х	-	х	х	х	х	-	х	9 (64.2)
Gastrostomy	х	-	-	х	-	х	х	-	х	х	х	х	-	х	9 (64.2)
Diagnosis															
Upper gastrointestinal endoscopy	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х	Х	х	х	х	Х	х	14 (100)
Axial computed tomography of the neck	х	х	Х	х	х	Х	Ν	Х	-	Ν	Х	Х	Ν	Х	13 (92.8)
Complications															
Tracheitis	х	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	х	Х	-	3 (21.4)
Pneumonia	-	-	х	х	х	х	х	Х	х	х	-	-	-	х	9 (64.2)
Bacteremia	-	х	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	х	-	-	х	3 (21.4)
Clostridioidal infection	-	-	х	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	х	2 (14.2)
Acute kidney injury	-	х	-	-	-	-	-	Х	х	х	х	-	Х	-	6 (42.8)
Treatment															
OTS clip	х	-	х	х	-	-	х	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	4 (28.5)
TTS endoclip	-	-	-	-	-	-	Х	-	-	Х	-	-	-	-	2 (14.2)
Self-expanding metallic stent	-	х	-	-	-	-	-	Х	-	-	-	Х	-	-	3 (21.4)
Surgery	х	-	-	х	-	х	-	-	х	-	х	х	-	х	7 (50)

TTS: Through-the-scope clip; OTS: Over-the-scope clip; ND: No data; SOFA: Sepsis organ failure assessment; ARDS: Acute respiratory distress syndrome; N: No fistula detected.

3mm TEF, adequate closure of the defect was achieved, while in another patient, temporary reduction in diameter was achieved, allowing further management with an OTS clip (Figure 1). In six patients, a surgical approach was indicated given the location and size of the fistula. Surgical management was also provided to the patient with failure to therapy with the OTS clip, achieving successful correction of the defect. On follow-up, recurrence of TEFs was observed in only one patient treated with the OTS clip, and an increase in the size of the fistula was detected, for which surgical therapy was considered, successfully closing the defect.

Raishideng® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.628 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

#### Figure 2 Suggested treatment algorithm.

# OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

Despite the efforts made, 42.8% (6/14) of the patients died due to infectious complications, with two patients dying before receiving surgical management.

# DISCUSSION

Acquired TEFs are a rare clinical entity, with incidence rates approaching 0.5%. Up to 75% of cases are due to trauma related to endotracheal cuff overinflation or prolonged mechanical ventilation [4,8,17]. The pressure exerted by the endotracheal tube cuff erodes the tracheal mucosa, leading to ischemic destruction of the tracheal cartilage, which creates a communication with the esophageal wall[4,8].

The current health situation, due to the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic, which significantly increased cases of severe pneumonia and ARDS, led to a parallel increase in TEFs associated with prolonged endotracheal intubation. We found that 14 out of 894 patients undergoing mechanical ventilation for severe COVID-19 pneumonia, developed TEFs (incidence 1.56%). In most patients, several risk factors were simultaneously found; these included prolonged mechanical ventilation, hypotension, steroid use, diabetes mellitus, obesity, and excessive movement of the endotracheal tube due to frequent position changes (supine-prone)[18]. We hypothesize that monitoring of the endotracheal cuff pressure was insufficient, possibly due to overcrowding in critical care units, as well as the exhaustion, anxiety, and depression developed by healthcare workers during the pandemic[19,20,21,22].

Spontaneous closure of TEFs is rare, and therefore requires the use of different treatment approaches, including endoscopic and surgical options[4,7,23]. Among the endoscopic options is the use of fully coated metallic stents (SEMS), OTS clips, TTS endoclips, and suture systems among others[24-27]. These procedures have allowed for high success rates (73%-83%) regarding closure of perforations, leaks, and gastrointestinal fistulas [28]. However, due to a low incidence of TEFs, no consensus guidelines on the management of this entity currently exist, particularly concerning patients with SARS-CoV-2 infection. It has been reported that mechanical ventilation increases the risk for suture dehiscence. Furthermore, comorbidities and the critical condition of patients with severe COVID-19 pneumonia usually lead to deferral of surgical procedures until after mechanical ventilation withdrawal. This is why considering endoscopic interventions as initial management in critically ill patients with tracheoesophageal fistula associated with mechanical ventilation due to COVID-19 should be sought.

We present a treatment algorithm for this group of patients in Figure 2. Our approach is determined by the size and location of the fistula, using OTS clips for defects below the size of 8 mm. For lesions between 8 and 15 mm, we suggest to use SEMS as long as the fistula is more than 2 cm distal to the cricopharyngeus where the stent can be properly fixed. In lesions larger than 15 mm, we propose upfront surgical treatment, as well as when the fistulas are less than 2 cm from the cricopharyngeus (because at this distance the stent may lead to foreign body sensation). When the patient is not a good surgical candidate and has lesions larger than 15 mm located more than 2 cm away from the cricopharyngeus, a fully SEMS can be placed as bridging therapy until the patient becomes stable and in better condition for surgical treatment. Although we have a small sample size, to the best of our knowledge, this is the first study to illustrate the management of this type of patients in the context of the coronavirus pandemic.



# CONCLUSION

Due to the significant increase in diagnosis of TEFs in patients with severe pneumonia due to COVID-19, and the high frequency of risk factors for TEFs in these patients, we recommend early identification and prevention of these conditions, in addition to frequent measurement of the endotracheal cuff pressure. If possible, we recommend periodic evaluation of the tracheal mucosa by bronchoscopy to identify early lesions that could lead to the development of TEFs. Regarding treatment, we suggest providing initial endoscopic management in small fistulas (below 15 mm) or until optimal conditions for surgical management are met (if larger than 15 mm). Definitive endoscopic treatment may be offered according to the size and location of the fistula.

# FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Gomez M was responsible for the revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content; Gallego D and Ruiz O reviewed the literature and contributed to manuscript drafting; all authors were the patient's gastroenterologists; all authors issued final approval for the version to be submitted.

Informed consent statement: Informed consent was obtained from each of the patients or their legal representatives.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest to disclose.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

Country/Territory of origin: Colombia

ORCID number: Martin Alonso Gomez Zuleta 0000-0002-2377-6544; Daniel Mauricio Gallego Ospina 0000-0002-0483-2723; Oscar Fernando Ruiz 0000-0001-6555-1573.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: Asociación Colombiana De Gastroenterologia; American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy.

S-Editor: Ma YJ L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Ma YJ

# REFERENCES

- Zhou C, Hu Y, Xiao Y, Yin W. Current treatment of tracheoesophageal fistula. Ther Adv Respir Dis 2017; 11: 173-180 1 [PMID: 28391759 DOI: 10.1177/1753465816687518]
- Slater BJ, Rothenberg SS. Tracheoesophageal fistula. Semin Pediatr Surg 2016; 25: 176-178 [PMID: 27301604 DOI: 2 10.1053/j.sempedsurg.2016.02.010]
- 3 Hasan L, Sharma B, Goldenberg SA. Acquired Tracheoesophageal Fistulas: A Case Report and Review of Diagnostic and Management Challenges. Cureus 2022; 14: e23324 [PMID: 35464543 DOI: 10.7759/cureus.23324]
- Reed MF, Mathisen DJ. Tracheoesophageal fistula. Chest Surg Clin N Am 2003; 13: 271-289 [PMID: 12755313 DOI: 4 10.1016/s1052-3359(03)00030-9]
- 5 Davydov M, Stilidi I, Bokhyan V, Arzykulov G. Surgical treatment of esophageal carcinoma complicated by fistulas. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2001; 20: 405-408 [PMID: 11463565 DOI: 10.1016/s1010-7940(01)00796-5]
- Rodriguez AN, Diaz-Jimenez JP. Malignant respiratory-digestive fistulas. Curr Opin Pulm Med 2010; 16: 329-333 [PMID: 6 20531081 DOI: 10.1097/mcp.0b013e3283390de8]
- 7 Macchiarini P, Verhoye JP, Chapelier A, Fadel E, Dartevelle P. Evaluation and outcome of different surgical techniques for postintubation tracheoesophageal fistulas. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg 2000; 119: 268-276 [PMID: 10649202 DOI: 10.1016/s0022-5223(00)70182-6]
- Santosham R. Management of Acquired Benign Tracheoesophageal Fistulae. Thorac Surg Clin 2018; 28: 385-392 [PMID: 30054076 DOI: 10.1016/j.thorsurg.2018.05.004]
- Kaur D, Anand S, Sharma P, Kumar A. Early presentation of postintubation tracheoesophageal fistula: Perioperative anesthetic management. J Anaesthesiol Clin Pharmacol 2012; 28: 114-116 [PMID: 22345958 DOI: 10.4103/0970-9185.92460
- 10 Raman D, Shaw IH. Acquired tracheo-oesophageal fistula in adults. Continuing Education in Anaesthesia Critical Care &



Pain (3):105-108 [DOI: 10.1093/bjaceaccp/mkl019]

- 11 Kim HS, Khemasuwan D, Diaz-Mendoza J, Mehta AC. Management of tracheo-oesophageal fistula in adults. Eur Respir Rev 2020; 29 [PMID: 33153989 DOI: 10.1183/16000617.0094-2020]
- 12 García-Herreros LG, Jiménez A, Cabrera LF, Vinck EE, Pedraza M. Early presentation of post-intubation tracheoesophageal fistula with severe tracheal stenosis in COVID-19 patient. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2021; 103: e144-e147 [PMID: 33682425 DOI: 10.1308/rcsann.2020.7065]
- 13 oomi, S, Talib, U, Farooq S, Chohan A, & Kumar R (2020). Tracheoesophageal fistula: a rare complication of prolonged intubation in covid-19. Chest [DOI: 10.1016/j.chest.2020.09.191]
- 14 Cuaño PMGM, Pilapil JCA, Larrazabal RJB, Villalobos RE. Acquired tracheoesophageal fistula in a pregnant patient with COVID-19 pneumonia on prolonged invasive ventilation. BMJ Case Rep 2021; 14 [PMID: 34417243 DOI: 10.1136/bcr-2021-244016
- 15 Rosati R, De Nardi P, Dell'Acqua A, Calvi MR, Elmore U, Scarparo E, Beretta L. Tracheoesophageal Fistula in a COVID-19 Ventilated Patient: A Challenging Therapeutic Decision. Case Rep Surg 2021; 2021: 6645518 [PMID: 33833892 DOI: 10.1155/2021/6645518]
- 16 Pereira C, Silva R, Campello GC, Moura F. Tracheoesophageal fistula in a COVID-19 patient. Saudi J Anaesth 2021; 15: 447-449 [PMID: 34658736 DOI: 10.4103/sja.sja\_294\_21]
- Harley HR. Ulcerative tracheo-oesophageal fistula during treatment by tracheostomy and intermittent positive pressure 17 ventilation. Thorax 1972; 27: 338-352 [PMID: 4557006 DOI: 10.1136/thx.27.3.338]
- Godoy AC, Vieira RJ, Capitani EM. Endotracheal tube cuff pressure alteration after changes in position in patients under 18 mechanical ventilation. J Bras Pneumol 2008; 34: 294-297 [PMID: 18545825 DOI: 10.1590/s1806-37132008000500008]
- Restauri N, Sheridan AD. Burnout and Posttraumatic Stress Disorder in the Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19) 19 Pandemic: Intersection, Impact, and Interventions. J Am Coll Radiol 2020; 17: 921-926 [PMID: 32479798 DOI: 10.1016/j.jacr.2020.05.021]
- 20 Alanazi TNM, McKenna L, Buck M, Alharbi RJ. Reported effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on the psychological status of emergency healthcare workers: A scoping review. Australas Emerg Care 2021 [PMID: 34802977 DOI: 10.1016/j.auec.2021.10.002]
- Kunz M, Strasser M, Hasan A. Impact of the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic on healthcare workers: systematic 21 comparison between nurses and medical doctors. Curr Opin Psychiatry 2021; 34: 413-419 [PMID: 34001698 DOI: 10.1097/yco.000000000000721]
- Shreffler J, Petrey J, Huecker M. The Impact of COVID-19 on Healthcare Worker Wellness: A Scoping Review. West J 22 Emerg Med 2020; 21: 1059-1066 [PMID: 32970555 DOI: 10.5811/westjem.2020.7.48684]
- 23 Shen KR, Allen MS, Cassivi SD, Nichols FC 3rd, Wigle DA, Harmsen WS, Deschamps C. Surgical management of acquired nonmalignant tracheoesophageal and bronchoesophageal fistulae. Ann Thorac Surg 2010; 90: 914-8; discussion 919 [PMID: 20732517 DOI: 10.1016/j.athoracsur.2010.05.061]
- Cereatti F, Grassia R, Drago A, Conti CB, Donatelli G. Endoscopic management of gastrointestinal leaks and fistulae: 24 What option do we have? World J Gastroenterol 2020; 26: 4198-4217 [PMID: 32848329 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v26.i29.4198]
- 25 Rogalski P, Daniluk J, Baniukiewicz A, Wroblewski E, Dabrowski A. Endoscopic management of gastrointestinal perforations, leaks and fistulas. World J Gastroenterol 2015; 21: 10542-10552 [PMID: 26457014 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v21.i37.10542]
- Chan SM, Auyeung KKY, Lam SF, Chiu PWY, Teoh AYB. Current status in endoscopic management of upper gastrointestinal perforations, leaks and fistulas. Dig Endosc 2022; 34: 43-62 [PMID: 34115407 DOI: 10.1111/den.14061]
- 27 Ramai D, Bivona A, Latson W, Ofosu A, Ofori E, Reddy M, Adler DG. Endoscopic management of tracheoesophageal fistulas. Ann Gastroenterol 2019; 32: 24-29 [PMID: 30598588 DOI: 10.20524/aog.2018.0321]
- 28 Ross, WA, Lee JH. (2008) Endoscopic Approach to Tracheoesophageal Fistulas in Adults. Tech Gastrointest Endosc 2008; 10: 155-163 [DOI: 10.1016/j.tgie.2008.07.002]



E WŰ

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 636-641

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.636

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

# Hemostasis of massive bleeding from esophageal tumor: A case report

Aleksei A Kashintsev, Dmitriy S Rusanov, Mariya V Antipova, Sergey V Anisimov, Oleg K Granstrem, Nikolai Yu Kokhanenko, Konstantin V Medvedev, Eldar B Kutumov, Anastasya A Nadeeva, Vitali Proutski

Specialty type: Emergency medicine

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

#### Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Destek S, Turkey; Hu B, China

Received: May 4, 2022 Peer-review started: May 4, 2022 First decision: June 16, 2022 Revised: June 24, 2022 Accepted: September 13, 2022 Article in press: September 13, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Aleksei A Kashintsev, Sergey V Anisimov, Oleg K Granstrem, Vitali Proutski, Pandx Ltd., Whittlesford, Cambridge, CB22 4NW, United Kingdom

Dmitriy S Rusanov, Mariya V Antipova, Nikolai Yu Kokhanenko, Konstantin V Medvedev, Eldar B Kutumov, Anastasya A Nadeeva, Pandx LLC., Saint-Petersburg 194100, Russia

Corresponding author: Aleksei A Kashintsev, MD, PhD, Director of Medicine and Technology, Surgeon, Pandx Ltd., Whittlesford, 1 Royston Road, Cambridge, CB22 4NW, United Kingdom. alexey.kashintsev@pandica.com

# Abstract

# BACKGROUND

Esophageal cancer is a common type of cancer and serious bleeding from esophageal tumors can occur in routine clinical practice. The arrest of bleeding from esophageal tumor is not a trivial task, which can sometimes require non-standard solutions. We report a case of successful hemostasis of massive bleeding from esophageal tumor performed by a novel two-balloon catheter inserted endoscopically, with a local hemostatic treatment applied.

#### CASE SUMMARY

A 36-years old male patient with advanced esophageal cancer developed bleeding from the tumor following endoscopic stenting with a self-expanding metal stent. Due to the ineffectiveness of standard approaches, after a medical conference, the patient was treated with a novel method based on the use of a two-balloon catheter creating an isolated area in esophagus and locally dispersing hemostatic polysaccharide powder inside the isolated interior. Hemostasis was successful and subsequent endoscopic examination revealed the presence of organized clot and localized defect, which was coagulated in a planned manner.

# CONCLUSION

The authors present a new catheter-based method of hemostasis of esophageal tumor bleeding.

Key Words: Esophageal cancer; Esophageal bleeding; Two-balloon catheter; Endoscopic hemostasis; Hemostatic polysaccharide powder; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.



**Core Tip:** We describe a novel method of managing difficult-to-treat condition using an original device/ catheter that we developed. Our experience of managing gastrointestinal and, in particular, esophageal bleeding suggests that treatment of such conditions is a major challenge with no readily available and reliably working solutions. Success depends on multiple factors, all subject to limitation of time available for decision-making and application of treatment methods. A major advantage of our method is its ease of use and ability to be deployed by physicians of all levels and in all hospital settings. We believe that our method can help save many lives.

Citation: Kashintsev AA, Rusanov DS, Antipova MV, Anisimov SV, Granstrem OK, Kokhanenko NY, Medvedev KV, Kutumov EB, Nadeeva AA, Proutski V. Hemostasis of massive bleeding from esophageal tumor: A case report. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 636-641 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/636.htm

DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.636

#### INTRODUCTION

Various stages of dysphagia are common complications of esophageal cancer. Stenting of esophageal tumors is a standard method of treatment and palliative care. Placement of a self-expandable metal stent is required, on the one hand to facilitate oral nutrition and on the other hand as the first standard step of treatment pre-empting neoadjuvant chemotherapy with brachytherapy[1,2]. At the same time, placement of a stent can lead to the development of various complications, the frequency of which can reach up to 50% [3]. The most common are esophageal perforation, fistula, stent migration, and bleeding [4,5]. The incidence of bleeding after stenting is not high and varies from 1% to 12%[6,7]. However, the volume of bleeding if it occurs is often massive and is associated with high mortality [6,7]. Due to the fact that this complication is rare, and its course is extremely aggressive, the experience of managing this group of patients is limited. The recommendations are nonsystematic in nature and one should be prepared for various scenarios, from the application of various hemostatic remedies and transfusion of blood components to angiographic methods to stop the bleeding. The unfavorable outcome of this complication can be caused by a stent itself that interferes with verification of the source of bleeding, by pathological hypervascularization of a tumor, rich blood supply of the esophagus, including from esophageal arteries stemming from the descending aorta, and by a limited amount of time available to help a patient[6-9].

Analysis of the literature suggests that time is the main factor in the unsatisfactory result of trying to achieve hemostasis during the first wave of bleeding. The time spent on patient admission and delays in identifying the source of bleeding, trying various options of endoscopic hemostasis, switching to endovascular methods, all negatively affect the outcome of treatment. To counter this, a method has been developed that consists of isolating the source of bleeding, in this case the part of the esophagus with a tumor, from other parts of the gastrointestinal tract, with the possibility of delivering hemostatic agents into it while maintaining the connectivity between the parts of esophagus proximal and distal to the isolated region. The latter feature enables concurrent and continuous drainage of the proximal part and administration of solutions and enteral nutrition. This approach achieves several important effects. First, it allows one to mechanically create an isolated area with high pressure in which blood, clots, and coagulation factors facilitate hemostasis. Second, it enables localized delivery of hemostatic agents such as polysaccharide hemostatic powders. Third, by maintaining functional connectivity of the gastrointestinal tract, the method allows both for essential nutritional support and provision of fluids, and for sufficient exposure time to achieve hemostasis.

#### CASE PRESENTATION

#### Chief complaints

Vomiting with blood, melena, weakness, an episode of loss of consciousness.

#### History of present illness

A 36-year-old male patient was admitted on an emergency basis on November 14, 2021, with manifestation of gastrointestinal bleeding. At the time of admission, the degree of blood loss, according to the changes in the level of hemoglobin, erythrocytes and hematocrit, was assessed as moderate.

#### History of past illness

When collecting an anamnesis, it was established that for the first time the dysphagia was observed in



Kashintsev AA et al. Hemostasis for esophageal tumor



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.636 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

#### Figure 1 X-ray of esophagus revealing a filling defect.

September 2021. An X-ray investigation performed at the time revealed changes characteristic of a tumor of the gastroesophageal junction (Figure 1). The patient categorically refused further examination and treatment and was discharged. Later he was followed up at the oncology clinic, and on October 29 diagnosed with cancer of gastroesophageal junction, type II according to Siewert classification, stage IVB, Grade 2, dMMR/MSI-h-negative, HER2-negative adenocarcinoma. Concomitant diseases: obesity class III, essential hypertension. On November 10, endoscopic stenting of esophagus was performed to resolve dysphagia. The patient was discharged on November 13, 2021.

#### Personal and family history

There was no personal and family history of cancer.

#### Physical examination

At the time of admission, blood pressure was 80/40 mmHg and heart rate was 114 beats/min.

#### Laboratory examinations

Blood analysis demonstrated high volume of loss, with erythrocyte count 2.1 mln cells/uL, hemoglobin 79 g/L, and hematocrit 31.0%.

#### Imaging examinations

Endoscopic examination revealed that there was ongoing bleeding from under the partially covered esophageal stent (Figure 2). It was however not possible to clearly establish the localization of the source of bleeding.

# MULTIDISCIPLINARY EXPERT CONSULTATION

Given the severity and urgency of situation, a multidisciplinary meeting was held, which included surgeons, endoscopists and anesthesiologists.

# **FINAL DIAGNOSIS**

Cancer of the gastroesophageal junction, type II according to Siewert classification, stage IVB, Grade 2, dMMR/MSI-h-negative, HER2-negative adenocarcinoma. Complications: severe esophageal bleeding. Concomitant diseases: obesity class III and essential hypertension.

# TREATMENT

Both standard intravenous hemostatic therapy and blood component transfusion were administered. An attempt to perform endoscopic hemostasis by electrocoagulation of the tumor failed to achieve positive results. It was decided that due to the impossibility of achieving hemostasis using standard methods and further deteriorating condition of the patient, it was advisable, according to vital indications, to use the isolation method and locally introduce a polysaccharide powdered hemostatic





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.636 Copyright @The Author(s) 2022.

#### Figure 2 Endoscopic view of bleeding with visualization of uncovered part of the stent. There were visible signs of tumor growth.

agent. The two-balloon catheter was inserted endoscopically into the stomach past the stent, so that the tumor site with the source of bleeding were located between the balloons. Balloons were inflated isolating the area of bleeding, and hemostatic powder was injected though the catheter opening located between the balloons and dispersed inside the isolated interior. The procedure stopped the bleeding, as demonstrated by normalization of hemodynamic parameters and absence of retrograde flow of blood through the main channel of the catheter. Over the next day, there was no sign of bleeding recurrence, which was supported by stable levels of hemoglobin and erythrocyte count. On November 15, the day after hemostasis, the catheter was removed, and repeated endoscopic procedure was performed in order to identify the source of bleeding and to reposition the esophageal stent. A 1.5-cm long defect with an organized clot was detected in the gastroesophageal junction (Figure 3). Argon plasma coagulation was performed after which the same stent was repositioned and fixed. Fluoroscopy performed on November 18 showed that stent's position was adequate, the contrast medium freely entered the stomach, and there were no streaks or signs of stent migration (Figure 4). No recurrence of bleeding was observed, and the patient was discharged on November 18 in adequate condition to continue treatment at the oncology clinic.

#### OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

After 4 mo of follow-up on March 9, 2022, patient was hospitalized with recurrent dysphagia. Endoscopy of the upper part of the stent revealed tumor overgrowth and infiltration with stenosis of the esophagus. Endoscopic ablation with tumor coagulation and recanalization of the esophagus was performed successfully. Two days after the procedure, clinical signs of dysphagia disappeared, as confirmed by controlled esophageal fluoroscopy, and the patient was discharged.

#### DISCUSSION

Bleeding after stenting of esophageal cancer is a severe complication with a high rate of mortality. Most often it develops in the first 2 wk after manipulation[8,9]. The main reasons include mucosal trauma caused by the free uncovered part of the stent during active esophageal peristalsis and increased pressure on the wall of the organ at the time of its expansion by the stent, leading to necrotic changes [10]. Since the esophagus is well supplied with blood, the bleeding is often massive. The presence of a stent hampers identification of the source of bleeding, and prevents application of argon plasma coagulation, injection of adrenaline or clipping. Large number of collateral blood vessels and segmental type of blood supply of the esophagus are the reason why many authors recommend supplementing endoscopic approaches with endovascular methods of hemostasis, which nevertheless often fail to achieve the desired effect[8-10]. It is important to have a wide range of methods available for both identification and tackling of the source of bleeding. In clinical practice however, resources are often limited and implementation of extensive care is associated with loss of time, which in this case is critical. Presence of disseminated tumor and poor somatic status of a patient can also play an important role, limiting the surgeon's options.

The method of hemostatic treatment described here allows for localization of the source of bleeding by isolating it from other parts of the gastrointestinal tract. At the same time, it does not require identification of precise location of the site of bleeding. The method implements four hemostatic approaches: (1) Applying pressure on the submucosal vessels by the inflated balloons; (2) tamponade of the source



Kashintsev AA et al. Hemostasis for esophageal tumor



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.636 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

#### Figure 3 View of a clot in the gastroesophageal junction after stent removal.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.636 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 X-ray of esophagus. Correct location of the stent in the gastroesophageal junction was visualized.

of bleeding by blood clots; (3) targeted delivery of hemostatic agents to the bleeding site; and (4) prevention of migration of hemostatic agents and blood clots to other parts of the gastrointestinal tract due to peristalsis. The latter prolongs exposure to hemostatic agents, which is enhanced by the ability of the two-balloon catheter used in the procedure to preserve connectivity of the gastrointestinal tract and to remain in place long enough to achieve the desired hemostatic effect.

# CONCLUSION

Availability of a fast and simple method for stopping bleeding from a tumor in the esophageal lumen, which does not require a high level of specialist training, is easy to perform and that provides long-term hemostasis and ability to administer enteral nutrition and drain the upper part of the esophagus, will help save time and improve the quality of care for this group of patients. While the present case is focused on esophageal bleeding, the method proposed could be applied to treating bleeding in other parts of the gastrointestinal tract.

# FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Kashintsev AA, Anisimov SV, Granstrem OK, Kutumov EB, Nadeeva AA and Proutski V designed the study; Kashintsev AA, Rusanov DS, Antipova MV, Kokhanenko NY and Medvedev KV performed the study; Kashintsev AA, Anisimov SV, Granstrem OK, and Proutski V analyzed the results and wrote the manuscript; all authors have read and approve the final manuscript.

Informed consent statement: All study participants, or their legal guardian, provided informed written consent prior to study enrollment.

Conflict-of-interest statement: All authors report no relevant conflict of interest for this article.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

## Country/Territory of origin: United Kingdom

ORCID number: Aleksei A Kashintsev 0000-0002-3708-1129; Sergey V Anisimov 0000-0003-1976-9912; Vitali Yu Proutski 0000-0002-2432-8698.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: American Association for cancer research, No. 461256.

S-Editor: Wu YXJ L-Editor: Kerr C P-Editor: Wu YXJ

#### REFERENCES

- 1 Talreja JP, Eloubeidi MA, Sauer BG, Al-Awabdy BS, Lopes T, Kahaleh M, Shami VM. Fully covered removable nitinol self-expandable metal stents (SEMS) in malignant strictures of the esophagus: a multicenter analysis. Surg Endosc 2012; 26: 1664-1669 [PMID: 22179474 DOI: 10.1007/s00464-011-2089-z]
- 2 NCCN Clinical practice guidelines in oncology (NCCN Guidelines). Esophageal and esophagogastric junction cancers. 2022. Available from: https://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician\_gls/pdf/esophageal\_blocks.pdf
- 3 Iwasaki H, Mizushima T, Suzuki Y, Fukusada S, Kachi K, Ozeki T, Anbe K, Tsukamoto H, Okumura F, Joh T, Sano H. Factors That Affect Stent-Related Complications in Patients with Malignant Obstruction of the Esophagus or Gastric Cardia. Gut Liver 2017; 11: 47-54 [PMID: 27728966 DOI: 10.5009/gn116172]
- 4 Oh SJ, Song HY, Nam DH, Ko HK, Park JH, Na HK, Lee JJ, Kang MK. Bleeding after expandable nitinol stent placement in patients with esophageal and upper gastrointestinal obstruction: incidence, management, and predictors. Acta Radiol 2014; 55: 1069-1075 [PMID: 24226292 DOI: 10.1177/0284185113511080]
- 5 Shan M, Lu Z, Guo Q, Liu Z, Zhang J, Wen F. Self-expanding metal stents for palliative treatment of esophageal carcinoma: risk factors for fatal massive bleeding. J Clin Gastroenterol 2012; 46: 758-763 [PMID: 22751338 DOI: 10.1097/MCG.0b013e31824bdb1d
- Homann N, Noftz MR, Klingenberg-Noftz RD, Ludwig D. Delayed complications after placement of self-expanding stents in malignant esophageal obstruction: treatment strategies and survival rate. Dig Dis Sci 2008; 53: 334-340 [PMID: 17597412 DOI: 10.1007/s10620-007-9862-9]
- Kos X, Trotteur G, Dondelinger RF. Delayed esophageal hemorrhage caused by a metal stent: treatment with embolization. 7 Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol 1998; 21: 428-430 [PMID: 9853152 DOI: 10.1007/s002709900293]
- Turkyilmaz A, Eroglu A, Aydin Y, Kurt A, Bilen Y, Karaoglanoglu N. Complications of metallic stent placement in malignant esophageal stricture and their management. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2010; 20: 10-15 [PMID: 20173613 DOI: 10.1097/SLE.0b013e3181cdebf4]
- 9 Liu SY, Xiao P, Li TX, Cao HC, Mao AW, Jiang HS, Cao GS, Liu J, Wang YD, Zhang XS. Predictor of massive bleeding following stent placement for malignant oesophageal stricture/fistulae: a multicentre study. Clin Radiol 2016; 71: 471-475 [PMID: 26944699 DOI: 10.1016/j.crad.2016.02.001]
- 10 Sarper A, Oz N, Cihangir C, Demircan A, Isin E. The efficacy of self-expanding metal stents for palliation of malignant esophageal strictures and fistulas. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg 2003; 23: 794-798 [PMID: 12754035 DOI: 10.1016/s1010-7940(03)00091-5



F WÜ

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 642-647

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.642

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

# Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: First case report from Egypt and North **Africa**

Ahmed Elsayed Alzamzamy, Ashraf Aboubakr, Hussein H Okasha, Abeer Abdellatef, Shaimaa Elkholy, Mahmoudd Wahba, Mohamed Alboraie, Hussein Elsayed, Mohamed O Othman

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

#### Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): 0 Grade C (Good): C, C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Li J, China; Murata K, Japan

Received: June 3, 2022 Peer-review started: June 3, 2022 First decision: June 27, 2022 Revised: July 29, 2022 Accepted: September 13, 2022 Article in press: September 13, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



Ahmed Elsayed Alzamzamy, Ashraf Aboubakr, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Maadi Armed Forces Medical Complex, Military Medical Academy, Cairo 11711, Egypt

World Journal of *Gastrointestinal* 

Endoscopy

Hussein H Okasha, Abeer Abdellatef, Shaimaa Elkholy, Mahmoudd Wahba, Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Endoscopy, Cairo University, Cairo 11311, Egypt

Mohamed Alboraie, Department of Internal Medicine, Al-Azhar University, Cairo 11311, Egypt

Hussein Elsayed, Department of Pathology, Military Medical Academy, Cairo 11711, Egypt

Mohamed O Othman, Department of Internal Medicine, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston, TX 77082, United States

Corresponding author: Ahmed Elsayed Alzamzamy, MD, PhD, Consultant Physician-Scientist, Senior Lecturer, Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Maadi Armed Forces Medical Complex, Military Medical Academy, Maadi Kornich El Nile, Cairo 11728, Egypt. dr\_zamzamy@hotmail.com

# **Abstract**

# BACKGROUND

Gastrointestinal (GI) polyposis is a rare condition in GI diseases. To date about 500 cases of Cronkhite-Canada syndrome (CCS) have been reported worldwide.

#### CASE SUMMARY

We report a 60-year-old female patient who presented with dyspepsia, abdominal pain, and weight loss of 1-year duration. Her physical examination showed alopecia and onychodystrophy. Upper endoscopy revealed diffuse markedly thickened gastric mucosa involving the whole stomach with thickened gastric rugae and numerous polypoidal lesions. Histopathological examination showed marked hyperplasia of the foveolar glands with inflammatory cell infiltration. Endoscopic ultrasound showed a significantly hypertrophic mucosa and muscularis mucosa, while the submucosa and the muscularis propria were spared, favouring its benign nature. Colonoscopy showed multiple sessile polyps scattered at different parts of the colon. Histopathological examination revealed tubular adenomatous polyps with low-grade dysplasia. Differential diagnoses included CCS, Menterier disease (MD), other polyposis syndromes, lymphoma, amyloidosis, and gastric malignancies. The presence of alopecia, nail dystrophy, GI polyposis, markedly



thickened gastric mucosa and folds, abdominal pain, weight loss, and marked foveolar gland hyperplasia; all was in favour of CCS. Lymphoma was excluded due to sparing of the muscularis propria. The presence of colonic polyps and antral and duodenal infiltration, and the absence of hypoproteinaemia decreased the possibility for MD.

#### **CONCLUSION**

The patient was diagnosed as having CCS.

Key Words: Gastrointestinal polyposis; Thickened gastric mucosa; Cronkhite-Canada syndrome; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

Core Tip: Cronkhite-Canada syndrome (CCS) is a rare acquired polyposis with unknown aetiology. To date about 500 cases have been reported worldwide. We herein report an Egyptian patient with CCS. Most of CCS cases were reported from Japan, and to our knowledge, our case is the first case reported from Egypt and North Africa. Cases presenting with gastrointestinal (GI) polyposis and marked thickened gastric mucosa and folds represent challenging cases and diagnostic dilemmas. The diagnosis was based on history, physical examination, endoscopic findings, and histology. CCS is typically characterized by GI symptoms, such as diarrhea and skin changes (e.g., alopecia, pigmentation, and nail dystrophy), while endoscopic features include diffuse polyps throughout the entire GIT, except for the esophagus. Pathological types of polyps in CCS mainly include inflammatory, hyperplastic, hamartomatous, and/or adenomatous polyps. CCS can be complicated by many diseases and has a malignant tendency with a high mortality rate. Till now, there has been no uniform standard treatment for CCS.

Citation: Alzamzamy AE, Aboubakr A, Okasha HH, Abdellatef A, Elkholy S, Wahba M, Alboraie M, Elsayed H, Othman MO. Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: First case report from Egypt and North Africa. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 642-647

URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/642.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.642

# INTRODUCTION

Cronkhite-Canada syndrome (CCS) is one of the rarest nonhereditary diseases[1], and its exact aetiology is still unknown<sup>[2]</sup>, with around 500 cases having been described in the literature<sup>[3]</sup>. Most of CCS cases were reported from Japan, and to our knowledge, our case is the first case reported from Egypt and North Africa.

Patient with CCS usually presents with gastrointestinal (GI) symptoms such as abdominal pain, weight loss, and diarrhea, or with other symptoms such as onychodystrophy, alopecia, hyperpigmentation of the skin, and rarely vitiligo<sup>[4]</sup>. GI polyposis is the main endoscopic feature in CCS, which is commonly non-neoplastic and rather inflammatory, hyperplastic, hamartomatous, and/or adenomatous polyps in nature<sup>[5]</sup>. Moreover, some CCS cases may develop gastric and colorectal malignancies during the disease course[4].

# CASE PRESENTATION

#### Chief complaints

A 60-year-old female patient presented with dyspepsia, abdominal pain, and weight loss of 1-year duration.

#### History of present illness

The patient denied other GI or anaemic symptoms. She was a non-smoker and did not drink alcohol.

#### History of past illness

The patient's past medical history was free apart from prolonged proton-pump inhibitor (PPI) intake.

#### Personal and family history

There was no family history of gastrointestinal polyposis or colorectal malignancy.



#### Physical examination

The physical examination was unremarkable apart from alopecia (Figure 1A) and onychodystrophy (Figure 1B).

#### Laboratory examinations

The patient's laboratory profile was within normal limits including a full complete blood picture (CBC), chemistry, serum albumin, serum calcium, urine analysis, antinuclear antibody (ANA), and IgG-4.

#### Imaging examinations

Oesophago-gastro-duodenoscopy (OGD) revealed diffuse markedly thickened gastric mucosa involving the whole stomach (fundus, body, and antrum), with thickened and tortuous gastric rugae, and numerous polypoidal lesions (3-10 mm in diameter), with a hyperaemic mucosa, and to a lesser extent down to the duodenal bulb and second part of the duodenum (Figure 2A and B). Multiple conventional biopsies were taken, and polypectomy was done for the large polyps for histopathological examination. Biopsies showed marked hyperplasia and cystic dilation of foveolar glands with inflammatory cell infiltration including eosinophils, hyperplastic polyps, chronic gastritis, and Helicobacter pylori (H. pylori) infection with no atypia or malignancy (Figure 3). IgG4-immunohistochemistry showed a very faintly positive signal.

Endoscopic ultrasound was done later and showed a significantly hypertrophic mucosa and muscularis mucosa, while the submucosa and the muscularis propria were spared, favouring its benign nature. Wall thickness was up to 8-10 mm (normal wall thickness is up to 4 mm) (Figure 2C).

Colonoscopy showed multiple variable-sized, sessile, and pedunculated polyps (~15), scattered at different parts of the colon. Snaring of the large polyps was done after submucosal injection (Figure 2D and E), and histopathological examination showed typical features of benign juvenile-like and hamartomatous polyps without dysplastic changes, while pathology of other polyps revealed tubular adenomatous polyps with low-grade dysplasia.

Both push enteroscopy and terminal ileoscopy showed no polyposis with a normal mucosa in the 3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> portions of the duodenum, the proximal jejunum, and the terminal ileum.

Computerized tomography (CT) scan of the abdomen & pelvis with oral and intravenous (IV) contrast revealed mild circumferential mural thickening of the gastric wall.

#### FINAL DIAGNOSIS

The patient was diagnosed as having CCS.

# TREATMENT

The patient started a sequential therapy for *H. pylori* infection with complete eradication, followed by a proton pump inhibitor (40 mg once daily), prednisolone (30 mg/d), and mesalazine (500 mg QID) for 6 mo.

#### DISCUSSION

In our case, the following differential diagnoses were raised and discussed with our gastroenterologists: CCS, MD, other polyposis syndromes (such as familiar adenomatous polyposis, Gardner syndrome, juvenile polyposis, Peutz-Jeghers syndrome, and Turcot syndrome), lymphoma, amyloidosis, duodenal gastric heterotopia, and gastric malignancies.

The final diagnosis was based on the medical history, physical examination, endoscopic findings, and the histopathological examination. The presence of anomalies of ectodermal tissues (such as alopecia and nail dystrophy), gastrointestinal polyposis (hamartomatous and adenomatous polyps), markedly thickened gastric mucosa and folds, abdominal pain, weight loss, and marked foveolar gland hyperplasia; all was in favour of the CCS. On the other hand, there was no protein-losing enteropathy, diarrhea, hypoalbuminaemia, or skin pigmentation.

Lymphoma was excluded due to sparing of the muscularis propria. Furthermore, markedly thickened gastric mucosa and folds and the histopathological examination which revealed marked foveolar gland hyperplasia were consistent with MD. In addition, abdominal pain and weight loss are common presentation of MD, but the presence of colonic polyps, and antral and duodenal infiltration, and the absence of hypoproteinaemia decreased the possibility for MD.

The patient started a sequential therapy for H. pylori infection with complete eradication, followed by a proton pump inhibitor (40 mg once daily), prednisolone (30 mg/d), and mesalazine (500 mg QID) for 6 mo.





DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.642 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Physical examination. A: Alopecia; B: Onychodystrophy.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.642 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Endoscopy. A and B: Upper endoscopy revealed a diffuse markedly thickened gastric mucosa with numerous polypoidal lesions; C: Endoscopic ultrasound revealed a significantly hypertrophic mucosa and muscularis mucosa, but sparing of the submucosa and the muscularis propria; D and E: Colonoscopy showed multiple variable-sized, sessile, and pedunculated polyps, which were removed by snare polypectomy.

> Common complications of CCS include anemia, intussusception, rectal prolapse, and GI bleeding, as well as other less common ones such as recurrent severe acute pancreatitis, myelodysplastic syndrome, cecal intussusception, portal thrombosis, membranous glomerulonephritis, and osteoporotic fractures that may result from malabsorption of calcium or prolonged glucocorticoid therapy or both. The most serious complication is malignancy; however, the incidence of CCS-related cancer is estimated to be 5%-25%, especially gastric and colon cancer[6].

> The follow-up endoscopies (OGD and colonoscopy) after 6 and 12 mo of treatment showed significant remission with a reduced number of gastric and colonic polyps and regression of hypertrophic gastric folds (Figure 4). Consequently, the patient's clinical condition was markedly improved, and the prednisolone dose was reduced gradually to 7.5 mg/d, but the mesalazine dose remained the same.

> There is a tendency of malignant transformation or coexistence of gastrointestinal malignancies in patients with CCS. Therefore, endoscopic documentation of regression in CCS is important despite the



Baishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.642 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 3 Histopathological examination showed marked hyperplasia and cystic dilation of foveolar glands with inflammatory cell infiltration including eosinophils, chronic gastritis, and Helicobacter pylori infection with no atypia or malignancy.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.642 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 4 Follow-up endoscopies after 6 mo and 12 mo of treatment showed significant remission with a reduced number of gastric and colonic polyps and regression of hypertrophic gastric folds. A: Upper endoscopy; B: Colonoscopy.

> lower incidence of CCS-related cancer in remission patients. Therefore, the comprehensive endoscopic annual surveillance either via chromoendoscopy or directed biopsy from irregular polyps, to exclude pre-cancer lesions before development of invasive carcinoma is mandatory; however, there are still no recommended guidelines to be followed[7].

> Nutritional support, electrolytes, and mineral and vitamin supplementation remain the cornerstone in treatment of CCS beside antibiotics and corticosteroids; however, the definitive treatment is still unknown[4,7].

> Till now, there is still much that needs to know about this syndrome. In this context, the most important issue is to maintain treatment monitoring and provide appropriate measure to prevent relapse<sup>[8]</sup>.

# CONCLUSION

CCS is a form of uncommon, acquired polyposis with obscure aetiology. To date around 500 cases have been reported all over the world. Most of CCS cases were reported from Japan, and to our knowledge, our case is the first case reported from Egypt and North Africa. CCS is generally characterized by GI symptoms, such as diarrhea and skin changes (e.g., alopecia, skin pigmentation, and onychodystrophy), while GI polyposis is the main endoscopic feature in CCS, which is commonly non-neoplastic and mainly include inflammatory, hyperplastic, hamartomatous, and/or adenomatous polyps. CCS has a malignant potential, and some cases may develop gastric and colorectal malignancies during the disease



course. Till now, there is no uniform standard treatment for CCS.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We would like to acknowledge our hospitals and their workers, nurses, and staff members for all the support and help in this study and throughout our careers.

# FOOTNOTES

**Author contributions:** Alzamzamy A contributed to data acquisition, analysis, and interpretation, all endoscopies, and drafting of the manuscript; Aboubakr A, Okasha H, and Othman M edited the manuscript and supervised the research; Alzamzamy A and Abdelatif A wrote the manuscript; Elsayed H contributed to the histopathology work and result analysis; Elkholy S, Wahba M, and Alboraie M contributed to data acquisition, analysis, and interpretation; all authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

**Informed consent statement:** Informed written consent was obtained from the patients for the publication of this report and any accompanying images.

Conflict-of-interest statement: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

**CARE Checklist (2016) statement:** The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is non-commercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### Country/Territory of origin: Egypt

**ORCID number:** Ahmed Elsayed Alzamzamy 0000-0002-3817-5370; Ashraf Aboubakr 0000-0002-3453-9317; Hussein H Okasha 0000-0002-0815-1394; Abeer Abdellatef 0000-0001-9945-9767; Shaimaa Elkholy 0000-0003-4322-6467; Mohamed O Othman 0000-0002-5888-4334.

Corresponding Author's Membership in Professional Societies: American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy.

S-Editor: Chen YL L-Editor: Wang TQ P-Editor: Chen YL

#### REFERENCES

- Yuan W, Tian L, Ai FY, Liu SJ, Shen SR, Wang XY, Liu F. Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: A case report. *Oncol Lett* 2018; 15: 8447-8453 [PMID: 29805581 DOI: 10.3892/ol.2018.8409]
- 2 Schulte S, Kütting F, Mertens J, Kaufmann T, Drebber U, Nierhoff D, Töx U, Steffen HM. Case report of patient with a Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: sustained remission after treatment with corticosteroids and mesalazine. *BMC Gastroenterol* 2019; 19: 36 [PMID: 30813906 DOI: 10.1186/s12876-019-0944-x]
- 3 Wu ZY, Sang LX, Chang B. Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: from clinical features to treatment. *Gastroenterol Rep (Oxf)* 2020; 8: 333-342 [PMID: 33163187 DOI: 10.1093/gastro/goaa058]
- 4 Kopáčová M, Urban O, Cyrany J, Laco J, Bureš J, Rejchrt S, Bártová J, Tachecí I. Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: review of the literature. *Gastroenterol Res Pract* 2013; 2013: 856873 [PMID: 24369458 DOI: 10.1155/2013/856873]
- 5 Asokkumar R, Mesenas S, Soetikno R. Endoscopic features of Cronkhite-Canada syndrome. *Endoscopy* 2021; 53: E411-E412 [PMID: 33445199 DOI: 10.1055/a-1333-0796]
- 6 Haghighi S, Noorali S, Mohammad Alizadeh AH. Cronkhite-Canada Syndrome Associated with Metastatic Colon Cancer. Case Rep Gastroenterol 2018; 12: 109-115 [PMID: 29805353 DOI: 10.1159/000479220]
- 7 Liu Y, Zhang L, Yang Y, Peng T. Cronkhite-Canada syndrome: report of a rare case and review of the literature. J Int Med Res 2020; 48: 300060520922427 [PMID: 32459145 DOI: 10.1177/0300060520922427]
- 8 **Dharmik P**, Mani TM. A case with rare manifestation of Cronkhite-Canada Syndrome with remission after treatment and literature review. *Glob J Medical Clin Case Rep* 2018; **5**: 025-029 [DOI: 10.17352/2455-5282.000065]

Zaishidene® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

E WJ

# World Journal of **Gastrointestinal** Endoscopy

Submit a Manuscript: https://www.f6publishing.com

World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022 October 16; 14(10): 648-656

DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.648

ISSN 1948-5190 (online)

CASE REPORT

# Gastrointestinal histoplasmosis complicating pediatric Crohn disease: A case report and review of literature

C Quinn Miller, Omer A M Saeed, Katrina Collins

Specialty type: Gastroenterology and hepatology

Provenance and peer review: Unsolicited article; Externally peer reviewed.

Peer-review model: Single blind

## Peer-review report's scientific quality classification

Grade A (Excellent): 0 Grade B (Very good): B Grade C (Good): C Grade D (Fair): 0 Grade E (Poor): 0

P-Reviewer: Bao CH, China; Sitkin S, Russia

Received: July 17, 2022 Peer-review started: July 17, 2022 First decision: September 5, 2022 Revised: September 5, 2022 Accepted: September 21, 2022 Article in press: September 21, 2022 Published online: October 16, 2022



C Quinn Miller, Omer A M Saeed, Katrina Collins, Department of Pathology, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN 46202, United States

Corresponding author: Katrina Collins, MD, Assistant Professor, Department of Pathology, Indiana University School of Medicine, 350 W 11th Street, Indianapolis, IN 46202, United States. katcoll@iu.edu

# Abstract

#### BACKGROUND

Infection with Histoplasma capsulatum (H. capsulatum) can lead to disseminated disease involving the gastrointestinal tract presenting as diffuse abdominal pain and diarrhea which may mimic inflammatory bowel disease (IBD).

# CASE SUMMARY

We report a case of 12-year-old boy with presumptive diagnosis of Crohn disease (CD) that presented with several months of abdominal pain, weight loss and bloody diarrhea. Colonoscopy showed patchy moderate inflammation characterized by erythema and numerous pseudopolyps involving the terminal ileum, cecum, and ascending colon. Histologic sections from the colon biopsy revealed diffuse cellular infiltrate within the lamina propria with scattered histiocytic aggregates, and occasional non-necrotizing granulomas. Grocott-Gomori's Methenamine Silver staining confirmed the presence of numerous yeast forms suggestive of *Histoplasma* spp., further confirmed with positive urine *Histoplasma* antigen (6.58 ng/mL, range 0.2-20 ng/mL) and serum immunoglobulin G antibodies to Histoplasma (35.9 EU, range 10.0-80.0 EU). Intravenous amphotericin was administered then transitioned to oral itraconazole. Follow-up computed tomography imaging showed a left lower lung nodule and mesenteric lymphadenopathy consistent with disseminated histoplasmosis infection.

# **CONCLUSION**

Gastrointestinal involvement with H. capsulatum with no accompanying respiratory symptoms is exceedingly rare and recognition is often delayed due to the overlapping clinical manifestations of IBD. This case illustrates the importance of excluding infectious etiologies in patients with "biopsy-proven" CD prior to initiating immunosuppressive therapies. Communication between clinicians and pathologists is crucial as blood cultures and antigen testing are key studies that should be performed in all suspected cases of histoplasmosis to avoid misdiagnosis and inappropriate treatment.



Key Words: Crohn disease; Disseminated histoplasmosis; Endoscopy; Colon; Inflammatory bowel disease; Immunosuppression; Case report

©The Author(s) 2022. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved.

**Core Tip:** Impaired cell-mediated immunity is known to increase the risk for disseminated histoplasmosis and has been described in the setting of Crohn disease (CD) treated with immunosuppressant agents. Endoscopically, the appearance of histoplasmosis varies and includes features of inflammatory mucosal changes. Increasing awareness of this condition is critical to avoid misdiagnosis and inappropriate treatment, particularly in the setting of underlying CD. While no specific recommendations are available, immunosuppressive therapy may be safely initiated in some cases when there appears to be effective response to antifungal therapy and the patient can be monitored closely.

Citation: Miller CQ, Saeed OAM, Collins K. Gastrointestinal histoplasmosis complicating pediatric Crohn disease: A case report and review of literature. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2022; 14(10): 648-656 URL: https://www.wjgnet.com/1948-5190/full/v14/i10/648.htm DOI: https://dx.doi.org/10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.648

# INTRODUCTION

Histoplasmosis is an infection caused by inhalation of spores from the fungus Histoplasma capsulatum (H. capsulatum), found in soil enriched with bird and bat droppings and is endemic to the central and eastern states, prevalent in the Ohio and Mississippi River Valleys [1,2]. Clinical manifestations are typically self-limiting in immunocompetent children, whereas immunocompromised children are likely to present with more severe or disseminated disease and may be indistinguishable from malignancy or tuberculosis[3,4]. Single-organ histoplasmosis is rare, primarily affecting the lungs, occasionally lymph nodes, liver, bone marrow, skin and mucosal membranes [5-8]. While the literature contains many reports of disseminated histoplasmosis reminiscent of Crohn disease (CD) radiographically and endoscopically in immunocompromised patients, there are relatively few reports of symptomatic gastrointestinal histoplasmosis occurring in immunocompetent patients. The most commonly involved sites are the terminal ileum and the colon<sup>[9]</sup>. We report a case of an immunocompetent pediatric patient presenting with possible disseminated histoplasmosis after presumed initial diagnosis of CD. Early detection is critical to avoid treatment with immunosuppressive therapy and potential complications.

# CASE PRESENTATION

#### Chief complaints

The patient is a 12-year-old boy who presented with several months of abdominal pain, weight loss, and bloody diarrhea.

#### History of present illness

The patient experienced abdominal pain, weight loss, and bloody diarrhea and was referred for upper and lower GI endoscopy with biopsy.

#### History of past illness

His medical history was remarkable for several mild and self-limiting respiratory illnesses with nonproductive cough. The most recent episode occurred fourteen months prior to his current presentation.

#### Personal and family history

No notable personal or family medical history.

# Physical examination

Unremarkable physical examination.

#### Laboratory examinations

Esophagogastroduodenoscopy was performed and revealed focally ulcerated gastric mucosa and several inflammatory polyps arising within the second and third portions of the duodenum.


Colonoscopy revealed patchy moderate inflammation characterized by erythema and numerous pseudopolyps involving the terminal ileum, cecum, and ascending colon (Figure 1). An erythematous region containing shallow ulcers was identified at the hepatic flexure. Multiple biopsies were taken from throughout the colon. A presumptive diagnosis of CD was made, methylprednisolone (40 mg/kg/d, IV) was administered and the patient was then discharged on oral prednisone (40 mg, QD) and oral mesalamine (1000 mg, TID).

Histologic examination of an H&E-stained colonic biopsy revealed a diffuse cellular infiltrate within the lamina propria with scattered histiocytic aggregates and occasional non-necrotizing granulomas (Figure 2A-C). Grocott-Gomori's methenamine silver (GMS) and Periodic acid-Schiff stains confirmed the presence of numerous yeast forms morphologically suggestive of *H. capsulatum* (Figure 2D and E), further confirmed with positive urine Histoplasma antigen (6.58 ng/mL, positive range 0.2-20 ng/mL) and serum immunoglobulin G (IgG) antibodies to *Histoplasma* (35.9 EU, positive  $\geq$  10.0 EU).

Given the unusual nature of the histoplasmosis infection, an immunological workup was initiated and revealed profound hypogammaglobulinemia: Serum IgG 94 mg/dL (range 638-1453), IgM 9 mg/dL (range 56-242), and IgA 40 mg/dL (range 45-285) as well as CD8 lymphopenia (253/mm<sup>3</sup>, range 331-1445). Genetic testing was ordered for inborn error of immunity using Invitae Primary Immunodeficiency Panel and one pathogenic variant was identified in CD40LG c.43del (pThr15Leufs\*7), associated with X-linked hyper-IgM syndrome (XHIGM) and two likely pathogenic variants in TNFRSF13B c.310T>C (p.Cys104RG) (homozygous), associated with recessive common variable immunodeficiency (CVID).

#### Imaging examinations

Computed tomography (CT) of the chest, abdomen, and pelvis demonstrated a calcified left lower lobe lung nodule with associated hilar lymphadenopathy, diffuse colitis with wall thickening of the distal small bowel through the cecum, abdominal lymphadenopathy, and abnormal-appearing adrenal glands, likely related to disseminated histoplasmosis infection.

# FINAL DIAGNOSIS

Combined with the patient's medical history, the final diagnosis was isolated gastrointestinal histoplasmosis complicating newly diagnosed, presumed CD.

# TREATMENT

An induction regimen of liposomal amphotericin was administered (3 mg/kg/d, IV) followed by 1 year of oral itraconazole (200 mg, BID) and treatment with oral mesalamine (1000 mg, TID) to maintain endoscopic remission with plans for endoscopy and colonoscopy in the future after trailing off medication at 6 mo.

## OUTCOME AND FOLLOW-UP

Ongoing follow-up is planned for diagnostic evaluation of CD and the treatment plan includes maintaining clinical improvement and Histoplasma antigen clearance. Decisions on whether to initiate treatment for CD are pending as duration of antifungal therapy and safety of immunosuppressive therapy are to be determined. To date, our patient has completed 5 mo of a 12-mo course of antifungal therapy and is maintained on mesalamine until follow-up endoscopy and colonoscopy. The patient's symptoms have largely resolved and remain stable after 5 mo of follow-up.

## DISCUSSION

Gastrointestinal involvement commonly occurs as part of disseminated histoplasmosis; however isolated colonic involvement with lack of respiratory symptoms is rare[10]. Histoplasmosis can occur at any age. Nonspecific clinical manifestations of gastrointestinal involvement such as abdominal pain, fever, weight loss, and diarrhea are variably present and may only be mild[6,10,11]. Immunocompromised patients are at increased risk of developing disseminated disease and may experience complications such as bleeding or intestinal obstruction more readily than immunocompetent individuals. A high index of suspicion is required for diagnosing histoplasmosis and the gold standard for diagnosis includes isolation of the fungus in blood culture and antigen testing in suspected cases, as utilizing both serum and urine consistently provides the highest sensitivity for detection. Testing for



WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.648 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 1 Colonoscopy findings. Diffuse and severe inflammation characterized by mucosal edema, erythema, friability, pseudopolyps, and serpentine ulcerations. A: Terminal ileum; B: Ileocecal valve; C: Transverse colon; D and E: Descending colon; F: Ascending colon.



DOI: 10.4253/wjge.v14.i10.648 Copyright ©The Author(s) 2022.

Figure 2 Histologic findings. A: Colon biopsy revealed diffuse cellular infiltrate within the lamina propria (hematoxlyin and eosin, × 2, scale bar 1 mm); B: Scattered poorly formed granulomas (arrows) (hematoxlyin and eosin, × 20, scale bar 100 µm); C: Intracellular microorganisms (arrows) (hematoxlyin and eosin, × 40, scale bar 50 µm); Numerous yeast forms suggestive of Histoplasma spp. confirmed by special stains; D: Grocott-Gomori's Methenamine Silver stain (x 20, scale bar 100 μm); E: Periodic acid Schiff stain (× 20, scale bar 100 μm).

#### anti-Histoplasma antibodies further increases the sensitivity for diagnosis[12].

The terminal ileum is most commonly involved, presumably because of the lymphoid-rich tissue in this area, but can be found throughout the gastrointestinal tract[9]. The pathologic findings of gastrointestinal histoplasmosis include mucosal ulceration, polypoid lesions, and obstructing masses[6, 11,13]. Histologically, tissue shows diffuse expansion of lamina propria and submucosa by macrophages containing intracellular yeast forms[6,10]. As in our case, due to similarities in presentation, pattern of



#### Table 1 Reports of histoplasmosis mimicking inflammatory bowel disease in pediatric immunocompetent patients: Cases published between 1970-present (including current case)

Ref.	No. of cases	Age/Sex	Clinical presentation	Initial concern	Immune status	Laboratory investigations
Soper <i>et al</i> [23], 1970	2	15/M	Periumbilical pain with radiation to back; prior exposure to <i>Coccidioides</i> and <i>Histoplasma</i>	Presumed CD	Immunocompetent	Histoplasma antibody titers 1:1024
		13/M	Abd pain, bilious vomiting, weight loss, fever; prior exposure to <i>Histoplasma</i>	Presumed CD	Immunocompetent	Not performed
Alberti-Flor and Granda [ <mark>18</mark> ], 1986	1	16/M	Abd pain, diarrhea, weakness, fever; history of Job syndrome	Presumed CD	Hyper-IgE syndrome	Complement fixation 1:64; yeast antigen 1:8; preciptin (H/M bands), GMS+ yeast forms (resection specimen)
Steiner <i>et al</i> [19], 2009	1	14/F	Fatigue, abd pain, fever, weight loss	Presumed CD	Hyper-IgE syndrome	Urine <i>Histoplasma</i> antigen (8.34 ng/mL), <i>Histoplasma</i> complement fixation titers 1:32 (mycelial phase) 1:64 (yeast phase), preciptin (H/M bands), Yeast forms (terminal ileum, ileocecal valve)
Agarwal <i>et al</i> [ <mark>20]</mark> , 2015	1	7/F	Intermittent fever and chills, weight loss	Presumed CD	Immunocompetent	Yeast forms (peripheral blood), GMS/PAS+ yeast forms (bone marrow)
Kweyamba <i>et al</i> [21], 2016	1	4/M	Intermittent vague abd pain, anorexia, occasional vomiting and nausea; obstructing mesenteric chylous cyst	Intestinal obstruction	Immunocompetent	PAS+ yeast forms (cyst lining)
Acharyya <i>et al</i> [22], 2021	1	8/M	Colicky abd pain, weight loss, constipation, subsequent ileal stricture	Presumed intestinal tuberculsosis, unresponsive to antitubercular medication × 9 mo	Immunocompetent	GMS+ yeast forms (ileum, mesenteric nodes)
Current case, 2022	1	12/M	Abdominal pain × several months, weight loss, bloody diarrhea	Presumed CD	Immunocompetent	GMS+ yeast forms (colon)

6-MP: 6-mercaptopurine; abd: Abdominal; CD: Crohn disease; GI: Gastrointestinal; IBD: Inflammatory bowel disease; NR: Not reported; UC: Ulcerative colitis.

> involvement and associated granulomatous inflammation, gastrointestinal histoplasmosis can mimic CD[6,14-17].

> To our knowledge, only 7 cases of isolated gastrointestinal histoplasmosis occurring in the pediatric age group (younger than 18 years of age) have been previously reported, mostly from individual case reports (Table 1)[18-22] and one small case series [23]. Ages ranged from 4 to 16 years with a median age of 13 years. Of the previously described cases, the male/female ratio was 5:2. Our patient presented at a slightly younger age than the median (12 years vs 13 years). The most common presenting symptoms included abdominal pain and weight loss, with diarrhea, anorexia, and fever appearing occasionally. Pulmonary symptoms at presentation or during the disease course were not reported in any case. Five patients were presumed immunocompetent[20-22], while two patients were known to have immunocompromising conditions (hyper-IgE syndrome) prior to their presentation[18,19]. One patient with hyper-IgE syndrome was effectively treated seven months prior for cough and fever of unknown origin [19]. As in our case, five patients were given a presumptive diagnosis of CD based on clinical presentation and endoscopic findings[20-23]. A broad range of diagnostic laboratory tests were performed including immunological tests for antigen and/or antibody detection. Microscopic examination revealed the presence of yeast forms (by routine hematoxylin and eosin staining and/or special staining methods) in all cases.

> In our present case, the patient presented with gastrointestinal symptoms alone and endoscopic findings suggestive for CD and was started on corticosteroids and subsequently mesalamine. An interesting feature of our case is that while the gastrointestinal tract was the only site of symptomatic disease, it is unlikely to be the primary focus of infection. It is more likely that after inhalation of the fungus, dissemination by the bloodstream occurred before an immune response was mounted with some unidentifiable factor favoring persistence in the gastrointestinal tract exclusively. After additional workup, the patient was identified as more susceptible to histoplasmosis because of the dysregulation of cell-mediated immunity associated with his XHIGM and CVID, as suggested by his immunological



WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

Table 2 Infectious mimics of inflammatory bowel disease <sup>1</sup>							
Infectious etiology	Gastrointestinal site	Routine stain	Ancillary stain(s)				
Bacterial							
E. coli, O157-H7[24]	Colon	H&E stain	Gram stain				
Shigella spp.[25]	Colon						
Salmonella spp.[26]	Colon, terminal ileum						
<i>Campylobacter</i> spp.[27]	Colon, terminal ileum						
Yersinia enterocolitica[28]	Colon, terminal ileum						
Clostridiodes difficle[29]	Colon						
Nesisseria gonorrhoeae[30]	Colorectal						
Treponema pallidum[31]	Colorectal						
Chlamydia trachomatis[32]	Colorectal						
Aeromonas spp.[33]	Colon						
Mycobacterial tuberculosis[34]	Gastrointestinal tract, mostly terminal		Gram stain				
	ileum		Acid-fast stain (Ziehl-Neelsen or Kinyoun)				
Fungal							
Cryptococcus spp.[35]	Terminal ileum	H&E stain	GMS stain				
Histoplasma capsulatum[ <mark>36</mark> ]	Terminal ileum		PAS stain				
Coccidioides spp.[37]	Colon						
Paracoccidioides spp.[38]	Colorectal						
Viral							
Cytomegalovirus[39]	Jejunoileal	H&E stain	CMV immunostain				
Herpes simplex virus[40]	Colorectal		HSV I/II immunostain				
Parasite							
Entamoeba histolytica[41]	Colon	H&E stain	Giemsa stain				
Enterobius vermicularis[42]	Colorectal		Serology				
Taenia saginata[43]	Ileum		Stool examination				
Strongyloides stercoralis[44]	Colon						
Anisakis spp.[45]	Ileum						
Hookworm (Ancylostoma duodenale, Necator americanus)[46]	Jejunoileal						

<sup>1</sup>Adapted from Shojaei et al[47].

CMV: Cytomegalovirus; GMS: Grocott-Gomori's Methenamine Silver; H&E: Hematoxylin and eosin; HSV: Herpes simplex virus; PAS: Periodic acid-Schiff.

testing results. Distinction of these entities is vital as the optimal treatment for one disease could lead to exacerbation of the other. A list of infectious diseases that should be excluded in patients diagnosed as inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) is provided in Table 2.

# CONCLUSION

Gastrointestinal involvement with *H. capsulatum* in the absence of pulmonary manifestations is exceedingly rare and may lead to delay in recognition due to overlapping symptoms with IBD. This case highlights the importance of excluding infectious etiologies in patients with "biopsy-proven" CD prior to initiating immunosuppressive therapies, especially in the setting of recent travel or exposure in an endemic area. Communication between clinicians and pathologists is crucial as tests for Histoplasma

Baishidena® WJGE | https://www.wjgnet.com

antigen in urine or serum should be performed once histoplasmosis is suspected.

# FOOTNOTES

Author contributions: Miller CQ served as the primary author; Miller CQ and Collins K are responsible for this literature review; Miller CQ, Saeed OAM, and Collins K were responsible in the construction of the manuscript; Collins K served as the senior author, provided invaluable educational input and managed the edits of the manuscript, and guided the primary author through the submission process; All authors read, revised, and gave approval of the manuscript.

Informed consent statement: All study participants or their legal guardian provided informed written consent about personal and medical data collection prior to study enrollment.

**Conflict-of-interest statement:** All the authors report no relevant conflicts of interest for this article.

CARE Checklist (2016) statement: The authors have read the CARE Checklist (2016), and the manuscript was prepared and revised according to the CARE Checklist (2016).

**Open-Access:** This article is an open-access article that was selected by an in-house editor and fully peer-reviewed by external reviewers. It is distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution NonCommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited and the use is noncommercial. See: https://creativecommons.org/Licenses/by-nc/4.0/

#### Country/Territory of origin: United States

ORCID number: C Quinn Miller 0000-0002-1362-7828; Omer A M Saeed 0000-0002-4584-9222; Katrina Collins 0000-0002-9603-6731.

S-Editor: Fan JR L-Editor: A P-Editor: Fan JR

## REFERENCES

- Goodwin RA Jr, Des Prez RM. State of the art: histoplasmosis. Am Rev Respir Dis 1978; 117: 929-956 [PMID: 655496 1 DOI: 10.1164/arrd.1978.117.5.929]
- Goodwin RA, Loyd JE, Des Prez RM. Histoplasmosis in normal hosts. Medicine (Baltimore) 1981; 60: 231-266 [PMID: 7017339 DOI: 10.1097/00005792-198107000-00001]
- Liu B, Qu L, Zhu J, Yang Z, Yan S. Histoplasmosis mimicking metastatic spinal tumour. J Int Med Res 2017; 45: 1440-1446 [PMID: 28606017 DOI: 10.1177/0300060517708530]
- 4 Kabangila R, Semvua K, Rambau P, Jackson K, Mshana SE, Jaka H, Peck RN. Pulmonary histoplasmosis presenting as chronic productive cough, fever, and massive unilateral consolidation in a 15-year-old immune-competent boy: a case report. J Med Case Rep 2011; 5: 374 [PMID: 21843324 DOI: 10.1186/1752-1947-5-374]
- Kauffman CA. Histoplasmosis: a clinical and laboratory update. Clin Microbiol Rev 2007; 20: 115-132 [PMID: 17223625 5 DOI: 10.1128/CMR.00027-06]
- Goodwin RA Jr, Shapiro JL, Thurman GH, Thurman SS, Des Prez RM. Disseminated histoplasmosis: clinical and pathologic correlations. Medicine (Baltimore) 1980; 59: 1-33 [PMID: 7356773]
- Reddy P, Gorelick DF, Brasher CA, Larsh H. Progressive disseminated histoplasmosis as seen in adults. Am J Med 1970; 7 48: 629-636 [PMID: 5425240 DOI: 10.1016/0002-9343(70)90014-8]
- 8 Smith JW, Utz JP. Progressive disseminated histoplasmosis. A prospective study of 26 patients. Ann Intern Med 1972; 76: 557-565 [PMID: 4640314 DOI: 10.7326/0003-4819-76-4-557]
- Lamps LW, Molina CP, West AB, Haggitt RC, Scott MA. The pathologic spectrum of gastrointestinal and hepatic 9 histoplasmosis. Am J Clin Pathol 2000; 113: 64-72 [PMID: 10631859 DOI: 10.1309/X0Y2-P3GY-TWE8-DM02]
- 10 Kahi CJ, Wheat LJ, Allen SD, Sarosi GA. Gastrointestinal histoplasmosis. Am J Gastroenterol 2005; 100: 220-231 [PMID: 15654803 DOI: 10.1111/j.1572-0241.2005.40823.x]
- Psarros G, Kauffman CA. Colonic histoplasmosis: a difficult diagnostic problem. Gastroenterol Hepatol (N Y) 2007; 3: 11 461-463 [PMID: 23329906]
- Hage CA, Ribes JA, Wengenack NL, Baddour LM, Assi M, McKinsey DS, Hammoud K, Alapat D, Babady NE, Parker M, 12 Fuller D, Noor A, Davis TE, Rodgers M, Connolly PA, El Haddad B, Wheat LJ. A multicenter evaluation of tests for diagnosis of histoplasmosis. Clin Infect Dis 2011; 53: 448-454 [PMID: 21810734 DOI: 10.1093/cid/cir435]
- 13 Assi MA, Sandid MS, Baddour LM, Roberts GD, Walker RC. Systemic histoplasmosis: a 15-year retrospective institutional review of 111 patients. Medicine (Baltimore) 2007; 86: 162-169 [PMID: 17505255 DOI: 10.1097/md.0b013c3180679130]
- 14 Xi L, Qin X, Song Y, Han J, Li Z, Zhang J. Gut Microbial Alterations in Diarrheal Baer's Pochards (Aythya baeri). Front



Vet Sci 2021; 8: 756486 [PMID: 34722711 DOI: 10.3389/fvets.2021.756486]

- 15 Turner D, Griffiths AM. Esophageal, gastric, and duodenal manifestations of IBD and the role of upper endoscopy in IBD diagnosis. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2007; 9: 475-478 [PMID: 18377798 DOI: 10.1007/s11894-007-0062-8]
- 16 Kuriyama M, Kato J, Morimoto N, Fujimoto T, Okada H, Yamamoto K. Specific gastroduodenoscopic findings in Crohn's disease: Comparison with findings in patients with ulcerative colitis and gastroesophageal reflux disease. Dig Liver Dis 2008; 40: 468-475 [PMID: 18328794 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2008.01.008]
- Mekhjian HS, Switz DM, Melnyk CS, Rankin GB, Brooks RK. Clinical features and natural history of Crohn's disease. 17 Gastroenterology 1979; 77: 898-906 [PMID: 381094]
- 18 Alberti-Flor JJ, Granda A. Ileocecal histoplasmosis mimicking Crohn's disease in a patient with Job's syndrome. Digestion 1986; 33: 176-180 [PMID: 3949095 DOI: 10.1159/000199290]
- 19 Steiner SJ, Kleiman MB, Corkins MR, Christenson JC, Wheat LJ. Ileocecal histoplasmosis simulating Crohn disease in a patient with hyperimmunoglobulin E syndrome. Pediatr Infect Dis J 2009; 28: 744-746 [PMID: 19633521 DOI: 10.1097/INF.0b013e31819b65e0]
- 20 Agarwal P, Capoor MR, Singh M, Gupta A, Chhakchhuak A, Debatta P. An Unusual Presentation of Disseminated Histoplasmosis: Case Report and Review of Pediatric Immunocompetent Patients from India. Mycopathologia 2015; 180: 359-364 [PMID: 26126955 DOI: 10.1007/s11046-015-9917-y]
- 21 Kweyamba V, Apiyo M, Olika B, Kituuka O. A Case of a 4-Year-Old Boy with a Mesenteric Chylous Cyst Infected with Histoplasma capsulatum. Case Rep Surg 2016; 2016: 4296059 [PMID: 26881169 DOI: 10.1155/2016/4296059]
- 22 Acharyya BC, Acharyya S, Chakrabarty H. Isolated gastrointestinal histoplasmosis: A rare diagnosis of pediatric chronic abdominal pain. Indian J Pathol Microbiol 2021; 64: 827-830 [PMID: 34673616 DOI: 10.4103/IJPM.IJPM\_235\_20]
- 23 Soper RT, Silber DL, Holcomb GW Jr. Gastrointestinal histoplasmosis in children. J Pediatr Surg 1970; 5: 32-39 [PMID: 4907732 DOI: 10.1016/0022-3468(70)90517-8]
- 24 Inyckyj A, Greenberg H, Bernstein CN. Escherichia coli O157:H7 infection mimicking Crohn's disease. Gastroenterology 1997; 112: 995-999 [PMID: 9041263 DOI: 10.1053/gast.1997.v112.pm9041263]
- Lin WC, Chang CW, Chen MJ, Chu CH, Shih SC, Hsu TC, Wang HY. Challenges in the diagnosis of ulcerative colitis with concomitant bacterial infections and chronic infectious colitis. PLoS One 2017; 12: e0189377 [PMID: 29211811 DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0189377]
- 26 **Friesen C.** Hill I. Woods C. Salmonella gastroenteritis mimicking onset of inflammatory bowel disease in children. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2008; 46: 84-86 [PMID: 18162839 DOI: 10.1097/01.mpg.0000304459.30294.78]
- 27 Cohen GS, Prasad M. Campylobacter Pouchitis Mimicking the Appearance of Crohn's Disease. Case Rep Gastrointest Med 2016; 2016: 5254914 [PMID: 27555972 DOI: 10.1155/2016/5254914]
- 28 Naddei R, Martinelli M, Strisciuglio C, D'Armiento M, Vollaro A, Staiano A, Miele E. Yersinia Enterocolitica Ileitis Mimicking Pediatric Crohn's Disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2017; 23: E15-E16 [PMID: 28230560 DOI: 10.1097/MIB.000000000001052
- 29 Issa M, Ananthakrishnan AN, Binion DG. Clostridium difficile and inflammatory bowel disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2008; 14: 1432-1442 [PMID: 18484669 DOI: 10.1002/ibd.20500]
- 30 Arnold CA, Roth R, Arsenescu R, Harzman A, Lam-Himlin DM, Limketkai BN, Montgomery EA, Voltaggio L. Sexually transmitted infectious colitis vs inflammatory bowel disease: distinguishing features from a case-controlled study. Am J Clin Pathol 2015; 144: 771-781 [PMID: 26486742 DOI: 10.1309/AJCPOID4JIJ6PISC]
- Yilmaz M, Memisoglu R, Aydin S, Tabak O, Mete B, Memisoglu N, Tabak F. Anorectal syphilis mimicking Crohn's 31 disease. J Infect Chemother 2011; 17: 713-715 [PMID: 21437679 DOI: 10.1007/s10156-011-0234-1]
- 32 Gallegos M, Bradly D, Jakate S, Keshavarzian A. Lymphogranuloma venereum proctosigmoiditis is a mimicker of inflammatory bowel disease. World J Gastroenterol 2012; 18: 3317-3321 [PMID: 22783058 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.v18.i25.3317]
- van der Gaag EJ, Roelofsen E, Tummers RF. [Aeromonas caviae infection mimicking inflammatory bowel disease in a 33 child]. Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd 2005; 149: 712-714 [PMID: 15819138]
- Rafael MA, Martins Figueiredo L, Oliveira AM, Nuno Costa M, Theias Manso R, Martins A. Gastrointestinal Tuberculosis Mimicking Crohn's Disease. GE Port J Gastroenterol 2020; 27: 278-282 [PMID: 32775550 DOI: 10.1159/000504719]
- 35 Chavapradit N, Angkasekwinai N. Disseminated cryptococcosis in Crohn's disease: a case report. BMC Infect Dis 2018; 18: 620 [PMID: 30514241 DOI: 10.1186/s12879-018-3553-3]
- 36 Ahmed A, Homsi N, Kapila R. Crohn's disease or histoplasmosis? Med Mycol Case Rep 2020; 30: 8-11 [PMID: 32953428 DOI: 10.1016/j.mmcr.2020.08.003]
- 37 Mitter SS, Derhovanessian A, Hillman JD, Uslan DZ. Disseminated coccidioidomycosis in a patient managed with adalimumab for Crohn's disease. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010; 7: 231-235 [PMID: 20376095 DOI: 10.1038/nrgastro.2010.20]
- Lomazi EA, de Negreiros LMV, Magalhães PVVS, Togni RCS, de Paiva NM, Ribeiro AF, Leal RF. Intestinal 38 paracoccidioidomycosis resembling Crohn's disease in a teenager: a case report. J Med Case Rep 2018; 12: 108 [PMID: 29706133 DOI: 10.1186/s13256-018-1641-z]
- Khan FN, Prasad V, Klein MD. Cytomegalovirus enteritis mimicking Crohn's disease in a lupus nephritis patient: a case report. World J Gastroenterol 2009; 15: 4327-4330 [PMID: 19750578 DOI: 10.3748/wjg.15.4327]
- 40 Sandgren KE, Price NB, Bishop WP, McCarthy PJ. Herpes Simplex Proctitis Mimicking Inflammatory Bowel Disease in a Teenaged Male. Case Rep Pediatr 2017; 2017: 3547230 [PMID: 28473937 DOI: 10.1155/2017/3547230]
- Cheng CW, Feng CM, Chua CS. Cecal amebiasis mimicking inflammatory bowel disease. J Int Med Res 2020; 48: 41 300060520922379 [PMID: 32475192 DOI: 10.1177/0300060520922379]
- 42 Johansson J, Ignatova S, Ekstedt M. Pinworm infestation mimicking crohns' disease. Case Rep Gastrointest Med 2013; **2013**: 706197 [PMID: 23555063 DOI: 10.1155/2013/706197]
- 43 Nussinson E, Yair-Sabag S, Shibli F. Detection of Taenia saginata infection mimicking Crohn's disease using video capsule endoscopy. Clin Case Rep 2018; 6: 741-744 [PMID: 29636951 DOI: 10.1002/ccr3.1415]



- 44 Yoon J, Kaur M. Strongyloides stercoralis infection mimicking Crohn's disease [Abstract]. Am J Gastroenterol 2013; 108: S429-S430
- 45 Montalto M, Miele L, Marcheggiano A, Santoro L, Curigliano V, Vastola M, Gasbarrini G. Anisakis infestation: a case of acute abdomen mimicking Crohn's disease and eosinophilic gastroenteritis. Dig Liver Dis 2005; 37: 62-64 [PMID: 15702862 DOI: 10.1016/j.dld.2004.05.014]
- Aktay AN. Hookworm infection mimicking Crohn's disease: diagnosed with wireless capsule endoscopy. Ann Pediatr 46 Child Health 2015; 3: 1083
- 47 Shojaei E, Walsh JC, Sangle N, Yan B, Silverman MS, Hosseini-Moghaddam SM. Gastrointestinal Histoplasmosis Mimicking Crohn's Disease. Open Forum Infect Dis 2021; 8: ofab249 [PMID: 34262987 DOI: 10.1093/ofid/ofab249]





# Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc 7041 Koll Center Parkway, Suite 160, Pleasanton, CA 94566, USA Telephone: +1-925-3991568 E-mail: bpgoffice@wjgnet.com Help Desk: https://www.f6publishing.com/helpdesk https://www.wjgnet.com

